UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 6-K

REPORT OF FOREIGN PRIVATE ISSUER PURSUANT TO SECTION 13a-16 OR 15d-16
UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the month of August 2025 Commission File Number: 001-41870



Diversified Energy Company PLC

(Translation of registrant's name into English)

1600 Corporate Drive Birmingham, Alabama 35242 (Address of principal executive office)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant files or will file annual reports under cover of Form 20-F or Form 40-F.

Form 20-F ⊠ Form 40-F □

EXHIBIT 99.3 OF THIS REPORT ON FORM 6-K SHALL BE DEEMED TO BE INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE IN THE PROSPECTUS INCLUDED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENTS ON FORM S-8 (FILE NO. 333-276139 AND 333-287374) AND THE REGISTRATION STATEMENTS ON FORM F-3ASR (FILE NO. 333-284846 AND 333-287373) OF DIVERSIFIED ENERGY COMPANY PLC, AND, IN EACH CASE, TO BE A PART THEREOF FROM THE DATE ON WHICH THIS REPORT IS FURNISHED, TO THE EXTENT NOT SUPERSEDED BY DOCUMENTS OR REPORTS SUBSEQUENTLY FILED OR FURNISHED.

EXPLANATORY NOTE

Diversified Energy Company PLC (the "Registrant") furnishes Exhibits 99.1, 99.2 and 99.3 with this report. Earlier today the Registrant released Exhibit 99.1 through the Regulatory News Service in the United Kingdom ("UK") and through Notified in the United States ("U.S."). The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in Exhibit 99.2 are the same as those in Exhibit 99.3. Exhibit 99.2 states that the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with the UK-adopted International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting' and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority while Exhibit 99.3 states that the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with the International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting' ("IAS 34") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (the "IASB") and, therefore, does not include certain U.K.-specific disclosures, such as the auditor's independent review report to Diversified Energy Company PLC and the Directors' responsibility statement.

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description
99.1	Press Release dated August 11, 2025
<u>99.2</u>	<u>Diversified Energy Company PLC 2025 Interim Report - UK</u>
<u>99.3</u>	Diversified Energy Company PLC 2025 Interim Report - U.S.
99.4	Second Quarter 2025 Dividend Declaration

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Diversified Energy Company plc

 August 11, 2025
 By: /s/ Bradley G. Gray

 Date
 Bradley G. Gray

 Bradley G. Gray

President & Chief Financial Officer

Diversified Energy Reports Strong Second Quarter Results Highlighting Consistent Cash Margins, Year-over-Year Growth, and Disciplined Execution of Maverick Acquisition Integration

Non-Op Development Partnership Generating Over 60% Returns with Minimal Capital Spend that Delivers an Improving Corporate Decline Rate

Portfolio Optimization Program Contributed \$70 Million in Cash Flow Year-to-Date

Returned Over \$105 million to Shareholders Year-to-Date Through Dividends and Share Repurchases

On Track to Achieve Full-Year 2025 Guidance

Diversified Energy Company PLC (LSE: DEC, NYSE: DEC) today announced its interim results for the six months ended June 30, 2025, reporting performance in line with expectations and highlighting key strategic and financial achievements.

Delivering Reliable Results and Strategic Growth as the U.S. PDP Champion

Second Quarter 2025 Results

(Second Quarter Results Reflect Full Quarter Impact of the Acquisition of Maverick Natural Resources)

- Production exit rate^(a): 1,135 MMcfepd (189 Mboepd)
 - Average production: 1,149 MMcfepd (192 Mboepd)
 - Production volume mix (natural gas, NGLs, oil): 73% / 13% / 14%
- Total Revenue (including settled hedges)(d): \$510 million
- Operating Cash Flow: \$133 million
- Adjusted EBITDA^(b): \$280 million
- Free Cash Flow: Adjusted Free Cash Flow(c) of \$88 million after \$25 million of nonrecurring transaction costs
 - Annualized Adjusted FCF Yield^(c) of 31%
- Revenue per unit^(d): \$4.88/Mcfe (\$29.28/Boe)
- Adjusted cost per unit^(e):\$2.21/Mcfe (\$13.26/Boe)

First Half 2025 Results

- Average production: 1,007 MMcfepd (168 Mboepd)
 - Production volume mix (natural gas, NGLs, oil): 77% / 13% / 10%
- Total Revenue (including settled hedges)(d): \$804 million
- Operating Cash Flow: \$264 million
- Adjusted EBITDA^(b): \$418 million
- Free Cash Flow: Adjusted Free Cash Flow^(c) of \$152 million after \$28 million of nonrecurring transaction costs
- CAPEX: \$89 million
 - Non-Op drilling expenditures weighted more in Q2; full-year Capex trending toward low end of guidance
- Revenue per unit^(d): \$4.41/Mcfe (\$26.46/Boe)
- Adjusted cost per unit^(e): \$2.11/Mcfe (\$12.66/Boe)

Improving Financial and Operational Metrics

			QoQ %			YoY %
	1Q25	2Q25	Change	1H24	1H25	Change
Production (Mmcfe/d)	864	1,149	33%	746	1,007	35%
Production volume mix						
Natural gas	82%	73%		84%	77%	
NLGs	12%	13%		13%	13%	
Oil	6%	14%		3%	10%	
Total Revenue ^(d) (millions)	\$294	\$510	73%	\$449	\$804	79%
Adj. EBITDA ^(b) (millions)	\$138	\$280	103%	\$218	\$418	92%
Adj. FCF ^(c) (millions)	\$64	\$88	38%	\$102	\$152	49%

Financial Strength and Shareholder Returns

- Liquidity: \$416 million of undrawn credit facility capacity and unrestricted cash
- Leverage ratio: 2.6x Net Debt to EBITDA; ~13% improvement from YE2024
 - Consolidated debt consists of ~70% in non-recourse ABS securities
- ABS principal reduction: Retired \$130 million in principal during 1H25
- 2Q25 dividend: \$0.29 per share declared
- Shareholder returns: Over \$105 million returned YTD via dividends and repurchases^(f)
- Share repurchases: ~3.3 million shares repurchased YTD (~4% of outstanding shares), totaling ~\$43 million^(f)

Strategic Execution and Transformational Growth

- \$2 Billion Carlyle Partnership
 - · Strategic partnership to invest up to \$2 billion in existing U.S. proved developed producing (PDP) oil and gas assets
 - · Capitalizes on industry consolidation trends and divestitures of mature producing assets
 - · Non-dilutive structure preserves capital flexibility and supports long-term growth
 - Enhances Diversified's stature as a leading consolidator of upstream PDP assets
- Maverick Integration Update
 - · Increasing annualized synergy target to \$60M from previously stated \$50M, following strong execution during our integration process
 - · Efficiency gains through staffing optimization, contract savings, and midstream cost reductions
 - Field-level integration completed in Q2
 - Technology and administrative integration are on track for 3Q25 completion

Unlocking Value Through Portfolio Optimization

- Portfolio optimization program realized ~\$70 million from non-core asset and leasehold divestitures
- · Joint Development Partnership continues to produce >60% IRRs with 124 wells drilled under the JDA in the last 3 years
 - · The program highlights optionality in DEC's portfolio to monetize Central Region acreage via non-op drilling or leasehold divestitures
- Oklahoma midstream transaction provides a no-fee whole-owned pipeline, compression efficiencies, emissions improvement and numerous production optimization projects
- East Texas portfolio optimization yields incremental cash flow via gathering and processing dedication fees, with potential to increase Black
 Bear facility throughput to current full capacity of 120 MMcf per day
- · Revenue of ~\$6.6 million through June 2025 from Coal Mine Methane (CMM) associated environmental attribute credits
 - Remain on track to grow environmental credit cash flow by 300% from YE 2024 levels

Next LVL Energy and Regulatory Updates

- In the first half of 2025, the Company permanently retired 213 wells, including 170 Diversified wells
- Since establishment of Next Level in 2022, Diversified has retired 1,112 wells

Rusty Hutson, Jr., CEO of Diversified, commented:

"Diversified continues to deliver consistent returns on our assets, along with the expansion of our asset portfolio, reinforcing our position as the U.S. PDP Champion. Our strong first-half performance reflects the resilience of our business model, the quality of our assets, and the dedication of our talented teams. With the successful integration of Maverick progressing on schedule, we are already realizing meaningful synergies and operational efficiencies that enhance our ability to optimize cash flow in our expanded portfolio and drive long-term value from our investments.

The strategic partnership with The Carlyle Group marks a transformational milestone for Diversified. This \$2 billion commitment underscores confidence in our platform and provides significant capital flexibility to capitalize on the ongoing consolidation of mature producing assets. It also strengthens our ability to scale responsibly, in a non-dilutive manner, while preserving our disciplined approach to capital allocation.

We remain focused on unlocking value across our portfolio through asset optimization, which resulted in approximately \$70 million of additional cash flow, high return projects with our targeted capital investments, and the continuation of portfolio optimization through Smarter Asset Management (SAM) programs. Our NextLVL team's industry-leading pace of asset retirements and regulatory advancements in West Virginia highlights our commitment to collaborating across our organization and with key stakeholders to solidify our commitment to sustainable operations.

As we look ahead, the mega trends of electrification, AI power demand, and US LNG Export growth only strengthen the fundamental outlook for our business. The acceleration of natural gas generation for data center demand in Appalachia creates a line of sight to meaningful in-basin demand, pointing to tighter basis spreads near our footprint in the coming years. While our expansive central region operations are

well-positioned to support US Energy dominance in the Gulf Coast, including as a strategic supplier to LNG export terminals.

Given Diversified's continued operational excellence, fundamental market tailwinds, and strategic actions to optimize our portfolio of assets, we remain confident in our ability to continue delivering consistent and resilient free cash flow, maintaining a strong balance sheet, and returning meaningful capital to shareholders. Diversified is well-positioned to thrive as a proven portfolio manager of energy assets in today's evolving energy landscape, and we are proud to be the **Right Company at the Right Time**, delivering essential energy while creating long-term value for all stakeholders."

Operations and Finance Update

Production

The Company recorded exit rate production in June 2025 of 1,135 MMcfepd (189 Mboepd)^(a) and delivered 2Q25 average net daily production of 1,149 MMcfepd (192 Mboepd). The Company's production volume mix was approximately 73% natural gas, 13% natural gas liquids ("NGL's"), and 14% oil, with approximately 64% of production volumes from the Central region and 36% from Appalachia for the second quarter. Net daily production for the quarter continued to benefit from Diversified's peer-leading, shallow decline profile.

Margin and Total Cash Expenses per Unit

Diversified delivered 2Q25 per unit revenues of \$4.88/Mcfe^(d) (\$29.28/Boe) and Adjusted EBITDA Margin^(b) of 63% (65% unhedged). Notably, these per unit metrics reflect an increase in both revenues and expenses from the incorporation of greater liquids-related production of Maverick. The Company's per unit expenses are anticipated to improve as the Company implements its playbook to achieve long-term, sustainable synergies and cost savings. For example, General and Administrative expenses compared to prior period levels, despite the higher per unit costs of Maverick, supporting our progress on cost savings and synergy capture.

	1Q25		2Q2	5	1H2	5	1H24		
	\$/Mcfe	\$/Boe	\$/Mcfe	\$/Boe	\$/Mcfe	\$/Boe	\$/Mcfe	\$/Boe	
Average Realized Price	\$3.57	\$21.42	\$4.05	\$24.30	\$3.84	\$23.04	\$3.05	\$18.30	
Other Revenue	\$0.19	\$1.14	\$0.19	\$1.14	\$0.19	\$1.14	\$0.18	\$1.08	
Total Revenue + Divestitures ^(d)	\$3.78	\$22.68	\$4.88	\$29.28	\$4.41	\$26.46	\$3.30	\$19.80	
Lease Operating Expense	\$0.91	\$5.49	\$1.21	\$7.26	\$1.08	\$6.48	\$0.66	\$3.96	
Production taxes	\$0.21	\$1.26	\$0.23	\$1.38	\$0.22	\$1.32	\$0.15	\$0.90	
Midstream operating expense	\$0.23	\$1.38	\$0.18	\$1.08	\$0.20	\$1.20	\$0.26	\$1.56	
Transportation expense	\$0.35	\$2.10	\$0.36	\$2.16	\$0.35	\$2.10	\$0.31	\$1.86	
Total Operating Expense	\$1.70	\$10.23	\$1.98	\$11.88	\$1.85	\$11.10	\$1.38	\$8.28	
Employees, Administrative Costs and Professional Fees ^(g)	\$0.30	\$1.80	\$0.23	\$1.38	\$0.26	\$1.56	\$0.30	\$1.80	
Adjusted Operating Cost per Unit ^(e)	\$2.00	\$12.03	\$2.21	\$13.26	\$2.11	\$12.66	\$1.68	\$10.08	
Adjusted EBITDA Margin ^(b)	47 %		63 %		56 %		49 %		

Share Repurchase Program

At the 2025 Annual General Meeting, the Company's share repurchase authority was approved for a maximum of 8,099,015 shares representing 10% of the Company's issued share capital (the "2025 Authorization"). The Company announced details regarding the parameters of a Share Buyback Program (the "Program") on 20 March 2025, pursuant to which the maximum number of shares repurchased shall not exceed 4,756,842 Shares under the Program. Following the 2025 Authorization, the Company announces that the maximum number of shares repurchased under the Program shall be increased to, and shall not exceed, 8,099,015 shares. Year to date, the company has repurchased 3,273,466 shares, representing approximately 4% of the shares outstanding.

Combined Company 2025 Outlook

The Company is reiterating its previously announced Full Year 2025 guidance. Following the recently completed acquisition of Maverick, Diversified expects to realize significant operational synergies associated with a larger, consolidated position in Oklahoma and the ability to improve the overall cost structure of the Maverick assets while continuing to prioritize returns and Free Cash Flow generation.

The following outlook incorporates a nine-month contribution from the recently acquired Maverick assets.

	2025 Guidance
Total Production (Mmcfe/d)	1,050 to 1,100
% Liquids	~25%
% Natural Gas	~75%
Total Capital Expenditures (millions)	\$165 to \$185
Adj. EBITDA ⁽¹⁾ (millions)	\$825 to \$875
Adj. Free Cash Flow ⁽¹⁾ (millions)	~\$420
Leverage Target	2.0x to 2.5x
Combined Company Synergies (millions)	~\$60

⁽¹⁾ Includes the value of anticipated cash proceeds for 2025 asset optimization.

Conference Call Details

The Company will host a conference call today, Monday, August 11, 2025, at 1:00 PM GMT (8:00 AM EDT) to discuss the 1H25 Interim Results and will make an audio replay of the event available shortly thereafter.

+1 877-836-0271/+1201-689-7805

US (toll-free)

UK (toll-free) +44 (0)800 756 3429

Web Audio https://www.div.energy/news-events/ir-calendarevents

Replay Information https://ir.div.energy/financial-info

Footnotes:

(a) Exit rate includes full month of June 2025 production.

Adjusted EBITDA represents earnings before interest, taxes, depletion, and amortization, and includes adjustments for items that are not comparable period-over-period; Adjusted EBITDA Margin represents Adjusted EBITDA as a percent of Total Revenue, Inclusive of Settled Hedges.

- Adjusted Free Cash Flow represents net cash provided by operating activities less expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment and cash paid for interest, and includes proceeds from divestitures; For more information, please refer to the Non-IFRS reconciliations as set out below.
- Includes the impact of derivatives settled in cash and proceeds from divestitures; For purposes of comparability, excludes Other Revenue of \$3 million in 1Q25, \$3 million in 2Q25, \$6 million in 1H25, and \$8 million in 1H24, and Lease Operating Expense of \$3 million in 1Q25, \$4 million in 2Q25, \$7 million in 1H25, and \$9 million in 1H24 associated with Diversified's wholly owned plugging subsidiary, Next LVL Energy.
- Adjusted Operating Cost represent total lease operating costs plus recurring administrative costs. Total lease operating costs include base lease operating expense, owned gathering and compression (midstream) expense, third-party gathering and transportation expense, and production taxes. Recurring administrative expenses (Adjusted G&A) is a Non-IFRS financial measure defined as total administrative expenses excluding non-recurring acquisition & integration costs and non-cash equity compensation; For purposes of comparability, excludes certain amounts related to Diversified's wholly owned plugging subsidiary, Next LVL Energy.
- Includes the total value of dividends paid and declared, and share repurchases (including Employee Benefit Trust) year-to-date, through August 11, 2025
- As used herein, employees, administrative costs and professional services represent total administrative expenses excluding cost associated with acquisitions, other adjusting costs and non-cash expenses. We use employees, administrative costs and professional services because this measure excludes items that affect the comparability of results or that are not indicative of trends in the ongoing business.

For Company-specific items, refer also to the Glossary of Terms and/or Alternative Performance Measures found in the Company's Annual Report and Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2024 filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission and available on the Company's website.

For further information, please contact:

Diversified Energy Company PLC

Doug Kris

Senior Vice President, Investor Relations & Corporate Communications

+1 973 856 2757

dkris@dgoc.com

www.div.energy

FTI Consulting dec@fticonsulting.com

U.S. & UK Financial Public Relations

About Diversified Energy Company PLC

Diversified is a leading publicly traded energy company focused on natural gas and liquids production, transport, marketing, and well retirement. Through our unique differentiated strategy, we acquire existing, long-life assets and invest in them to improve environmental and operational performance until retiring those assets in a safe and environmentally secure manner. Recognized by ratings agencies and organizations for our sustainability leadership, this solutions-oriented, stewardship approach makes Diversified the Right Company at the Right Time to responsibly produce energy, deliver reliable free cash flow, and generate shareholder value.

Forward-Looking Statements

This announcement contains forward-looking statements (within the meaning of the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995) concerning the financial condition, results of operations, business and outlook of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiaries (the "Group"). All statements other than statements of historical fact are, or may be deemed to be, forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements, which contain the words "anticipate", "believe", "intend", "estimate", "expect", "may", "will", "seek", "continue", "aim", "target", "projected", "plan", "goal", "achieve", "guidance" and words of similar meaning, reflect the Company's beliefs and expectations and are based on numerous assumptions regarding the Company's present and future business strategies and the environment the Company and the Group will operate in and are subject to risks and uncertainties that may cause actual results to differ materially. No representation is made that any of these statements or forecasts will come to pass or that any forecast results will be achieved. Forward-looking statements involve inherent known and unknown risks, uncertainties and contingencies because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future and may cause the actual results, performance or achievements of the Company or the Group to be materially different from those expressed or implied by such forward looking statements. Many of these risks and uncertainties relate to factors that are beyond the Company's or the Group's ability to control or estimate precisely, such as future market conditions, currency fluctuations, the behavior of other market participants, the actions of regulators and other factors such as the Company's or the Group's ability to continue to obtain financing to meet its liquidity needs, the Company's ability to successfully integrate acquisitions, including the acquired Maverick assets, changes in the political, social and regulatory framework, including inflation and changes resulting from actual or anticipated tariffs and trade policies, in which the Company or the Group operate or in economic or technological trends or conditions. The list above is not exhaustive and there are other factors that may cause the Company's or the Group's actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements contained in this announcement, Including the risk factors described in the "Risk Factors" section in the Company's Annual Report and Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2024, filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.

Forward-looking statements speak only as of their date and neither the Company nor the Group nor any of its respective directors, officers, employees, agents, affiliates or advisers expressly disclaim any obligation to supplement, amend, update or revise any of the forward-looking statements made herein, except where it would be required to do so under applicable law. In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, the events described in the forward-looking statements in this announcement, may not occur. As a result, you are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking statements. Past performance of the Company cannot be relied on as a guide to future performance. No statement in this announcement is intended as a profit forecast or a profit estimate and no statement in this announcement should be interpreted to mean that the financial performance of the Company for the current or future financial years would necessarily match or exceed the historical published for the Company.

Use of Non-IFRS Measures

Certain key operating metrics that are not defined under IFRS (alternative performance measures) are included in this announcement. These non-IFRS measures are used by us to monitor the underlying business performance of the Company from period to period and to facilitate comparison with our peers. Since not all companies calculate these or other non-IFRS metrics in the same way, the manner in which we have chosen to calculate the non-IFRS metrics presented herein may not be compatible with similarly defined terms used by other companies. The non-IFRS metrics should not be considered in isolation of, or viewed as substitutes for, the financial information prepared in accordance with IFRS. Certain of the key operating metrics are based on information derived from our regularly maintained records and accounting and operating systems.

Adjusted EBITDA & Pro Forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA

As used herein, EBITDA represents earnings before interest, taxes, depletion, depreciation and amortization. Adjusted EBITDA includes adjusting for items that are not comparable period-over-period, namely, finance costs, accretion of asset retirement obligation, other (income) expense, (gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments, (gain) loss on natural gas and oil property and equipment, (gain) loss on sale of equity interest, unrealized (gain) loss on investment, costs associated with acquisitions, other adjusting costs, loss on early retirement of debt, non-cash equity compensation, (gain) loss on interest rate swaps, and items of a similar nature. Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA extends adjusted EBITDA by adjusting for acquisitions or other significant changes that impacted EBITDA over the last twelve months.

Adjusted EBITDA and pro form TTM adjusted EBITDA should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for operating profit or loss, net income or loss, or cash flows provided by operating, investing and financing activities. However, we believe such measure is useful to an investor in evaluating our financial performance because it (1) is widely used by investors in the natural gas and oil industry as an indicator of underlying business performance; (2) helps investors to more meaningfully evaluate and compare the results of our operations from period to period by removing the often-volatile revenue impact of changes in the fair value of derivative instruments prior to settlement; (3) is used in the calculation of a key metric in one of our Credit Facility financial covenants; and (4) is used by us as a performance measure in determining executive compensation. When evaluating this measure, we believe investors also commonly find it useful to evaluate this metric as a percentage of our total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, producing what we refer to as our adjusted EBITDA margin.

The following table presents a reconciliation of the IFRS Financial measure of Net Income (Loss) to Adjusted EBITDA for each of the periods listed:

		Three Month	s Ended		Six Months Ended					
(In thousands)	Mar	ch 31, 2025	June 30, 2025		June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024			
Net income (loss)	\$	(337,391)\$	303,465	\$	(33,926) \$	15,745	\$ (102,746)			
Finance costs		42,820	55,349		98,169	60,581	77,062			
Accretion of asset retirement obligations		10,353	13,777		24,130	14,667	16,201			
Other (income) expense ⁽¹⁾		(644)	179		(465)	(755)	(502)			
Income tax (benefit) expense		66,790	(60,330)		6,460	(97,997)	(38,954)			
Depreciation, depletion and amortization		70,807	93,398		164,205	119,220	137,264			
(Gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments		235,070	(157,440)		77,630	80,117	108,913			
(Gain) loss on natural gas and oil property and equipment $\!\!\!^{(2)}$		236	5,316		5,552	249	15,059			
(Gain) loss on sale of equity interest		_	_		_	_	7,375			
Unrealized (gain) loss on investment		_	(6,355)		(6,355)	(2,433)	6,446			
Costs associated with acquisitions		2,885	25,081		27,966	3,724	7,849			
Other adjusting costs ⁽³⁾		5,963	4,856		10,819	10,451	11,924			
Loss on early retirement of debt		39,485	_		39,485	10,649	4,104			

Non-cash equity compensation	1,825	2,552	4,377	3,669	4,617
(Gain) loss on interest rate swap	(35)	(35)	(70)	(100)	(90)
Total adjustments	\$ 475,555 \$	(23,652)	\$ 451,903 \$	202,042 \$	357,268
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 138,164 \$	279,813	\$ 417,977 \$	217,787 \$	254,522
Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA ⁽⁴⁾	\$ 952,216 \$	964,028	\$ 964,028 \$	584,261 \$	548,570

- (1) Excludes \$0.2 million, \$0.4 million, \$0.6 million, \$0.5 million, and \$0.6 million in dividend distributions received for our investment in DP Lion Equity Holdco during the three months ended March 31 and June 30, 2025, and the six months ended June 30, 2025, June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2024, respectively.
- (2) Excludes \$2 million, \$68 million, \$70 million, \$7 million and \$34 million in cash proceeds received for leasehold sales during the three months ended March 31 and June 30, 2025, and the six months ended June 30, 2025, June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2024, respectively, less \$6 million, \$6 million and \$14 million for the three months ended June 30, 2025, and the six months ended June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively.
- (3) Other adjusting costs for the three months ended March 31 and June 30, 2025, and the six months ended June 30, 2025 were primarily associated with one-time personnel-related expenses and legal fees from certain litigation. Other adjusting costs for the six months ended June 30, 2024 were primarily associated with expenses associated with unused firm transportation agreements and legal and professional fees. Other adjusting costs for the six months ended December 31, 2024 were primarily associated with legal fees from certain litigation.
- (4) Includes adjustments for the trailing twelve months ended March 31, 2025 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions to pro forma results for a full twelve months of operations. Similar adjustments were made for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2025 for the Maverick, Summit, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions as well as for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2024 for the Oaktree acquisition and for the trailing twelve months ended December 31, 2024 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions.

Net Debt, Net Debt-to-Adjusted EBITDA & Net Debt-to-Pro Forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA

As used herein, net debt represents total debt as recognized on the balance sheet less cash and restricted cash. Total debt includes our borrowings under the Credit Facility, borrowings under or issuances of, as applicable, our subsidiaries' securitization facilities, and other borrowings. We believe net debt is a useful indicator of our leverage and capital structure.

As used herein, net debt-to-adjusted EBITDA, net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA, or "leverage" or "leverage ratio," is measured as net debt divided by adjusted EBITDA or pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA. We believe that this metric is a key measure of our financial liquidity and flexibility and is used in the calculation of a key metric in one of our Credit Facility financial covenants.

The following table presents a reconciliation of the IFRS Financial measure of Total Non-Current Borrowings to the Non-IFRS measure of Net Debt and a calculation of Net Debt-to-Adjusted EBITDA and Net Debt-to-Pro Forma Adjusted EBITDA for each of the periods listed:

۸	_	۰ŧ

(In thousands)	Ma	arch 31, 2025	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Total debt	\$	2,701,190 \$	2,676,910 \$	1,654,560	\$ 1,693,242
LESS: Cash and cash equivalents		32,641	23,743	3,483	5,990
LESS: Restricted cash ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾		106,011	103,158	54,976	46,269
Net debt	\$	2,562,538 \$	2,550,009 \$	1,596,101	\$ 1,640,983
Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA ⁽³⁾	\$	952,216 \$	964,028 \$	584,261	\$ 548,570
Net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA ⁽⁴⁾		2.7x	2.6x	2.7x	3.0x

- (1) Includes adjustments for deferred financing costs and original issue discounts, consistent with presentation on the Statement of Financial Position.
- (2) The increase of restricted cash as of March 31 and June 30, 2025, is due to the addition of \$19 million and \$31 million in restricted cash for the ABS X Notes and ABS Maverick Notes, respectively, offset by \$4 million for the retirement of the ABS I & II notes.
- (3) Includes adjustments for the trailing twelve months ended March 31, 2025 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions to pro forma results for a full twelve months of operations. Similar adjustments were made for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2025 for the Maverick, Summit, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions as well as for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2024 for the Oaktree acquisition and for the trailing twelve months ended December 31, 2024 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions.
- (4) Does not include adjustments for working capital which are often customary in the market.

Free Cash Flow

As used herein, free cash flow represents net cash provided by operating activities, less expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment, and cash paid for interest. We believe that free cash flow is a useful indicator of our ability to generate cash that is available for activities beyond capital expenditures. The Directors believe that free cash flow provides investors with an important perspective on the cash available to service debt obligations, make strategic acquisitions and investments, and pay dividends.

The following table presents a reconciliation of the IFRS Financial measure of Net Cash from Operating Activities to the Non-IFRS measure of Free Cash Flow for each of the periods listed:

Three Months Ended

Six N	lonths	Ended
-------	---------------	-------

Mar	ch 31, 2025	June 30, 2025	Jui	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
\$	131,539 \$	132,596	\$	264,135 \$	160,810	\$ 184,853
	(28,031)	(61,238)		(89,269)	(20,848)	(31,252)
	(41,574)	(50,680)		(92,254)	(47,632)	(75,509)
\$	61,934 \$	20,678	\$	82,612 \$	92,330	\$ 78,092
	1,970	67,655		69,625	9,933	59,048
\$	63,904 \$	88,333	\$	152,237 \$	102,263	\$ 229,470
		31 %)			
	\$	(28,031) (41,574) \$ 61,934 \$ 1,970	\$ 131,539 \$ 132,596 (28,031) (61,238) (41,574) (50,680) \$ 61,934 \$ 20,678 1,970 67,655 \$ 63,904 \$ 88,333	\$ 131,539 \$ 132,596 \$ (28,031) (61,238) (41,574) (50,680) \$ 1,970 67,655	\$ 131,539 \$ 132,596 \$ 264,135 \$ (28,031) (61,238) (89,269) (41,574) (50,680) (92,254) \$ 61,934 \$ 20,678 \$ 82,612 \$ 1,970 67,655 69,625 \$ 63,904 \$ 88,333 \$ 152,237 \$	\$ 131,539 \$ 132,596 \$ 264,135 \$ 160,810 (28,031) (61,238) (89,269) (20,848) (41,574) (50,680) (92,254) (47,632) \$ 61,934 \$ 20,678 \$ 82,612 \$ 92,330 1,970 67,655 69,625 9,933 \$ 63,904 \$ 88,333 \$ 152,237 \$ 102,263

⁽¹⁾ Annualized second quarter 2025 free cash flow of \$88 million and Market Cap of \$1.1 billion as of August 8, 2025.

Total Revenue, Inclusive of Settled Hedges and Adjusted EBITDA Margin

As used herein, total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, accounts for the impact of derivatives settled in cash. We believe that total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, is useful because it enables investors to discern our realized revenue after adjusting for the settlement of derivative contracts.

As used herein, adjusted EBITDA margin is measured as adjusted EBITDA, as a percentage of total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges. Adjusted EBITDA margin encompasses the direct operating costs and the portion of general and administrative costs required to produce each Mcfe. This metric includes operating expense, employee costs, administrative costs and professional services, and recurring allowance for credit losses, which cover both fixed and variable cost components. We believe that adjusted EBITDA margin is a useful measure of our profitability and efficiency, as well as our earnings quality, because it evaluates the Group on a more comparable basis period-over-period, especially given our frequent involvement in transactions that are not comparable between periods.

The following table presents a reconciliation of the IFRS Financial measure of Total Revenue to the Non-IFRS measure of Total Revenue, Inclusive of Settled Hedges and a calculation of Adjusted EBITDA Margin for each of the periods listed:

		Three Mo	nths	s Ended	Six Months Ended						
(In thousands)		March 31, 2025		June 30, 2025		June 30, 2025		June 30, 2024		December 31, 2024	
Total revenue	\$	346,903	\$	431,162	\$	778,065	\$	368,674	\$	426,167	
Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative instruments ⁽¹⁾		(52,271)		14,617		(37,654)		77,749		73,540	
Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges		294,632		445,779		740,411		446,423		499,707	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	138,164	\$	279,813	\$	417,977	\$	217,787	\$	254,522	
Adjusted EBITDA margin		47 %	6	63 %		56 %	6	49 %	%	51 %	

⁽¹⁾ Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements represents cash paid or received on commodity derivative contracts. This excludes settlements on foreign currency and interest rate derivatives, as

well as the gain (loss) on fair value adjustments for unsettled financial instruments for each of the periods presented.



Diversified Energy Company PLC

2025 Interim Report

For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2025

Table of Contents

	Page
<u>Strategic Review</u>	<u>2</u>
Financial & Operating Results	<u>2</u>
Key Performance Indicators	<u>2</u>
Results of Operations	<u>3</u>
Principal Risks & Uncertainties	<u>12</u>
Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>14</u>
Independent Review Report to Diversified Energy Company PLC	<u>14</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	<u>15</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	<u>16</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	<u>17</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	<u>19</u>
Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>20</u>
Additional Information	<u>45</u>
Alternative Performance Measures	<u>45</u>
Glossary of Terms	<u>48</u>

We have prepared our Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and the notes thereto in accordance with UK-adopted International Accounting Standard 34,
'Interim Financial Reporting' and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority. To provide metrics that we
believe enhance the comparability of our results to similar companies, throughout this Interim Report, we refer to Alternative Performance Measures ("APMs") a APMs are
intended to be used in addition to, and not as an alternative for the financial information contained within the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, nor as a
substitute for IFRS. In APMs within this Interim Report, we define, provide calculations and reconcile each APM to its nearest IFRS measure. These APMs include "adjusted EBITDA," "pro formar TTM adjusted EBITDA," "inclusive of settled
hedges," "adjusted EBITDA margin," "free cash flow," "adjusted operating cost per Mcfe," and "Employees, administrative costs and professional services."

Forward-Looking Statements

This Interim Report contains forward-looking statements that can be identified by the following terminology, including the terms "may," "might," "will," "could," "would," "should," "expect," "plan," "anticipate," "intend," "seek," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "potential," "continue," "contemplate," "possible," or the negative of these terms or other variations or comparable terminology, or by discussions of strategy, plans, objectives, goals, future events or intentions. These forward-looking statements include all matters that are not historical facts. They appear in a number of places throughout this Interim Report and include, but are not limited to, statements regarding our intentions, beliefs or current expectations concerning, among other things, our results of operations, financial positions, liquidity, prospects, growth, strategies and the natural gas and oil industry. By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risk and uncertainty because they relate to future events and circumstances.

Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and the actual results of our operations, financial position and liquidity, and the development of the markets and the industry in which we operate, may differ materially from those described in, or suggested by, the forward-looking statements contained in this Interim Report. In addition, even if the results of operations, financial position and liquidity, and the development of the markets and the industry in which we operate are consistent with the forward-looking statements contained in this Interim Report, those results or developments may not be indicative of results or developments in subsequent periods. A number of factors could cause results and developments to differ materially from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements including, without limitation, general economic and business conditions, industry trends, competition, commodity prices, changes in regulation, currency fluctuations, our ability to recover our reserves, changes in our business strategy, political and economic uncertainty.

Forward-looking statements may, and often do, differ materially from actual results. Any forward-looking statements in this Interim Report speak only as of the date of this Interim Report, reflect our current view with respect to future events and are subject to risks relating to future events and other risks, uncertainties and assumptions relating to our operations, results of operations, growth strategy and liquidity. Subject to the requirements of the Prospectus Rules, the Disclosure and Transparency Rules and the Listing Rules or applicable law, we explicitly disclaim any obligation or undertaking publicly to release the result of any revisions to any forward-looking statements in this Interim Report that may occur due to any change in our expectations or to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Interim Report.

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

Strategic Review

Overview of Our Business

Diversified Energy Company PLC (the "Parent" or "Company") and its wholly owned subsidiaries (together the "Group," "DEC," or "Diversified") is an independent energy company engaged in the production, marketing and transportation of primarily natural gas.

Our proven business model creates sustainable value in today's natural gas market by investing in high-quality producing assets, reducing emissions, and improving asset integrity while generating significant, hedge-protected cash flows. We acquire, optimize, produce and transport natural gas, natural gas liquids, and oil from existing wells, then retire our wells at the end of their life to responsibly manage the resource previously developed by our

peers, minimizing, the environmental footprint, while sustaining important jobs and tax revenues for many local communities. While most commanies in our sector are built to explore and develop new reserves, inverting the productive five potential of existing reserves mough our rocus on safety and efficiently operating existing wells to optimize their productive lives and economic capabilities, which in turn reduces the industry's footprint on our planet.

Financial & Operating Results

Financial and operating results as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2025 include:

- Average daily production of 1,007 MMcfepd representing an increase of 34% when compared to 746 MMcfepd for the same period in 2024;
- Operating profit of \$133 million as compared to operating profit of \$2 million for the same period in 2024;
- Net loss of \$34 million as compared to net income of \$16 million for the same period in 2024. Diluted loss per share of \$0.50, compared to diluted
 earnings per share of \$0.32 for the same period in 2024;
- Operating expense of \$346 million compared to \$196 million for the same period in 2024;
- Realized \$38 million in net losses on commodity derivatives settlements, a decrease of 148% when compared to \$78 million in net gains for the same period in 2024;
- Repurchased 2,581,827 shares for \$33.6 million (£25.3 million) at an average price of \$13.03 per share (£9.80) compared to 618,547 shares for \$8.1 million (£6.4 million) at an average price of \$13.09 per share (£10.28) for the same period in 2024;
- Total debt of \$2.7 billion compared to \$1.7 billion for the same period in 2024;
- Retired 170 DEC-owned wells. Of those, Next LVL Energy plugged a total of 122 wells in Appalachia, including 79 DEC-owned wells and 43 third-party wells consisting of 32 state and federal orphan wells and 11 for third-party operators; and
- PV-10 value of reserves of \$5.8 billion and volumes of 5,982,168 MMcfe based on NYMEX strip pricing.

Recent strategic developments:

- In April 2025, we placed \$300 million of new senior secured notes in the Nordic bond market at a 2% discount, resulting in net proceeds of \$294 million (the "Nordic Bonds");
- In March 2025, we acquired Maverick Natural Resources, LLC ("Maverick") for consideration of \$446 million. The gross value of the transaction was approximately \$1.275 billion and was funded through the issuance of 21,194,213 new common shares direct to the unitholders of Maverick, and approximately \$211 million in cash. The transaction also included the assumption of approximately \$518 million of ABS Maverick Notes outstanding and the payoff of \$202 million outstanding on Maverick's credit facility on the acquisition date;
- In March 2025, concurrent with the Maverick acquisition, we amended and restated the credit agreement governing our Credit Facility, increasing
 the borrowing base to \$900 million and extending the maturity to March 2029;
- In February 2025, we formed Diversified ABS Phase X LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS X"), to issue asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$530 million (the "ABS X Notes");
- In February 2025, we placed 8,500,000 new common shares at \$14.50 per share (£11.58) to raise gross proceeds of \$123 million (approximately £98 million);
- In February 2025, we acquired certain upstream assets and related infrastructure in the Appalachian Region from Summit Natural Resources ("Summit") for \$42 million; and
- In 2025 to date, we have divested certain non-core undeveloped acreage across our operating footprint for consideration of approximately \$70 million

Refer to Notes 4, 9, and 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding our acquisition, divestiture, share capital, and debt activities.

Key Performance Indicators

In assessing our performance, the Directors use key performance indicators ("KPIs") to track our success against our stated strategy. The Directors assess our KPIs on an annual basis and modify them as needed, taking into account current business developments. The following KPIs focus on corporate and environmental responsibility, consistent cash flow generation underpinned by prudent cost management, low leverage and adequate liquidity to protect the sustainability of the business.

Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how these metrics are calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

2

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

	<u> </u>	Six Months Ended		
	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Net debt-to-pro forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA	2.6x	2.7x	3.0x	
Adjusted EBITDA margin	56%	49%	51%	
Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe	\$2.15	\$1.74	\$1.82	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$264 million	\$161 million	\$185 million	
Actual wells retired:				
DEC-owned well retirements	170	140	75	
Wells retired by Next LVL	122	118	79	

Our Emissions Intensity, State Asset Retirement Goals and Safety Performance are reported on an annual basis. Refer to our 2024 Annual Report for additional information.

	Year I	Ended
	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Emissions intensity (MT CO ₂ e/MMcfe)	0.7	0.8
Total recordable incident rate "TRIR" (per 200,000 work hours)	0.89	1.28
Lost time incident rate "LTIR" (per 200,000 work hours)	0.38	1.04
Motor vehicle accidents "MVA" (incidents per million miles)	0.34	0.55

Results of Operations

				Six Months E	nded		
	June 3	0, 2025	Jun	e 30, 2024		Change	% Change
Net production							
Natural gas (MMcf)		140,106		114,409		25,697	22 %
NGLs (MBbls)		3,911		2,829		1,082	38 %
Oil (MBbls)		3,121		730		2,391	328 %
Total production (MMcfe)		182,298		135,763		46,535	34 %
Average daily production (MMcfepd)		1,007		746		261	35 %
% Natural gas (Mcfe basis)		77 %	% 84 9		%		
Average realized sales price (excluding impact	of derivatives settled in casi	h)					
Natural gas (Mcf)	\$	3.11	\$	1.83	\$	1.28	70 %
NGLs (Bbls)		25.76		25.07		0.69	3 %
Oil (Bbls)		64.72		76.97		(12.25)	(16) %
Total (Mcfe)	\$	4.05	\$	2.48	\$	1.57	63 %
Average realized sales price (including impact	of derivatives settled in cash	1)					
Natural gas (Mcf)	\$	2.88	\$	2.58	\$	0.30	12 %
NGLs (Bbls)		23.09		23.82		(0.73)	(3) %
Oil (Bbls)		66.08		70.49		(4.41)	(6) %
Total (Mcfe)	\$	3.84	\$	3.05	\$	0.79	26 %

3

Тэ	ы	•	of	c	m	hai	nte	

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

				Circ Manuella a E			
	,	une 30, 2025		Six Months E June 30, 2024	nae	o Change	% Change
Revenue (in thousands)	,	une 30, 2023	•	Julie 30, 2024		Change	70 Change
Natural gas	\$	435.082	\$	209,008	\$	226,074	108 %
NGLs	Ψ	100,745	Ψ	70,935	Ψ	29,810	42 %
Oil		202,001		56,185		145,816	260 %
Total commodity revenue	\$	737,828	\$	336,128	\$	401,700	120 %
Midstream revenue	Ψ	22,200	Ψ.	17,416	Ψ.	4,784	27 %
Other revenue		18,037		15,130		2,907	19 %
Total revenue	\$	778,065	\$	368,674	\$	409,391	111 %
Gain (loss) on derivative settlements (in thousands)	τ	110,000	Τ.	200,01	Τ.	100,000	
Natural gas	\$	(31,437)	\$	86,035	\$	(117,472)	(137) %
NGLs	Ψ	(10,440)	Ψ	(3,561)	Ψ	(6,879)	193 %
Oil		4,223		(4,725)		8,948	(189) %
Net gain (loss) on derivative settlements ^(a)	\$	(37,654)	\$	77,749	\$	(115,403)	(148)%
Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges ^(b)	\$	740,411	\$	446,423	\$	293,988	66 %
Per Mcfe metrics	Ψ	710,111	Ψ.	110,125	Ψ.	233,300	00 70
Average realized sales price (including impact of derivatives settled in cash)	\$	3.84	\$	3.05	\$	0.79	26 %
Other revenue		0.22		0.24		(0.02)	(8) %
LOE		(1.12)		(0.73)		(0.39)	53 %
Midstream operating expense		(0.20)		(0.26)		0.06	(23) %
Employees, administrative costs and professional services(b)		(0.26)		(0.30)		0.04	(13) %
Production taxes		(0.22)		(0.15)		(0.07)	47 %
Transportation expense		(0.35)		(0.31)		(0.04)	13 %
Proceeds received for leasehold sales ^(c)		0.38		0.05		0.33	660 %
Adjusted EBITDA ^(b) per Mcfe	\$	2.29	\$	1.59	\$	0.70	44 %
Adjusted EBITDA margin ^(b)		56 %	, O	49 %	6		
Other financial metrics (in thousands)							

other financial metrics (III tilousand

Adjusted EBITDA	\$	417,977	\$ 217,787	\$ 200,190	92 %
Operating profit (loss)	<u>-</u> \$	133,215	\$ 2,391	\$ 130,824	5,472 %
Net income (loss)	\$	(33,926)	\$ 15.745	\$ (49.671)	(315) %

- (a) Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements represents cash (paid) or received on commodity derivative contracts. This excludes settlements on foreign currency and interest rate derivatives as well as the gain (loss) on fair value adjustments for unsettled financial instruments for each of the periods presented.
- (b) Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how certain of the metrics below are calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
- (c) Consists of \$70 million and \$7 million in cash proceeds received from leasehold sales during the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, less \$6 million of basis in leasehold sales for the six months ended June 30, 2025.

Production, Revenue & Hedging

Total revenue in the six months ended June 30, 2025 of \$778 million increased 111% from \$369 million reported for the six months ended June 30, 2024, primarily due to a 63% increase in the average realized sales price, excluding the impact of derivatives settled in cash, and a 34% increase in sold volumes, which was primarily related to the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions in 2024 and the Maverick and Summit acquisitions in 2025, and was offset by normal declines. Including commodity hedge settlement loss of \$38 million and gain of \$78 million in the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges increased by 66% to \$740 million in 2025 from \$446 million in 2024.

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

The following table summarizes average commodity prices for the periods presented:

	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change
Henry Hub (Mcf)	\$ 3.55	\$ 2.07	\$ 1.48	71 %
Mont Belvieu (Bbls)	38.82	38.58	0.24	1 %
WTI (Bbls)	67.58	78.76	(11.18)	(14)%

Commodity Revenue

The following table reconciles the change in commodity revenue (excluding the impact of hedges settled in cash) for the periods presented by reflecting the effect of changes in volume and in the underlying prices:

(In thousands)		atural Gas	NGLs	Oil	Total	
Commodity revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2024	\$	209,008 \$	70,935 \$	56,185 \$	336,128	
Volume increase (decrease)		47,026	27,126	184,035	258,187	
Price increase (decrease)		179,048	2,684	(38,219)	143,513	
Net increase (decrease)		226,074	29,810	145,816	401,700	
Commodity revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2025	\$	435,082 \$	100,745 \$	202,001 \$	737,828	

To manage our cash flows in a volatile commodity price environment, we utilize derivative hedging contracts that allow us to fix the per unit sales prices for our production. As of June 30, 2025, approximately 80% of our production was fixed through derivative hedging contracts over the next twelve months. The tables below set forth the commodity hedge impact on commodity revenue, excluding and including cash received for commodity hedge settlements:

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2025											
	Natur	al Gas	N	GLs	(Dil	Total Commodity					
(In thousands, except per unit data)	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcf	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcfe				
Excluding hedge impact	\$ 435,082	\$ 3.11	\$ 100,745	\$ 25.76	\$ 202,001	\$ 64.72	\$ 737,828	\$ 4.05				
Commodity hedge impact	(31,437)	(0.23)	(10,440)	(2.67)	4,223	1.36	(37,654)	(0.21)				
Including hedge impact	\$ 403,645	\$ 2.88	\$ 90,305	\$ 23.09	\$ 206,224	\$ 66.08	\$ 700,174	\$ 3.84				

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2024												
	Natural Gas		N	GLs	(Dil	Total Co	Total Commodity					
(In thousands, except per unit data)	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcf	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcfe					
Excluding hedge impact	\$ 209,008	\$ 1.83	\$ 70,935	\$ 25.07	\$ 56,185	\$ 76.97	\$ 336,128	\$ 2.48					
Commodity hedge impact	86,035	0.75	(3,561)	(1.25)	(4,725)	(6.48)	77,749	0.57					
Including hedge impact	\$ 295,043	\$ 2.58	\$ 67,374	\$ 23.82	\$ 51,460	\$ 70.49	\$ 413,877	\$ 3.05					

Refer to Note 8 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding derivative financial instruments.

Expenses

	Six Months Ended											
									Total Chan	ge	Per Mc	fe Change
(In thousands, except per unit data)	June 30, 2025	F	Per Mcfe		June 30, 2024	P	er Mcfe		\$	%	\$	%
LOE(a)	\$ 204,623	\$	1.12	\$	98,511	\$	0.73	\$	106,112	108 % \$	0.39	53 %
Production taxes(b)	39,750		0.22		19,993		0.15		19,757	99 %	0.07	47 %
Midstream operating expense(c)	37,103		0.20		35,563		0.26		1,540	4 %	(0.06	(23) %
Transportation expense (d)	64,129		0.35		42,045		0.31		22,084	53 %	0.04	13 %
Total operating expense	\$ 345,605	\$	1.89	\$	196,112	\$	1.45	\$	149,493	76 % \$	0.44	30 %
Employees, administrative costs and professional services ^(e)	47,092		0.26		40,482		0.30		6,610	16 %	(0.04	(13) %
Costs associated with acquisitions ^(f)	27,966		0.15		3,724		0.03		24,242	651 %	0.12	400 %
Other adjusting costs ^(g)	10,819		0.06		10,451		0.08		368	4 %	(0.02	(25) %
Non-cash equity compensation ^(h)	4,377		0.02		3,669		0.03		708	19 %	(0.01) (33) %
Total operating and G&A expense	\$ 435,859	\$	2.38	\$	254,438	\$	1.89	\$	181,421	71 % \$	0.49	26 %
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	164,205		0.90		119,220		0.88		44,985	38 %	0.02	2 %
Total expenses	\$ 600,064	\$	3.28	\$	373,658	\$	2.77	\$	226,406	61 % \$	0.51	18 %

- (a) LOE encompasses costs incurred to maintain producing properties. These costs include direct and contract labor, repairs and maintenance, emissions reduction initiatives, water hauling, compression, automobile, insurance, and materials and supplies expenses.
- (b) Production taxes consist of severance and property taxes. Severance taxes are typically paid on produced natural gas, NGLs and oil at fixed rates established by federal, state, or local taxing authorities. Property taxes are generally based on the valuation of our natural gas and oil properties and midstream assets by the taxing jurisdictions.
- (c) Midstream operating expenses are daily costs incurred of operating our owned midstream assets, including employee and benefit expenses.
- (d) Transportation expenses are the daily costs incurred from third-party systems to gather, process, and transport our natural gas, NGLs, and oil.
- (e) Employees, administrative costs, and professional services include payroll and benefits for our administrative and corporate staff, costs of maintaining administrative and corporate offices, costs of managing our production operations, franchise taxes, public company costs, fees for audit and other professional services, and legal compliance.
- (f) Costs associated with acquisitions are related to the integration of acquisitions, which will vary for each acquisition. For acquisitions classified as business combinations, these costs include transaction costs directly associated with a successful acquisition. They also encompass costs related to transition service arrangements, where we pay the seller of the acquired entity a fee to manage G&A functions until full integration of the assets. Additionally, these costs include costs to cover expenses for integrating IT systems, consulting, and internal workforce efforts directly related to incorporating acquisitions into our systems.
- (g) Other adjusting costs include items that affect the comparability of results or are not indicative of ongoing business trends. These costs consist of one-time projects, contemplated transactions or financing arrangements, contract terminations, deal breakage and/or sourcing costs for acquisitions, and unused firm transportation.
- (h) Non-cash equity compensation represents the expense recognition for share-based compensation provided to key members of the management team.

Operating Expense

Per unit operating expense increased due to:

- Higher per unit LOE that rose 53%, or \$0.39 per Mcfe, which is reflective of the completion of four acquisitions since August of 2024. Moreover, these acquisitions focused on more liquids-heavy assets, which have higher per unit costs and per unit revenues than our natural gas assets;
- Higher per unit production taxes that increased 47%, or \$0.07 per Mcfe, was primarily attributable to the acquisitions completed during the period, as well as a significant increase in natural gas commodity pricing; and
- Higher per unit transportation expense that increased 13%, or \$0.04 per Mcfe, was primarily related to the more liquids-heavy acquisitions completed during the period, which carry higher per unit transportation costs.

Partially offsetting the per unit increase was:

• Lower per unit midstream operating expense that declined 23%, or \$0.06 per Mcfe, while total midstream operating expense remained consistent. The reduction of per unit costs were due to an increase in total volumes as a result of acquisitions during the period.

General & Administrative ("G&A") Expense

G&A expense increased due to:

- Higher costs associated with acquisitions primarily resulting from closing costs of \$21 million related to the acquisition of Maverick, as well as other acquisition and integration-related expenses;
- Slightly higher other adjusting costs primarily due to costs associated with one-time personnel-related expenses and legal fees from certain litigation; and
- Higher employees, administrative costs and professional services due to growth from acquisitions. On a per Mcfe basis, these costs decreased 13%, or \$0.04 per Mcfe, due to synergies achieved to date related to the Maverick acquisition.

Other Expenses

Depreciation, depletion and amortization ("DD&A") increased due to:

- Higher depletion expense as a result of an increase in production, proved reserves, and our depreciable base driven by the acquisitions during the
 period. While our DD&A rate remained relatively consistent, depletion expense increased due to a significant increase in production as a result of
 the acquisitions made during the period; and
- Higher depreciation and amortization expense attributable to an increase in the depreciable cost basis of property, plant & equipment primarily resulting from acquisitions during the period.

Derivative Financial Instruments

We recorded the following gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income for the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended					
(In thousands)		June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024		\$ Change	% Change
Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements ^(a)	\$	(37,654) \$	77,749	\$	(115,403)	(148) %
Net gain (loss) on interest rate swaps ^(a)		70	100		(30)	(30) %
Total gain (loss) on settled derivative instruments	\$	(37,584) \$	77,849	\$	(115,433)	(148)%
Gain (loss) on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments ^(b)		(77,630)	(80,117)		2,487	(3) %
Total gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments	\$	(115,214) \$	(2,268)	\$	(112,946)	4,980 %

- (a) Represents the cash settlement of hedges that settled during the period.
- (b) Represents the change in fair value of financial instruments, net of removing the carrying value of hedges that settled during the period.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized a loss on derivative financial instruments of \$115 million compared to a loss of \$2 million in 2024. Adjusting our unsettled financial instruments to their fair values drove a loss of \$78 million in 2025, as compared to a loss of \$80 million in 2024, which is reflective of higher commodity prices on the forward curve.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized a loss on settled derivative instruments of \$38 million as compared to a gain of \$78 million in 2024. The loss on settled derivative instruments primarily relates to higher commodity prices than those we secured through our derivative contracts.

Refer to Note 8 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding derivative financial instruments.

Finance Costs

	Six Months Ended						
(In thousands)	Ju	ıne 30, 2025		June 30, 2024		\$ Change	% Change
Interest expense, net of capitalized and income amounts ^(a)	\$	94,544	\$	52,494	\$	42,050	80 %
Amortization of discount and deferred finance costs		3,427		8,087		(4,660)	(58) %
Other		198		_		198	100 %
Total finance costs	\$	98,169	\$	60,581	\$	37,588	62 %
Loss on early retirement of debt(b)	\$	39,485	\$	10,649	\$	28,836	271 %

- (a) Includes payments related to borrowings and leases
- (b) In March 2025, in connection with the close of the Maverick acquisition, we amended and restated the credit agreement governing the Credit Facility resulting in the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$1.3 million. In February 2025 we used proceeds from the ABS X Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I, thereby retiring the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$27 million. In May 2024, we used proceeds from the ABS VIII Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III & V notes, thereby retiring the ABS III & V notes from our outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$11 million.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, interest expense of \$95 million increased \$42 million compared to \$52 million in 2024, primarily due to higher outstanding balances on our ABS structures and Credit Facility as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2024. These increases were partially offset by the retirement of the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, Term Loan I, Term Loan II, and Oaktree Seller's Note.

As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, total borrowings were \$2.7 billion and \$1.7 billion, respectively. For the period ended June 30, 2025, the weighted average interest rate on our borrowings was 7.97% as compared to 7.22% as of June 30, 2024. This increase primarily resulted from a change in the mix of our financing year-over-year. As of June 30, 2025, 70% of our borrowings were in fixed-rate, hedge-protected, amortizing ABS structures as compared to 84% as of June 30, 2024.

As discussed above, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 we amended and restated the credit agreement governing the Credit Facility, which resulted in a write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$13 million. We used proceeds from the ABS X Notes to repay the outstanding principal of

7

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I, which resulted in a loss on early extinguishment of debt of \$27 million. During the six months ended June 30, 2024 we used proceeds from the ABS VIII Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III & V notes, which resulted in a loss on early extinguishment of debt of \$11 million, which primarily included a \$9 million charge for the accelerated amortization of the remaining deferred financing costs and \$2 million related to an early payment fee.

Refer to Notes 4 and 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding acquisitions and borrowings, respectively.

Taxation

The differences between the statutory U.S. federal income tax rate and the effective tax rates are summarized as follows:

	Six Months Ended			
(In thousands)	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024		
Expected tax at statutory U.S. federal income tax rate	21.0 %	21.0 %		
State income taxes, net of federal tax benefit	4.4 %	2.1 %		
Federal credits (a)	(50.2) %	96.9 %		
Other, net	1.3 %	(0.9) %		
Effective tax rate	(23.5)%	119.1 %		

(a) The impact and the presentation of the federal tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss. The Group expects pre-tax income for the year-ended December 31, 2025, while the Group expected and realized pre-tax loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

The effective tax rates were recognized based on management's estimate of the weighted average annual effective tax rate expected for the full financial year. The estimate of the annual effective tax rate is subject to variation due to several factors, including variability in expected annual pre-tax book income or loss by jurisdiction, tax credits, and changes in tax laws. The effective tax rate for June 30, 2025 and 2024 was primarily impacted by the recognition of the federal marginal well tax credit available to qualified producers expected for the full financial year. The federal government provides these credits to encourage companies to continue producing lower-volume wells during periods of low prices to maintain the underlying jobs they create and the state and local tax revenues they generate for communities to support schools, social programs, law enforcement and other similar public services. Additionally, the effective tax rate can be more or less volatile based on the amount of pre-tax income or loss. For example, the impact of tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss. The resulting effective tax rates for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 were (24)% and 119%, respectively.

The provision for income taxes in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income is summarized below:

	Six Months Ended				
	June 30, 2	025 Ju	une 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change
Income (loss) before taxation	\$ (27	,466) \$	(82,252)	\$ 54,786	(67) %
Effective tax rate	(23.5)%	119.1 %		
Income tax (benefit) expense	6,	460	(97,997)	104,457	(107)%

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported tax expense of \$6 million compared to a benefit of \$98 million in 2024, which was a result of the change in the income or loss before taxation and a change in the effective tax rate as discussed above.

Refer to Note 7 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding taxation.

Operating Profit, Net Income, EPS & Adjusted EBITDA

	Six Months Ended					
(In thousands, except per unit data)	Jur	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change	
Operating profit (loss)	\$	133,215 \$	2,391	\$ 130,824	5,472 %	
Net income (loss) attributable to owners of the Diversified Energy Company PLC		(34,481)	15,061	(49,542)	(329)%	
Adjusted EBITDA		417,977	217,787	200,190	92 %	
Earnings (loss) per share - basic	\$	(0.50) \$	0.32	\$ (0.82)	(256)%	
Earnings (loss) per share - diluted		(0.50)	0.32	(0.82)	(256)%	

8

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

Charles and a Fardad

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported a net loss of \$34 million compared to net income of \$15 million, a decrease of 329%. For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported basic loss per share of \$0.50 compared to basic earnings per share of \$0.32 in 2024, a decrease of 256%. We also reported an operating profit of \$133 million compared with an operating profit of \$2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The year-over-year decrease in net income was primarily attributable to a \$113 million increase in the loss on derivative financial instruments due to changes in commodity prices on the forward curve, a \$104 million swing in income tax to an expense, a \$38 million increase in finance costs, \$29 million increase in loss on early retirement of debt. Partially offsetting the decrease in net income was an increase in gross profit of \$215 million and a \$57 million increase in gains on sales of assets.

Excluding the mark-to-market loss on derivative valuations, as well as other customary adjustments, we reported adjusted EBITDA of \$418 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to \$218 million in 2024, representing an increase of 92%. The increase in this metric was primarily a result of growth through the Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions in the second half of 2024 and the Maverick and Summit acquisitions in 2025. Also contributing to the increase were increases in commodity pricing.

Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how adjusted EBITDA is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

Liquidity & Capital Resources

Overview

Our primary sources of liquidity are cash generated from operating activities and available capacity under our Credit Facility. As of June 30, 2025, we had approximately \$416 million of liquidity, consisting of \$24 million of cash on hand and \$392 million of availability under our Credit Facility.

When we acquire assets for growth, we complement our Credit Facility with long-term, fixed-rate, fully-amortizing, asset-backed debt secured by certain natural gas and oil assets. This financing strategy aligns with the long-life nature of our assets, offering us lower borrowing rates and a clear path to reduce leverage through scheduled principal payments. For larger acquisitions that require greater capital outlays, we also periodically raise funds through secondary equity offerings to maintain an appropriate leverage profile.

We closely monitor our working capital to ensure it remains sufficient for business operations, using any excess liquidity primarily to repay debt. Alongside managing working capital, we take a disciplined approach to controlling operating costs and allocating capital resources. This approach

ensures that capital investments generate returns that support our strategic initiatives.

Capital expenditures were \$89 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to \$21 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the development of proved undeveloped wells acquired in the Maverick acquisition. We expect to meet our capital expenditure needs for the foreseeable future from our operating cash flows and our existing cash and cash equivalents. Our future capital requirements will depend on several factors, including our growth rate, commodity prices, and future acquisitions.

With respect to other known current obligations, we believe that our sources of liquidity and capital resources will be sufficient to meet our existing business needs for at least the next 12 months. However, our ability to satisfy our working capital requirements, debt service obligations, and planned capital expenditures will depend upon our future operating performance, which will be affected by prevailing economic conditions in the natural gas and oil industry and other financial and business factors, some of which are beyond our control.

Refer to Note 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding our current debt obligations.

Liquidity

The table below represents our liquidity position as of the periods presented:

	As of		
(In thousands)		June 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	23,743	\$ 5,990
Available borrowings under the Credit Facility ^(a)		391,961	86,690
Liquidity	\$	415,704	\$ 92,680

(a) Represents available borrowings under the Credit Facility of \$427 million as of June 30, 2025 less outstanding letters of credit of \$35 million as of such date. Represents available borrowings under the Credit Facility of \$101 million as of December 31, 2024 less outstanding letters of credit of \$14 million as of such date.

Dobt

Our net debt consisted of the following as of the periods presented:

	As of					
(In thousands)		June 30, 2025	Dec	ember 31, 2024		
Non-recourse ABS debt	\$	1,911,038	\$	1,443,013		
Other debt		765,872		250,229		
Total debt	\$	2,676,910	\$	1,693,242		
LESS: Cash and cash equivalents		23,743		5,990		
LESS: Restricted cash ^{(a)(b)}		103,158		46,269		
Net debt	\$	2,550,009	\$	1,640,983		

9

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

(a) The increase of restricted cash as of June 30, 2025, is due to the addition of \$19 million and \$31 million in restricted cash for the ABS X Notes and ABS Maverick Notes, respectively, offset by \$4 million for the retirement of the ABS I & II notes.

Refer to Note 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding borrowings.

Asset Retirement Obligations

We remain proactive and innovative in our approach to asset retirement. Following our LSE IPO in 2017, we initiated meetings with state officials to develop a long-term plan for retiring our expanding portfolio of long-life wells. By collaborating with state regulators, we have designed our retirement activities to be equitable for all stakeholders, with a strong emphasis on environmental responsibility. Our asset retirement program demonstrates our strong commitment to a healthy environment and the surrounding communities. We anticipate continued investment and innovation in this area.

Asset retirements for the six months ended June 30, 2025 were as follows:

DEC-owned well retirements	170
3rd party-owned well retirements ^(a)	43
Total wells retired	213

(a) Includes 32 state and federal orphan wells and 11 wells for other operators.

The composition of the provision for asset retirement obligations at the reporting date was as follows for the periods presented:

	Six Months End	ed	Year Ended
(In thousands)	June 30, 2025	D	December 31, 2024
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 648,5	78 \$	506,648
Additions ^(a)	ا,223)36	111,265
Accretion	24,:	.30	30,868
Asset retirement costs	(8)	507)	(6,724)
Revisions to estimate ^(b)	4,	516	6,521
Balance at end of period	891,7	53	648,578
LESS: Current asset retirement obligations	8,	583	6,436
Non-current asset retirement obligations	\$ 883,0	70 \$	642,142

- (a) Refer to Note 4 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding acquisitions and divestitures.
- (b) As of June 30, 2025, we performed normal revisions to our asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$4.6 million increase in the liability. This increase was primarily due to a lower discount rate as a result of a decrease in bond yield volatility over the first half of the year. As of December 31, 2024, we performed normal revisions to our asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$6.5 million increase in the liability. This increase was comprised of increases of \$94.9 million for cost revisions and a \$0.4 million increase attributed to retirement timing, which was partially offset by an \$88.8 million decrease attributable to a higher discount rate as an increase in bond yield volatility during the year.

When discounting the obligation, we apply a contingency allowance for annual inflationary cost increases to our current cost expectations and then discount the resulting cash flows using a credit adjusted risk free discount rate resulting in a net discount rate of 3.66% and 3.73% for the periods indicated, respectively. While the rate is comparatively small to the commonly utilized PV-10 metric in our industry, the impact is significant due to the long-life low-decline nature of our portfolio. Although productive life varies within our well portfolio, presently we expect all of our existing wells to have reached the end of their economic lives and be retired by approximately 2100. The anticipated future cash outflows for our asset retirement obligations on an undiscounted and discounted basis are set forth in the tables below as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024.

As of June 30, 2025:

(In thousands)	Not Later Than One Year	Later Than One Year and Not Later Than Five Years	Later Than Five Years	Total
(In thousands)	rear	Illali Five Tears	Tears	I OLAI
Asset retirement obligations (undiscounted)	8,683	67,307	2,998,593	3,074,583
Asset retirement obligations (discounted)	8,683	59,082	823,988	891,753

As of December 31, 2024:

(In thousands)	Not Later Than One Year	Later Than One Year and Not Later Than Five Years	Later Than Five Years	Total
Asset retirement obligations (undiscounted)	6,436	27,913	2,432,934	2,467,283
Asset retirement obligations (discounted)	6,436	24,450	617,692	648,578

10

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

Cash Flows

The components of our cash flows were as follows during the periods presented:

		Six Months Ended					
(In thousands)	Ju	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	264,135 \$	160,810 \$	103,325	64 %		
Net cash used in investing activities		(259,020)	(183,648)	(75,372)	41 %		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		12,638	22,568	(9,930)	(44) %		
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	\$	17,753 \$	(270) \$	18,023	(6675)%		

Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, net cash provided by operating activities of \$264 million increased \$103 million, or 64%, when compared to \$161 million in 2024. The change in this metric was predominantly attributable to the following:

An increase in hedged revenue, which was partially offset by increases in expenses, both of which are driven by the acquisitions completed during
the period. This net increase in net cash provided by operating activities was then partially offset by increases in costs associated with acquisitions
and other adjusting costs described above.

Commodity pricing is discussed above. Refer to the <u>APMs</u> section for additional information and a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to its nearest IFRS measure.

Net Cash Used in Investing Activities

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, net cash used in investing activities of \$259 million increased \$75 million, or 41%, from outflows of \$184 million in 2024. The change in this metric was primarily attributable to the following:

- A net increase in cash outflows of \$7 million for acquisition and divestiture activity resulted in cash outflows associated with acquisitions, net of
 proceeds from divestitures, of \$1.73 million during the six months ended June 30, 2025, compared to \$167 million for the six months ended June
 30, 2024. Refer to Note 4 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding
 acquisitions; and
- An increase of \$68 million in capital expenditures that were \$89 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to \$21 million for the six
 months ended June 30, 2024. This increase in capital expenditures was primarily driven by the development of proved undeveloped wells acquired
 in the Maverick acquisition.

Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, net cash provided by financing activities of \$13 million decreased \$10 million, or 44%, as compared to \$23 million in 2024. The change in net cash provided by financing activities was primarily attributable to the following:

- A net increase in cash inflows of \$52 million related to debt activity. Debt activity resulted in proceeds, or net cash inflows of \$273 million (including \$2 billion in repayments, inclusive of the retirement of the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, Oaktree Seller's Notes, Ferm Loan I, and Term Loan II) in 2025 versus proceeds, or net cash inflows, of \$161 million (including \$1 billion in repayments, inclusive of the retirement of the ABS III Notes and ABS V Notes) in 2024. This increase was partially offset by net cash outflows for additional interest and debt issuance costs of \$61 million (cash outflows of \$123 million in 2025 related to interest and debt issuance costs versus outflows of \$62 million in 2024);
- An increase in cash inflows of \$117 million in proceeds from equity issuances as there were no issuances in 2024;
- An increase in cash inflows of \$15 million due to less dividends paid in 2025 as compared to 2024.
- A decrease in cash inflows of \$171 million for hedge modification payments in 2025 as compared to 2024;
- A decrease in cash inflows of \$27 million for the additional repurchase of shares in 2025 as compared to 2024.

Refer to Notes 9, 10 and 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding share capital, dividends and borrowings, respectively.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We may enter into off-balance sheet arrangements and transactions that give rise to material off-balance sheet obligations. As of June 30, 2025, our material off-balance sheet arrangements and transactions include operating service arrangements of \$409 million, primarily due to reserved capacity with pipeline companies, and \$35 million in letters of credit outstanding against our Credit Facility.

There are no other transactions, arrangements or other relationships with unconsolidated entities or other persons that are reasonably likely to

Contractual Obligations and Contingent Liabilities & Commitments

We have various contractual obligations in the normal course of our operations and financing activities. Significant contractual obligations as of June 30, 2025 were as follows:

(In thousands)	r	Not Later Than One Year	Later Than One Year and Not Later Than Five Years	Later Than Five Years	Total
Recorded contractual obligations					
Trade and other payables	\$	81,304	\$ _	\$ - \$	81,304
Borrowings		216,423	1,598,471	905,680	2,720,574
Leases		19,685	64,022	_	83,707
Asset retirement obligation (undiscounted) ^(a)		8,683	67,307	2,998,593	3,074,583
Other liabilities ^(b)		198,849	18,602	_	217,451
Off-Balance Sheet contractual obligations					
Firm transportation ^(c)		66,164	112,694	229,981	408,839
Total	\$	591,108	\$ 1,861,096	\$ 4,134,254 \$	6,586,458

- (a) Represents our asset retirement obligation on an undiscounted basis. On a discounted basis the liability was \$892 million as of June 30, 2025 as presented on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position.
- (b) Represents accrued expenses and net revenue clearing. Excludes asset retirement obligations and revenue to be distributed.
- (c) Represents reserved capacity to transport gas from production locations through pipelines to the ultimate sales meters.

We believe that our operational cash flows and existing liquidity will be sufficient to meet our contractual obligations and commitments over the next twelve months. Cash flows from operations were \$264 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025, which included partial year contributions from the Maverick and Summit acquisitions in 2025. Cash flows from operations were \$161 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024, which included less than a month of contributions from the Oaktree acquisition. As of June 30, 2025, we had current assets of \$487 million and available borrowings on our Credit Facility of \$392 million (excluding \$35 million in outstanding letters of credit) which could also be used to service our contractual obligations and commitments over the next twelve months.

Litigation & Regulatory Proceedings

We are involved in various pending legal issues that have arisen in the ordinary course of business. We accrue for litigation, claims, and proceedings when a liability is both probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated. As of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, we did not have any material amounts accrued related to litigation or regulatory matters.

For any matters not accrued for, it is not possible to estimate the amount of any additional loss or range of loss that is reasonably possible. However, based on the nature of the claims, management believes that current litigation, claims, and proceedings are not, individually or in aggregate, after considering insurance coverage and indemnification, likely to have a material adverse impact on our financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

We have no other contingent liabilities that would have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

Environmental Matters

Our operations are subject to environmental laws and regulations in all the jurisdictions where we operate, and we were in substantial compliance as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024. However, we are unable to predict the impact of additional environmental laws and regulations that may be adopted in the future, including whether they would adversely affect our operations. We can offer no assurance regarding the significance or cost of compliance associated with any new environmental legislation or regulation once implemented.

Principal Risks & Uncertainties

The Directors have reconsidered our principal risks and uncertainties and determined that the principal risks and uncertainties published in the Annual Report for the year ended December 31, 2024 remain appropriate and will continue to be appropriate for the remainder of 2025. The risks and associated risk management processes can be found in our 2024 Annual Report, which is available in the Investor Relations section of our website at www.div.energy.

The risks referred to and which could have a material impact on performance relate to:

- Corporate Strategy & Acquisition Risk;
- Cybersecurity Risk;
- Health & Safety Risk;
- Regulatory & Political Risk;
- Climate Risk:
- Commodity Price Volatility Risk; and
- Financial Strength & Flexibility Risk.

Going Concern

As outlined in Note 2 of the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, the Directors have assessed our financial position at the time of approval of the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and determined that there is sufficient funding to support operations as a going concern for at least the next twelve months from the date of this report. In reaching this conclusion, they have considered the impacts of current conditions and severe but plausible risks and uncertainties that could impact our activities. Accordingly, the Directors continue to adopt the going concern basis in the preparation of the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Responsibility Statement

Each of the Directors confirm that, to the best of their knowledge:

- The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with UK-adopted International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting', and give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, financial position and profit or loss of the Group as required by DTR 4.2.4R; and
- The interim report includes a fair review of the information required by:
 - (a) DTR 4.2.7R, being an indication of important events that have occurred during the first six months of the financial year ending December 31, 2025, and their impact on the interim financial statements; and a description of the principal risks and uncertainties for the remaining six months of the financial year; and
 - (b) DTR 4.2.8R, being material related party transactions that have taken place in the first six months of the financial year ending December 31, 2025, and any material changes in the related party transactions described in the 2024 Annual Report.

A list of the current Directors is maintained on our website at www.div.energy

The maintenance and integrity of the Diversified Energy Company PLC website is the responsibility of the Directors; the work carried out by the Auditors does not involve consideration of these matters and, accordingly, the Auditors accept no responsibility for any changes that may have occurred to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements since they were initially presented on the website.

Legislation in the United Kingdom governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.

On behalf of the Board,

/s/ David E. Johnson David E. Johnson Chairman of the Board August 11, 2025

13

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Independent review report to Diversified Energy Company PLC Report on the condensed consolidated interim financial statements

Our conclusion

Based on our review, nothing has come to our attention that causes us to believe that the interim financial statements are not prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with UK adopted International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting' and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority.

The interim financial statements comprise:

- the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Financial Position as at 30 June 2025;
- the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income for the period then ended;
- the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the period then ended;
- the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity for the period then ended; and
- the explanatory notes to the interim financial statements.

The interim financial statements included in the 2025 Interim Report of Diversified Energy Company PLC have been prepared in accordance with UK adopted International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting' and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority.

Basis for conclusion

We conducted our review in accordance with International Standard on Review Engagements (UK) 2410, 'Review of Interim Financial Information Performed by the Independent Auditor of the Entity' issued by the Financial Reporting Council for use in the United Kingdom ("ISRE (UK) 2410"). A review of interim financial information consists of making enquiries, primarily of persons responsible for financial and accounting matters, and applying analytical and other review procedures.

A review is substantially less in scope than an audit conducted in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) and, consequently, does not enable us to obtain assurance that we would become aware of all significant matters that might be identified in an audit. Accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion.

We have read the other information contained in the 2025 Interim Report and considered whether it contains any apparent misstatements or material inconsistencies with the information in the interim financial statements.

Conclusions relating to going concern

Based on our review procedures, which are less extensive than those performed in an audit as described in the Basis for conclusion section of this report, nothing has come to our attention to suggest that the directors have inappropriately adopted the going concern basis of accounting or that the directors have identified material uncertainties relating to going concern that are not appropriately disclosed. This conclusion is based on the review procedures performed in accordance with ISRE (UK) 2410. However, future events or conditions may cause the group to cease to continue as a going concern.

Responsibilities for the interim financial statements and the review

Our responsibilities and those of the directors

The 2025 Interim Report, including the interim financial statements, is the responsibility of, and has been approved by the directors. The directors are responsible for preparing the 2025 Interim Report in accordance with the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority. In preparing the 2025 Interim Report, including the interim financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Our responsibility is to express a conclusion on the interim financial statements in the 2025 Interim Report based on our review. Our conclusion, including our Conclusions relating to going concern, is based on procedures that are less extensive than audit procedures, as described in the Basis for conclusion paragraph of this report. This report, including the conclusion, has been prepared for and only for the company for the purpose of complying with the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving this conclusion, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Chartered Accountants London 11 August 2025

14

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Financial Statements

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income (Unaudited)

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

		Unaudited		Audited
		Six Months Ended	Six Months Ended	Year Ended
	Notes	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Revenue	5	778,065	368,674	794,841
Operating expense	6	(345,605)	(196,112)	(428,902)
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	6	(164,205)	(119,220)	(256,484)
Gross profit		268,255	53,342	109,455
General and administrative expense	6	(90,254)	(58,326)	(129,119)
Allowance for expected credit losses		_	_	(101)
Gain (loss) on natural gas and oil property and equipment		64,073	7,210	25,678
Gain (loss) on sale of equity interest	4	_	_	(7,375)
Unrealized gain (loss) on investment		6,355	2,433	(4,013)
Gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments	8	(115,214)	(2,268)	(37,551)
Operating profit (loss)		133,215	2,391	(43,026)

Finance costs	12	(98,169)	(60,581)	(137,643
Accretion of asset retirement obligation	11	(24,130)	(14,667)	(30,868
Loss on early retirement of debt	12	(39,485)	(10,649)	(14,753
Other income (expense)		1,103	1,254	2,338
Income (loss) before taxation		(27,466)	(82,252)	(223,952
Income tax benefit (expense)	7	(6,460)	97,997	136,951
Net income (loss)		(33,926)	15,745	(87,001
Other comprehensive income (loss)		(138)	(1,905)	(1,822
Total comprehensive income (loss)	\$	(34,064) \$	13,840 \$	(88,823
Net income (loss) attributable to:				
Owners of Diversified Energy Company PLC		(34,481)	15,061	(88,272
Non-controlling interest		555	684	1,271
Net income (loss)	\$	(33,926) \$	15,745 \$	(87,001
Earnings (loss) per share - basic	\$	(0.50) \$	0.32 \$	(1.84
3 ()1		` , '		`
Earnings (loss) per share - diluted Weighted average shares outstanding - basic	\$	(0.50) \$ 68,821,946	0.32 \$ 47,202,283	(1.8 ² 48,031,916
Weighted average shares outstanding - basic Weighted average shares outstanding - diluted		68,821,946	47,561,299	48,031,916
weighted average shares oddstanding - diluted		00,021,940	47,301,299	40,031,310

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Financial Position (Unaudited) (Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)				
		Unaudited		Audited
	Notes	June 30, 2025	Dece	mber 31, 2024
ASSETS				
Non-current assets:				
Natural gas and oil properties, net	4	\$ 4,205,736	\$	2,905,702
Property, plant and equipment, net		540,119		449,540
Intangible assets		13,027		15,180
Restricted cash	3	82,841		34,843
Derivative financial instruments	8	54,393		28,439
Deferred tax asset		265,731		259,287
Other non-current assets		13,904		6,270
Total non-current assets		\$ 5,175,751	\$	3,699,261
Current assets:				
Trade receivables, net		\$ 334,382	\$	234,421
Cash and cash equivalents		23,743		5,990
Restricted cash	3	20,317		11,426
Derivative financial instruments	8	75,622		33,759
Other current assets		33,006		18,668
Total current assets		\$ 487,070	\$	304,264
Total assets		\$ 5,662,821	\$	4,003,525
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES				
Shareholders' equity:				
Share capital	9	\$ 20,695	\$	13,762
Share premium	9	1,378,049		1,262,711
Merger reserve		247,416		_
Treasury reserve		(147,695)		(119,006)
Share-based payment and other reserves		19,682		20,170
Retained earnings (accumulated deficit)		(801,968)		(724,960)
Equity attributable to owners of the parent		716,179		452,677
Non-controlling interest		11,507		11,879
Total equity		\$ 727,686	\$	464,556
Non-current liabilities:				

Asset retirement obligations	11	\$	883,070	\$	642,142
Leases		-	64,022		30,824
Borrowings	12		2,460,487		1,483,779
Deferred tax liability			7,764		8,011
Derivative financial instruments	8		594,793		608,869
Other non-current liabilities			18,602		5,384
Total non-current liabilities		\$	4,028,738	\$	2,779,009
Current liabilities:					
Trade and other payables		\$	81,304	\$	35,013
Taxes payable			40,914		33,498
Borrowings	12		216,423		209,463
Leases			19,685		13,776
Derivative financial instruments	8		168,369		163,676
Other current liabilities			379,702		304,534
Total current liabilities		\$	906,397	\$	759,960
Total liabilities		\$	4,935,135	\$	3,538,969
Total equity and liabilities		\$	5,662,821	\$	4,003,525
The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements were approved and a	authorized for issue by	the Bo	ard on August 11	. 2025	and were signed
on its behalf by:	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			,	and mare argines
/s/ D.E. Johnson					
David E. Johnson					
Chairman of the Board					
August 11, 2025					

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity (Unaudited) (Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

	Notes	Share Capital	Share Premium	Merger Reserve	Treasury Reserve	Share- Based Payment and Other Reserves	Retained Earnings (Accumulated Deficit)	Equity Attributable to Owners of the Parent	Non- Controlling Interest	Total Equity
Balance as of January 1, 2025		\$ 13,762	\$1,262,711	\$ -	\$ (119,006)	\$ 20,170	\$ (724,960)	\$ 452,677	\$ 11,879	\$ 464,556
Net income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(34,481)	(34,481)	555	(33,926)
Other comprehensive income (loss)		_	-	_	_	_	(138)	(138)	_	(138)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		_	-	_	_	_	(34,619)	(34,619)	555	(34,064)
Issuance of share capital (equity placement)	9	2,129	115,338	-	-	-	-	117,467	-	117,467
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	9	5,490	_	247,416	_	_	_	252,906	_	252,906
Issuance of share capital (equity compensation)		_	-	-	_	6,244	(2,565)	3,679	_	3,679
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	9	_	_	_	7,418	(7,418)	_	_	_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	9	_	_	_	(2,458)	_	-	(2,458)	_	(2,458)
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	9	(686)	_	_	(33,649)	686	_	(33,649)	_	(33,649)
Dividends	10	_	_	_	_	_	(39,824)	(39,824)	_	(39,824)
Distributions to non- controlling interest owners		_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(927)	(927)
Transactions with shareholders		6,933	115,338	247,416	(28,689)	(488)	(42,389)	298,121	(927)	297,194
Balance as of June 30, 2025		\$ 20,695	\$1,378,049	\$247,416	\$ (147,695)	\$ 19,682	\$ (801,968)	\$ 716,179	\$ 11,507	\$ 727,686
Balance as of January 1, 2024		\$ 12,897	\$1,208,192	\$ -	\$ (102,470)	\$ 14,442	\$ (547,255)	\$ 585,806	\$ 12,604	\$ 598,410
Net income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	15,061	15,061	684	15,745
Other comprehensive income (loss)		_	-	-	_	_	(1,905)	(1,905)	_	(1,905)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	13,156	13,156	684	13,840
Issuance of share capital (equity compensation)		-	-	-	_	5,167	(2,558)	2,609	-	2,609
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	9	-	-	-	3,824	(3,824)	_	_	_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	9	_	_	_	(2,582)	_	-	(2,582)	_	(2,582)
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	9	(104)	_	_	(8,094)	104	_	(8,094)	_	(8,094)
Dividends	10	_	_	_	_	_	(54,967)	(54,967)	_	(54,967)
Distributions to non- controlling interest owners		_		_	_	_	_	_	(918)	(918)
Transactions with shareholders		(104)	-	_	(6,852)	1,447	(57,525)	(63,034)	(918)	(63,952)
Balance as of June 30, 2024			\$1,208,192							

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

	Notes	Share Capital	Share Premium	Merger Reserve	Treasury Reserve	Share- Based Payment and Other Reserves	Retained Earnings (Accumulated Deficit)	Equity Attributable to Owners of the Parent	Non- Controlling Interest	Total Equity
Balance as of January 1, 2024		\$ 12,897	\$1,208,192	\$ —	\$ (102,470)	\$ 14,442	\$ (547,255)	\$ 585,806	\$ 12,604	\$ 598,410
Net income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(88,272)	(88,272)	1,271	(87,001)
Other comprehensive income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(1,822)	(1,822)	_	(1,822)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(90,094)	(90,094)	1,271	(88,823)
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	9	1,185	54,519	_	_	_	_	55,704	_	55,704
Issuance of share capital (equity compensation)		_	_	_	_	10,002	(3,747)	6,255	_	6,255
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	9	_	_	_	4,594	(4,594)	_	_	_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	9	_	_	_	(5,229)	_	_	(5,229)	_	(5,229)
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	9	(320)	_	_	(15,901)	320	_	(15,901)	_	(15,901)
Dividends	10	_	_	_	_	_	(83,864)	(83,864)	_	(83,864)
Distributions to non- controlling interest owners		_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(1,996)	(1,996)
Transactions with shareholders		865	54,519	-	(16,536)	5,728	(87,611)	(43,035)	(1,996)	(45,031)
Balance as of December 31, 2024		\$ 13,762	\$1,262,711	\$ —	\$ (119,006)	\$ 20,170	\$ (724,960)	\$ 452,677	\$ 11,879	\$ 464,556

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

		Unaudit		Audited
		Six Months		Year Ended
Cook flows from a section and this	Notes	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Cash flows from operating activities:		(22.026) +	45.745	+ (07.004
Net income (loss)	\$	(33,926) \$	15,745	\$ (87,001
Cash flows from operations reconciliation:	_	464.005	440.000	255 424
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	6	164,205	119,220	256,484
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	11	24,130	14,667	30,868
Income tax (benefit) expense	7	6,460	(97,997)	(136,951)
(Gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled derivative financial instruments	8	77,630	80,117	189,030
Asset retirement costs	11	(10,341)	(4,300)	(8,375)
(Gain) loss on natural gas and oil properties and equipment	4	(64,073)	(7,210)	(25,678)
(Gain) loss on sale of equity interest	4	_	_	7,375
Unrealized (gain) loss on investment	4	(6,355)	(2,433)	4,013
Finance costs	12	98,169	60,581	137,643
Loss on early retirement of debt	12	39,485	10,649	14,753
Non-cash equity compensation	6	4,377	3,669	8,286
Working capital adjustments:				
Change in trade receivables and other current assets		41,418	8,247	(27,555)
Change in other non-current assets		1,125	(2,920)	(923)
Change in trade and other payables and other current liabilities		(77,032)	(34,443)	(6,204
Change in other non-current liabilities		60	125	1,319
Cash generated from operations		265,332	163,717	357,084
Cash paid for income taxes		(1,197)	(2,907)	(11,421)
Net cash provided by operating activities		264,135	160,810	345,663
Cash flows from investing activities:		20-1/100	100/010	5-15/005
Consideration for business acquisitions, net of cash acquired	4	(192,858)	_	_
Consideration for asset acquisitions	4	(49,989)	(176,653)	(288,489)
Proceeds from divestitures	4	69,625	9,933	59,048
Expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment		(89,269)	(20,848)	(52,100)
Proceeds on disposals of natural gas and oil properties and equipment		3,471	4,470	9,675
Deferred consideration payments		3,471	•	
Net cash used in investing activities		(259,020)	(550) (183,648)	(1,050) (272,916)
Cash flows from financing activities:		(259,020)	(103,040)	(2/2,910
Repayment of borrowings	12	(1.020.017)	(1.076.007)	(1.652.400)
, ,	12	(1,928,017)	(1,076,897)	(1,653,489)
Proceeds from borrowings	12	2,201,133	1,238,348	1,844,768
Penalty on early retirement of debt	12	(22.25.4)	(1,751)	(1,751)
Cash paid for interest		(92,254)	(47,632)	(123,141)
Debt issuance cost	12	(30,574)	(13,988)	(20,267)
Increase in restricted cash		(18,999)	(16,523)	(16,523)
Decrease in restricted cash		21,588	3,952	12,658
Hedge modifications associated with ABS Notes	8,12	(171,134)	_	_
Proceeds from equity issuance, net	9	117,467	_	_
Proceeds from lease modifications		_	8,568	8,568
Principal element of lease payments		(9,714)	(6,411)	(14,343)
Dividends to shareholders	10	(39,824)	(54,967)	(83,864)
Distributions to non-controlling interest owners		(927)	(918)	(1,996)
Repurchase of shares by the EBT	9	(2,459)	(2,582)	(5,229)
Repurchase of shares	9	(33,648)	(6,631)	(15,901
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		12,638 \$	22,568	\$ (70,510)
Net change in cash and cash equivalents		17,753	(270)	2,237
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period		5,990	3,753	3,753
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	4	•	•	\$ 5,990

19

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

	Page		Page
Note 1 - General Information	<u>20</u>	Note 9 - Share Capital	<u>31</u>
Note 2 - Basis of Preparation	<u>20</u>	Note 10 - Dividends	<u>33</u>
Note 3 - Material Accounting Policies	<u>22</u>	Note 11 - Asset Retirement Obligations	<u>33</u>

Note 4 - Acquisitions and Divestitures	<u>22</u>	Note 12 - Borrowings	<u>35</u>
Note 5 - Revenue	<u>25</u>	Note 13 - Fair Value and Financial Instruments	<u>42</u>
Note 6 - Expenses by Nature	<u>25</u>	Note 14 - Commitments & Contingencies	<u>43</u>
Note 7 - Taxation	<u>26</u>	Note 15 - Related Party Transactions	<u>43</u>
Note 8 - Derivative Financial Instruments	<u>27</u>	Note 16 - Subsequent Events	<u>44</u>

Note 1 - General Information

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Diversified Energy Company PLC (the "Parent" or "Company") and its wholly owned subsidiaries (the "Group") is an independent energy company engaged in the production, transportation and marketing of primarily natural gas related to its synergistic U.S. onshore upstream and midstream assets. The Group's assets are located within the Permian Basin, Central Region, Rockies (Wyoming), Southeast (Alabama and Florida), and Appalachian Basin of the U.S.

The Company was incorporated on July 31, 2014 in the United Kingdom and is registered in England and Wales under the Companies Act 2006 as a public limited company under company number 09156132. The Group's registered office is located at 4th floor Phoenix House, 1 Station Hill, Reading, Berkshire, RG1 1NB, UK.

In May 2020, the Company's shares were admitted to trading on the LSE's Main Market for listed securities under the ticker "DEC." In December 2023, the Company's shares were admitted to trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") under the ticker "DEC." As of June 30, 2025 the principal trading market for the Company's common shares was the NYSE.

Note 2 - Basis of Preparation

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Basis of Preparation

The Group's unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements for the six months ended June 30, 2025 (the "Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements") have been prepared in accordance with the UK-adopted International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting' and the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules sourcebook of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority.

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements do not include all the information and disclosures required in the annual financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the Group's annual financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2024, which were prepared in accordance with UK-adopted International Accounting Standards ("IASB") and International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB") and in accordance with the provisions of the UK Companies Act 2006 as applicable to companies reporting under those standards. The principal accounting policies set out below have been applied consistently throughout the year and are consistent with prior year unless otherwise stated. The annual financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2025 will be prepared in accordance with UK-adopted IAS and IFRS as issued by the IASB and in accordance with the provisions of the UK Companies Act 2006 as applicable to companies reporting under those standards.

The Group's Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are unaudited and do not represent statutory accounts within the meaning of section 434 of the Companies Act 2006. The financial information for the year ended December 31, 2024 is based on the statutory accounts for the year ended December 31, 2024. Those accounts, upon which the auditors issued an unqualified opinion that did not contain an emphasis of matter, have been delivered to the Registrar of Companies and did not contain statements under section 498(2) or (3) of the Companies Act.

Unless otherwise stated, the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are presented in U.S. dollars, which is the Group's subsidiaries' functional currency and the currency of the primary economic environment in which the Group operates, and all values are rounded to the nearest thousand dollars except per share and per unit amounts and where otherwise indicated.

Transactions in foreign currencies are translated into U.S. dollars at the rate of exchange on the date of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the exchange rate at the date of the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. Where the Group's subsidiary has a different functional currency, their results and financial position are translated into the presentation currency as follows:

- Assets and liabilities in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position are translated at the closing rate at the date of that Consolidated Statement of Financial Position;
- Income and expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income are translated at average exchange rates (unless this is not a reasonable approximation of the cumulative effect of the rates prevailing on the transaction dates, in which case income and expenses are translated at the dates of the transactions); and
- All resulting exchange differences are reflected within other comprehensive income in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income.

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention, as modified by the revaluation of financial assets and liabilities (including derivative instruments) held at fair value through profit or loss or through other comprehensive income.

20

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Seament Reporting

The Group is an independent owner and operator of producing natural gas and oil wells with properties located in various states throughout the United States. The Group's strategy is to acquire long-life producing assets, efficiently operate those assets to generate free cash flow for shareholders and then to retire assets safely and responsibly at the end of their useful life. The Group's assets consist of natural gas and oil wells, pipelines and a network of gathering lines and compression facilities which are complementary to the Group's assets.

In accordance with IFRS, the Group establishes segments on the basis on which those components of the Group are evaluated regularly by the chief executive officer, the Group's chief operating decision maker ("CODM"), when deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. When evaluating performance as well as when acquiring and managing assets the CODM does so in a consolidated and complementary fashion to vertically integrate and improve margins. Accordingly, when determining operating segments under IFRS 8, the Group has identified one reportable segment that produces and transports natural gas, NGLs and oil in the U.S.

Going Concern

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared on the going concern basis of accounting. The Directors continue to monitor and manage the Group's liquidity risk. While the Group's financial outlook is primarily assessed through the annual business planning process, it is also reviewed monthly through regular Board discussions led by senior management, where performance and forward-looking scenarios are evaluated.

To assess the appropriateness of the going concern assumption over the next twelve months, management has stress tested the Group's latest financial projections, incorporating a range of potential downside scenarios. These include principal risk exposures, potential commodity price declines, long-term demand variability, and loan facility availability. Management also considered cash preservation measures, such as reduced capital expenditure and shareholder distributions.

Based on this analysis, management concluded that the Group has sufficient cash and liquid resources to meet its obligations as they fall due and to continue operations for at least twelve months from the date of issuance of these Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. Accordingly, the Directors consider it appropriate to continue to apply the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of these unaudited Interim

Basis of Consolidation

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for the six months ended June 30, 2025, include the Parent and all of its subsidiary undertakings, which are defined as entities controlled by the Parent. Control exists when the Group has the power to direct an entity's activities in a manner that affects the return on investment.

The net assets and results of acquired businesses are included in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements from the date on which the Group obtains control. Similarly, the results of disposed businesses are included in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements up to the date on which control is relinquished.

All intra-Group transactions and balances are eliminated in consolidation.

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements reflect the corporate structure of the Group as of June 30, 2025, including all wholly owned

- Diversified Energy Company PLC ("DEC")
- Diversified Gas & Oil Corporation
- · Diversified Production LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase IV Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase IV LLC Sooner State Joint ABS Holdings LLC^(a)
- OCM Denali Holdings, LLC Diversified ABS Phase VI Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase VI LLC
- Diversified ABS VI Upstream LLC
- Oaktree ABS VI Upstream LLC
- DP Lion Equity Holdco LLC(b)
- DP Lion Holdco LLC
- Diversified ABS VIII Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS VIII LLC
- Diversified ABS III Upstream LLC
- Diversified ABS V Upstream LLC
- Diversified ABS IX Holdings LLC
- Diversified Mustang Holdco LLC Diversified ABS X Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS X LLC
- Diversified ABS LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase II LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase X LLC
- Maverick Natural Resources, LLC
- Bluebonnet Resources, LLC
- Maverick Natural Resources II, LLC

- Maverick Services, LLC
- · Maverick ABS Holdco, LLC
- MNR ABS Holdings I, LLC
- MNR ABS Issuer I, LLC
- MNR ABS Agent Corp DP RBL Co LLC
- DP Bluegrass LLC
 Chesapeake Granite Wash Trust^(c)
- BlueStone Natural Resources II, LLC
- DP Legacy Central LLC
 Diversified Energy Marketing, LLC
- Maverick Asset Holdings LLC
- Maverick Permian LLC
- Maverick Permian Agent Corp
- Unbridled Resources, LLC
- Wheeler Midstream, LLC
 MidPoint Mistream, LLC
- Unbridled Agent Corp
- Breitburn Operating LP Breitburn Transpetco LP LLC
- Transpetco Pipeline Company, LP
- Breitburn Transpetco GP LL
- Breitburn Oklahoma LLC
- Phoenix Production Company
- GTG Pipeline LLC
- Maverick Operating GP, LLC

- DP Tapstone Energy Holdings, LLC
- DP Legacy Tapstone LLC
- DP Yellowjacket Holdco LLC
- · DM Yellowjacket Holdco LLC
- Tanos TX Holdco LLC
- · Diversified ABS IX Holdings LLC · Diversified Mustang Holdco LLC
- Splendid Land, LLC^(d)
- Riverside Land, LLC^(d)
- Old Faithful Land, LLC^(d)
- Link Land, LLC^(d)
- Giant Land, LLC^(d)
- Next LVL Energy, LLC
- · Diversified Midstream LLC
- DM Mountaineer Holdings LLC
- Cranberry Pipeline Corporation
 Coalfield Pipeline Company
- DM Bluebonnet LLC
- Black Bear Midstream Holdings LLC
- Black Bear Midstream LLC
- · Black Bear Liquids LLC
- Black Bear Liquids Marketing LLC
- DM Pennsylvania Holdco LLC
- · Diversified Energy Group LLC
- Diversified Energy Company LLC
- Owned 51.25% by Diversified Production LLC and 48.75% by OCM Denali Holdings LLC, both wholly owned subsidiaries of the Group.
- (b) Diversified Production, LLC holds 20% of the issued and outstanding equity of DP Lion Equity Holdco LLC. This entity is not consolidated within the Group's financial statements as of June 30, 2025. Refer to Note 12 for additional information.

21

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

- (c) Diversified Production, LLC holds 50.8% of the issued and outstanding common shares of Chesapeake Granite Wash Trust.
- (d) Owned approximately 55% by Diversified Energy Company PLC.

Note 3 - Material Accounting Policies (Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The preparation of the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in compliance with IAS 34 requires management to make estimates and exercise judgment in applying the Group's accounting policies. In preparing the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, the significant judgements made by management in applying the Group's accounting policies and the key sources of estimation uncertainty were the same as those applicable to the Group Financial Statements for the year ended December 31, 2024.

Cash held on deposit for bonding purposes is classified as restricted cash and recorded within current and non-current assets. This cash is either (1) restricted by state governmental agencies for use if the operator abandons any wells, or (2) held as collateral by the Group's surety bond providers.

Additionally, the Group is required to maintain certain cash reserves for interest payments related to its asset-backed securitizations, as detailed in Note 12. These reserves typically cover one to six months of interest and any associated fees. The Group classifies restricted cash as either current or noncurrent, depending on the classification of the related asset or liability. The cash reserve is managed by an indenture trustee, who monitors the reserves monthly to ensure the correct amount is maintained. The deposit conditions restrict the Group from accessing the cash reserve on demand, meaning it no longer qualifies as cash and cash equivalents.

	June 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Cash restricted by asset-backed securitizations	\$ 89,340	\$ 45,880
Other restricted cash	13,818	389
Total restricted cash	\$ 103,158	\$ 46,269
Classified as:		
Current asset	\$ 20,317	\$ 11,426
Non-current asset	82,841	34,843
Total	\$ 103,158	\$ 46,269

New or Amended Accounting Standards - Adopted

The following accounting standards, amendments, and interpretations became effective in the current year:

Standard	Amendment	Effective Date
IAS 21	The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates - Lack of Exchangeability	Annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2025

The application of these standards and interpretations effective for the first time in the current year has had no significant impact on the amounts reported in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Note 4 - Acquisitions & Divestitures

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The assets acquired in all acquisitions include the necessary permits, rights to production, royalties, assignments, contracts and agreements that support the production from wells and operation of pipelines. The Group determines the accounting treatment of acquisitions using IFRS 3.

2025 Acquisitions

Maverick Natural Resources, LLC ("Maverick") Business Combination

On March 14, 2025, the Group acquired Maverick. The Group determined the transaction did not have a significant concentration of assets and that it acquired an identifiable set of inputs, processes, and outputs. As a result, the Group concluded the transaction was a business combination. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$445,763, inclusive of customary purchase price adjustments. The purchase consideration consisted of the issuance of 21,194,213 new common shares direct to the unitholders of Maverick, and \$210,752 in cash. As part of the acquisition, the Group paid off on the acquisition date the \$201,533 balance outstanding on Maverick's credit facility and assumed \$518,394 of ABS Maverick Notes outstanding. Transaction costs associated with the acquisition were \$20,852. Refer to Notes 9 and 12 for additional information regarding share capital and debt.

In the period from its acquisition to June 30, 2025 the Maverick assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$227,122 and \$108,483, respectively. If the acquisition had occurred on January 1, 2025, revenue and net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2025 would have been \$941,336 and \$14,977, respectively.

22

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The fair value of the consideration transferred and the provisional fair value amounts of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as of March 14, 2025 were as follows:

Consideration paid	
Cash consideration	\$ 210,752
Fair value of common shares issued ^(a)	253,270
LESS: Cash acquired	(18,259)
Total consideration	\$ 445,763
Net assets acquired	
Natural gas and oil properties	\$ 1,116,987
Asset retirement obligations, asset portion	213,813
Property, plant and equipment	43,585
Restricted cash	62,048
Other non-current assets	28,861
Derivative financial instruments, net	4,830
Trade receivables, net	153,489
Other current assets	14,693
Asset retirement obligations, liability portion	(213,813)
Borrowings ^(b)	(719,927)
Other non-current liabilities	(38,231)
Trade and other payables	(40,332)
Other current liabilities	(180,240)
Net assets acquired	\$ 445,763

- (a) The fair value of the common shares issued was based on the closing price of the Group's common shares on March 14, 2025 of \$11.95.
- (b) Includes previously outstanding balance on the Maverick credit facility of \$201,533. This balance was paid in full upon the closing of the transaction.

The fair value of the natural gas and oil properties was based on estimated future production volumes, adjusted for risk characteristics associated with the classification of the reserves, and related future net cash flows discounted using a weighted average cost of capital. The Group utilized NYMEX strip pricing adjusted for inflation. Management utilized the assistance of a third-party valuation expert to estimate the fair value of the natural gas and oil properties acquired. Changes in the Group's assumptions used for acquisitions could result in a material change of the fair value of the acquired natural gas and oil properties. The Group considers the discount rate, commodity pricing, production and operating expense to be the assumptions most sensitive to the fair value of the acquired natural gas and oil properties. The table below represents the impact a 10% change in the discount rate, commodity price, production and operating expense would have on the fair value of the acquired natural gas and oil properties provided this represents a reasonably possible change in these assumptions.

Adjusted fair value of natural gas and oil properties	+10%	-10%
Discount rate	(58,417)	65,961
Pricing ^(a)	278,045	(278,045)
Production	254,387	(254,372)
Operating expense	(105,990)	105,990

(a) The Group performed the sensitivity analysis for changes in pricing by evaluating a 10% change in the forward curve as of the acquisition date.

Summit Natural Resources "Summit" Asset Acquisition

On February 27, 2025, the Group acquired certain upstream assets and related infrastructure within Virginia, West Virginia, and Alabama of the Appalachian Region from Summit. Given the concentration of assets, this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When making this determination, management performed an asset concentration test considering the fair value of the acquired assets.

23

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The assets acquired and liabilities assumed were as follows:

Consideration paid	
Cash consideration ^(a)	\$ 42,245
Total consideration	\$ 42,245
Net assets acquired	
Natural gas and oil properties	\$ 42,471
Asset retirement obligations, asset portion	9,223
Property, plant and equipment	88
Trade receivables, net	1,538
Asset retirement obligations, liability portion	(9,223)
Other current liabilities	(1,852)
Net assets acquired	\$ 42,245

⁽a) Includes deposit of \$4,550 paid in December 2024.

Other Acquisitions

During the six months ended June 30, 2025, the Group acquired certain midstream and upstream assets that are contiguous to its existing Central Region assets. The Group paid total purchase consideration of \$16,296, inclusive of customary purchase price adjustments and transaction costs. Given the concentration of assets, these transactions were considered asset acquisitions rather than business combinations.

2025 Divestitures

During the six months ended June 30, 2025, the Group divested certain non-core undeveloped acreage across its operating footprint for consideration of \$69,625. The consideration received exceeded the carrying amount of the net assets divested resulting in a gain on natural gas and oil properties and equipment of \$64,123.

2024 Acquisitions

East Texas II Asset Acquisition

On October 29, 2024, the Group acquired certain developed producing assets in the East Texas area of the Central Region from a regional operator (the "Seller") (altogether, the "East Texas II transaction"). The Group assessed the acquired assets and determined that this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When making this determination, management evaluated IFRS 3 and concluded that the acquired assets did not meet the definition of a business. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$67,782, inclusive of transaction costs of \$744 and customary purchase price adjustments. The transaction was funded through a combination of cash consideration of \$40,329, drawing from a senior secured bank facility supported by the acquired assets and existing liquidity, and the issuance of 2,342,445 new common shares direct to the Seller. Refer to Notes 9 and 12 for additional information regarding share capital and debt, respectively. In the period from its acquisition to December 31, 2024 the East Texas II assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$4,889 and \$1,598, respectively.

Crescent Pass Energy ("Crescent Pass")

On August 15, 2024, the Group acquired certain upstream assets and related infrastructure in the East Texas area of the Central Region from Crescent Pass. The Group assessed the acquired assets and determined that this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When making this determination, management evaluated IFRS 3 and concluded that the acquired assets did not meet the definition of a business. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$97,678, inclusive of transaction costs of \$846 and customary purchase price adjustments. The transaction was funded through a combination of the issuance of 2,249,650 new common shares direct to Crescent Pass and cash consideration of \$69,265 from the new Term Loan II supported by the acquired assets. Refer to Notes 9 and 12 for additional information regarding share capital and debt, respectively. In the period from its acquisition to December 31, 2024 the Crescent Pass assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$10,283 and \$6,101, respectively.

Oaktree Capital Management, L.P. ("Oaktree") Working Interest Asset Acquisition

On June 6, 2024 the Group acquired Oaktree's proportionate working interest in the East Texas, Tapstone, Tanos and Indigo acquisitions. The Group assessed the acquired assets and determined that this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When making this determination, management evaluated IFRS 3 and concluded that the acquired assets did not meet the definition of a business. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$221,660, inclusive of transaction costs of \$2,064 and customary purchase price adjustments. As part of this transaction, the Group assumed Oaktree's proportionate debt of \$132,576 associated with the ABS VI Notes. The Group funded the purchase through a combination of existing and expanded liquidity and issued approximately \$83,348 in notes payable to Oaktree. Refer to Note 12 for additional information regarding debt. In the period from its acquisition to December 31, 2024 the Oaktree assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$65,708 and \$31,626, respectively.

Other Acquisitions

On December 30, 2024 the Group acquired certain upstream assets in the Central Region that are contiguous to its existing East Texas assets. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$1,181, inclusive of customary purchase price adjustments and transaction costs. Given the concentration of assets, this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination.

2024 Divestitures

During the year ended December 31, 2024, the Group divested certain non-core undeveloped acreage across its operating footprint for consideration of approximately \$59,048. The consideration received exceeded the carrying amount of the net assets divested resulting in a gain on natural gas and oil properties and equipment of \$26,312.

Note 5 - Revenue

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group extracts and sells natural gas, NGLs and oil to a variety of customers and operates most of the wells on behalf of customers and other working interest owners. Additionally, the Group offers gathering and transportation services, as well as asset retirement and other services to third parties. All revenue is generated within the U.S.

The following table reconciles the Group's revenue for the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2025		Six Months Ended	Year Ended	
			June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Natural gas	\$	435,082	\$ 209,008	\$ 464,600	
NGLs		100,745	70,935	150,513	
Oil		202,001	56,185	117,146	
Total commodity revenue		737,828	336,128	732,259	
Midstream		22,200	17,416	32,535	
Other ^(a)		18,037	15,130	30,047	
Total revenue	\$	778,065	\$ 368,674	\$ 794,841	

⁽a) Includes \$6,243, \$7,776 and \$16,305 in third-party plugging revenue and \$11,794, \$7,354 and \$13,742 in other miscellaneous revenue streams for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

A significant portion of the Group's trade receivables stem from sales of natural gas, NGLs and oil as well as operational services. These receivables are uncollateralized and typically collected within 30 - 60 days.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, and the year ended December 31, 2024, no single customer accounted for more than 10% of total revenues.

Note 6 - Expenses by Nature

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The table below details the Group's expenses for the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended		Six Months Ended	Year Ended	
	Ju	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
LOE ^(a)	\$	204,623	\$ 98,511	\$ 231,651	
Production taxes ^(b)		39,750	19,993	36,043	
Midstream operating expense ^(c)		37,103	35,563	70,747	
Transportation expense (d)		64,129	42,045	90,461	
Total operating expense		345,605	196,112	428,902	
Depreciation and amortization		32,469	29,471	59,358	
Depletion		131,736	89,749	197,126	
Total depreciation, depletion and amortization		164,205	119,220	256,484	
Employees administrative costs and professional services (e)		47,092	40,482	86,885	
Costs associated with acquisitions ^(f)		27,966	3,724	11,573	
Other adjusting costs ^(g)		10,819	10,451	22,375	
Non-cash equity compensation ^(h)		4,377	3,669	8,286	
Total G&A		90,254	58,326	129,119	
Recurring allowance for credit losses ⁽ⁱ⁾		_	_	101	
Total expenses	\$	600,064	\$ 373,658	\$ 814,606	

25

able of Contents	le of Contents Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025				
Aggregate remuneration (include	ding Directors):				
Wages and salaries		\$	75,374 \$	62,662	133,02
Payroll taxes			6,245	5,456	10,380
Benefits			15,898	14,778	29,252
otal employees and benefits	s expense	\$	97,517 \$	82,896 \$	172,656

- (a) LOE encompasses costs incurred to maintain producing properties. These costs include direct and contract labor, repairs and maintenance, emissions reduction initiatives, water hauling, compression, automobile, insurance, and materials and supplies expenses.
- (b) Production taxes consist of severance and property taxes. Severance taxes are typically paid on produced natural gas, NGLs and oil at fixed rates established by federal, state, or local taxing authorities. Property taxes are generally based on the valuation of the Group's natural gas and oil properties and midstream assets by the taxing iurisdictions.
- (c) Midstream operating expenses are daily costs incurred of operating the Group's owned midstream assets, including employee and benefit expenses.
- (d) Transportation expenses are the daily costs incurred from third-party systems to gather, process, and transport the Group's natural gas, NGLs, and oil.
- (e) Employees, administrative costs, and professional services include payroll and benefits for the Group's administrative and corporate staff, costs of maintaining administrative and corporate offices, costs of managing the Group's production operations, franchise taxes, public company costs, fees for audit and other professional services, and legal compliance.
- (f) Costs associated with acquisitions are related to the integration of acquisitions, which will vary for each acquisition. For acquisitions classified as business combinations, these costs include transaction costs directly associated with a successful acquisition. They also encompass costs related to transition service arrangements, where the Group pays the seller of the acquired entity a fee to manage G&A functions until full integration of the assets. Additionally, these costs include costs to cover expenses for integrating IT systems, consulting, and internal workforce efforts directly related to incorporating acquisitions into the Group's systems.
- (g) Other adjusting costs include items that affect the comparability of results or are not indicative of ongoing business trends. These costs consist of one-time projects, contemplated transactions or financing arrangements, contract terminations, deal breakage and/or sourcing costs for acquisitions, and unused firm transportation.
- (h) Non-cash equity compensation represents the expense recognition for share-based compensation provided to key members of the management team.
- (i) Allowance for credit losses consists of the recognition and reversal of credit losses.

Note 7 - Taxation

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group files a consolidated U.S. federal tax return, multiple state tax returns, and a separate UK tax return for the Parent entity. The consolidated taxable income includes an allocatable portion of income from the Group's previous co-investment with Oaktree and its investment in the Chesapeake Granite Wash Trust. Income taxes are provided for the tax effects of transactions reported in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and consist of taxes currently due plus deferred taxes related to differences between the basis of assets and liabilities for financial and income tax reporting.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, income tax expense or benefit was recognized based on management's estimate of the weighted average annual effective tax rate expected for the full financial year. The estimate of the annual effective tax rate is subject to variation due to several factors, including variability in expected annual pre-tax book income or loss by jurisdiction, tax credits, and changes in tax laws. Additionally, the effective tax rate can be more or less volatile based on the amount of pre-tax income or loss. For example, the impact of tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss.

The estimated average annual tax rate used for the six months ended June 30, 2025 was (24)%, compared to 119% for the six months ended June 30, 2024. For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported tax expense of \$6,460, a change of \$104,457, compared to a benefit of \$97,997 in 2024. The effective tax rate for June 30, 2025 was primarily impacted by the recognition of the federal marginal well tax credit available to qualified producers and due to management's estimate of the annual effective tax rate expected for the full financial year as previously discussed. The federal government provides these credits to encourage companies to continue producing lower-volume wells during periods of low prices to maintain the underlying jobs they create and the state and local tax revenues they generate for communities to support schools, social programs, law enforcement and other similar public services. The differences between the statutory U.S. federal income tax rate and the effective tax rates are summarized as follows:

	Six Month		
	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Expected tax at statutory U.S. federal income tax rate	21.0 %	21.0 %	21.0 %
State income taxes, net of federal tax benefit	4.4 %	2.1 %	3.7 %
Federal credits (a)	(50.2) %	96.9 %	41.3 %
Other, net	1.3 %	(0.9) %	(4.8) %
Effective tax rate	(23.5)%	119.1 %	61.2 %

(a) The impact and the presentation of the federal tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss. The Group expects pre-tax income for the year-ended December 31, 2025, while the Group expected and realized pre-tax loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

26

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The provision for income taxes in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income is summarized below:

		Six Months Ended			Year Ended	
	J	une 30, 2025		June 30, 2024	D	ecember 31, 2024
Income (loss) before taxation	\$	(27,466)	\$	(82,252)	\$	(223,952)
Effective tax rate		(23.5)%)	119.1 %	ó	61.2 %
Income tax (benefit) expense		6,460		(97,997)		(136,951)

Current income tax (benefit) expense	 x Months Ended June 30, 2025	_	ix Months Ended June 30, 2024	De	Year Ended ecember 31, 2024
Federal (benefit) expense	\$ 6,053	\$	4,568	\$	(18,238)
State (benefit) expense	7,247		4,217		1,122
Foreign - UK (benefit) expense	_		_		234
Total current income tax (benefit) expense	\$ 13,300	\$	8,785	\$	(16,882)
Deferred income tax (benefit) expense					
Federal (benefit) expense	\$ (7,120)	\$	(98,109)	\$	(111,003)
State (benefit) expense	500		(8,722)		(9,016)

Foreign - UK (benefit) expense	(220)	49	(50)
Total deferred income tax (benefit) expense	\$ (6,840) \$	(106,782) \$	(120,069)
Total income tax (benefit) expense	\$ 6,460 \$	(97,997) \$	(136,951)

The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development ("OECD") has proposed model rules for a global minimum tax of 15% of reported profits ("Pillar Two") that has been agreed upon in principle by over 140 countries. While the U.S. has not yet enacted rules implementing Pillar Two, the U.K. has. This is relevant to the Company as it is resident in the U.K. for corporation tax purposes. The Finance (No. 2) Act 2023 (the "UK Act") was enacted on July 11, 2023, and implements the OECD's Base Erosion & Profit Shifting ("BEPS") Pillar Two Income Inclusion Rule and a 'Qualifying Domestic Minimum Top-up Tax' for accounting periods beginning on or after December 31, 2023. The UK Act also includes a transitional safe harbor election for accounting periods beginning on or before December 31, 2026. Although the Pillar Two rules can lead to additional taxes, including taxes on our profits in the U.S., the Group anticipates qualifying for a transitional safe harbor under the Pillar Two rules. We have undertaken an assessment and evaluated the impact of these rules based on the Group's results for the year ended December 31, 2024 and the Group believes it will not have a material impact on its financial position, results of operations, or cash flows due to the availability of a transitional safe harbor for the year ended December 31, 2025. The Group will continue to evaluate the potential consequences of Pillar Two on its longer-term financial position. The Group has applied the exception to recognizing and disclosing information about deferred tax assets and liabilities related to Pillar Two income taxes.

Note 8 - Derivative Financial Instruments

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group faces volatility in market prices and basis differentials for natural gas, NGLs and oil, affecting the predictability of its cash flows from commodity sales. Additionally, the Group's cash flows related to interest payments on variable rate debt obligations can be impacted by fluctuations in interest rate markets, depending on its debt structure. To manage these, the Group utilizes various derivative financial instruments. As of June 30, 2025, these instruments included swaps, collars, basis swaps, and stand-alone put and call options. Below is a description of these instruments:

Swaps: When the Group sells a swap, it agrees to receive a fixed price for the contract while paying a floating market price to the

Arrangements that include a fixed floor price (purchased put option) and a fixed ceiling price (sold call option) based on an index price have no net costs overall. At the contract settlement date, (1) when the index price is higher than the ceiling price, the Group pays the counterparty the difference between the index price and ceiling price, (2) when the index price is between the floor and ceiling prices, no payments are due from either party, and (3) when the index price is below the floor price, the Group will receive the difference between the floor price and the index price.

Some collar arrangements may also include a sold put option with a strike price below the purchased put option. Known as a three-way collar, the structure operates similarly to the standard collar. However, when the index price settles below the sold put option, the Group pays the counterparty the difference between the index price and sold put option, effectively enhancing realized pricing by the difference between the price of the sold and purchased put options;

Arrangements that guarantee a price differential for commodities from a specified delivery point. When the Group sells a basis swap, it receives a payment from the counterparty if the price differential exceeds the stated terms of the contract. Conversely, if the price differential is less than the stated terms, the Group pays the counterparty;

27

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Put options:

Collars:

Basis swaps:

The Group purchases and sells put options in exchange for a premium. When the Group purchases a put option, it receives from the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price falls below the strike price of the put option at the time of settlement. If the market price is above the put option's strike price, no payment is required from either party. Conversely, when the Group sells a put option, it pays the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price falls below the strike price of the put option at the time of settlement. If the market price is above the put option's strike price, no payment is required from either party;

Call options:

The Group purchases and sells call options in exchange for a premium. When the Group purchases a call option, it receives from the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price exceeds the strike price of the call option at the time of settlement. If the market price is below the call option's strike price, no payment is required from either party. When the Group sells a call option, it pays the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price exceeds the strike price of the call option at the time of settlement. If the market price is below the call option's strike price, no payment is required from either party; and

The Group may elect to enter into offsetting transactions for the above instruments for the purpose of cancelling or terminating certain positions.

The following tables summarize the Group's calculated net fair value of derivative financial instruments as of the reporting date as follows:

Weighted Average Price per Mcfe(a)

				wei	gni	eu Avera	ge i	Price p	er Mcie				
	Volume			Sold	Ρι	ırchased	:	Sold	Purchased	l	Basis	Fair	r Value at
Natural Gas Contracts	(MMBtu)	S	waps	Puts		Puts	(Calls	Calls	D	ifferential	June	e 30, 2025
For the remainder of 2025													
Swaps	123,767	\$	3.67	\$ —	\$	_	\$	_	\$ -	\$	_	\$	(29,311)
Two-way collars	1,840		_	_		3.69		3.90	_		_		(253)
Three-way collars	3,680		_	2.22		3.27		3.69	_		_		(1,425)
Stand-alone calls	5,301		_	_		_		3.66	_		_		(2,413)
Basis swaps	135,335		_	_		_		_	_		(0.58)		23,711
2026													
Swaps	229,735	\$	3.57	\$ —	\$	_	\$	_	\$ -	\$	_	\$	(190,658)
Two-way collars	7,300		_	_		3.43		5.36	_		_		(1,394)
Stand-alone calls ^(b)	19,777		_	_		_		3.70	_		_		(34,701)
Basis swaps	214,730		_	_		_		_	_		(0.59)		13,305
2027													
Swaps	205,839	\$	3.46	\$ —	\$	_	\$	_	\$ -	\$	_	\$	(133,424)
Two-way collars	6,409		_	_		3.62		6.05	_		_		526
Stand-alone calls ^(b)	10,950		_	_		_		3.69	_		_		(30,988)

Basis swaps	163,693	_	_	_	_	_	(0.54)	1,326
2028	_							
Swaps	175,737 \$	3.27 \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	(111,518)
Two-way collars	10,502	_	_	4.22	6.81	_	_	6,374
Stand-alone calls ^(b)	7,320	_	_	_	3.83	_	_	(7,568)
Purchased puts	7,978	_	_	3.17	_	_	_	2,905
Sold puts	7,978	_	3.17	_	_	_	_	(2,905)
Basis swaps	103,589	_	_	_	_	_	(0.75)	(5,214)
2029								
Swaps	139,339 \$	3.18 \$	- \$	(88,122)				
Two-way collars	28,251	_	_	3.83	5.16	_	_	5,145
Stand-alone calls	7,300	_	_	_	3.69	_	_	(6,295)
Basis swaps	3,594	_	_	_	_	_	(0.40)	(526)
2030								
Swaps	79,042 \$	3.19 \$	- \$	(35,239)				
Two-way collars	30,099	_	_	3.69	4.33	_	_	3,598
Three-way collars	6,276	_	1.90	3.20	3.96	_	_	(2,010)

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

			Weighted Average Price per Mcfe ^(a)												
	Volume				Sold	Pı	ırchased		Sold	Pı	ırchased		Basis	F	air Value at
Natural Gas Contracts	(MMBtu)	S	waps		Puts		Puts		Calls		Calls	Di	ifferential	Jı	ine 30, 2025
2031															
Swaps	49,704	\$	3.20	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(21,430)
Two-way collars	38,595		_		_		3.69		4.31		_		_		3,709
Three-way collars	5,909		_		1.90		3.20		3.96		_		_		(2,078)
2032															
Swaps	47,503	\$	3.20	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(14,502)
Two-way collars	9,190		_		_		3.69		4.31		_		_		(1,617)
Three-way collars	2,824		_		1.90		3.20		3.96		_		_		(814)
2033															
Swaps	22,706	\$	3.24	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(5,483)
Total natural gas contracts														\$	(669,289)

- (a) Rates have been converted from Btu to Mcfe using a Btu conversion factor of 1.0553.
- (b) Includes future cash settlements for deferred premiums.

		١	Weighted Average Bbl			
	Volume			Sold	Fair	Value at
NGLs Contracts	(MBbls)		Swaps	Calls	June	30, 2025
For the Remainder of 2025						
Swaps	3,969	\$	36.00 \$	_	\$	881
Stand-alone calls	460		_	30.07		(1,651)
2026						
Swaps	7,350	\$	33.85 \$	_	\$	(3,659)
Stand-alone calls	913		_	27.83		(5,826)
2027						
Swaps	6,402	\$	30.77 \$	_	\$	(3,105)
2028						
Swaps	1,386	\$	28.97 \$	_	\$	(1,001)
2029						
Swaps	1,074	\$	25.94 \$	_	\$	(1,992)
Total NGLs contracts					\$	(16,353)

		Weighted Average Price per Bbl								
	Volume		Sold	Purchased	Sold	Fair Value at				
Oil Contracts	(MBbls)	Swaps	Puts	Puts	Calls	June 30, 2025				
For the Remainder of 2025										
Swaps	3,163 \$	69.24 \$	- \$	- \$	_	\$ 21,191				
Three-way collars	368	_	55.00	65.00	75.08	1,090				

Sold calls	55	_	_	_	70.50	(67)
2026						
Swaps	4,896 \$	67.28 \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	27,796
Three-way collars	730	_	55.00	65.00	74.00	1,532
Sold calls	475	_	_	_	65.58	(2,240)
2027						
Swaps	4,236 \$	63.91 \$	- \$	- \$	– \$	8,934
Sold calls	365	_	_	_	65.00	(2,360)

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

		Wei	ighted Averag	ge Price per Bbl		
	Volume		Sold	Purchased	Sold	Fair Value at
Oil Contracts	(MBbls)	Swaps	Puts	Puts	Calls	June 30, 2025
2028						
Swaps	2,591 \$	62.23 \$	- \$	- \$	_	\$ 679
Sold calls	366	_	_	_	65.00	(2,637)
2029						
Swaps	1,498 \$	61.62 \$	- \$	- \$	_	\$ (428)
Sold calls	365	_	_	_	65.00	(1,144)
Total oil contracts						\$ 52,346

Fair Value at

Interest	P	rincipal Hedged	Fixed Rate :	June 30, 2025
2025				
SOFR interest rate swap	\$	5,520	4.15 % \$	\$ 149
Net fair value of derivative financial instruments			•	\$ (633,147)

When derivative assets and liabilities are with the same counterparty and a legal right of set-off exists under a master netting arrangement, netting their fair values for financial reporting purposes is permitted. The Directors have elected to present these derivative assets and liabilities on a net basis when these conditions are satisfied. The following table outlines the Group's net derivatives as of the periods presented:

Derivative Financial Instruments	Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	June 30, 2025		December 31, 2024
Assets:				
Non-current assets	Derivative financial instruments	\$	54,393	\$ 28,439
Current assets	Derivative financial instruments		75,622	33,759
Total assets		\$	130,015	\$ 62,198
Liabilities:				
Non-current liabilities	Derivative financial instruments	\$	(594,793)	\$ (608,869)
Current liabilities	Derivative financial instruments		(168,369)	(163,676)
Total liabilities		\$	(763,162)	\$ (772,545)
Net assets (liabilities):				
Net assets (liabilities) - non-current	Derivative financial instruments	\$	(540,400)	\$ (580,430)
Net assets (liabilities) - current	Derivative financial instruments		(92,747)	(129,917)
Total net assets (liabilities)		\$	(633,147)	\$ (710,347)

The Group presents the fair value of derivative contracts on a net basis in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. Below is the impact of this presentation on the Group's recognized assets and liabilities as of the specified periods:

	As of June 30, 2025						
	 esented without fects of Netting	Effe	ects of Netting	As Presented with Effects of Netting			
Non-current assets	\$ 180,813	\$	(126,420)	\$ 54,393			
Current assets	133,840		(58,218)	75,622			
Total assets	\$ 314,653	\$	(184,638)	\$ 130,015			
Non-current liabilities	\$ (721,214)	\$	126,421	\$ (594,793)			
Current liabilities	(226,586)		58,217	(168,369)			
Total liabilities	\$ (947,800)	\$	184,638	\$ (763,162)			
Total net assets (liabilities)	\$ (633,147)	\$	_	\$ (633,147)			

Total net assets (liabilities)

(710,347)

- \$

		As of December 31, 2024					
	Presented v Effects of I		Effects of Netting	As Presented with Effects of Netting			
Non-current assets	\$	90,635	(62,196)	\$ 28,439			
Current assets		77,801	(44,042)	33,759			
Total assets	\$ 1	168,436	(106,238)	\$ 62,198			
Non-current liabilities	\$	(671,300) \$	62,431	\$ (608,869)			
Current liabilities	· ·	(207,483)	43,807	(163,676)			
Total liabilities	\$ (8	378.783) \$	106,238	\$ (772.545)			

The Group recorded the following gains (losses) on derivative financial instruments in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income for the specified periods:

\$

(710,347) \$

	Six Months	Year Ended	
	 June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements ^(a)	\$ (37,654) \$	77,749	\$ 151,289
Net gain (loss) on interest rate swaps ^(a)	70	100	190
Total gain (loss) on settled derivative instruments	\$ (37,584) \$	77,849	\$ 151,479
Gain (loss) on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments ^(b)	(77,630)	(80,117)	(189,030)
Total gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments	\$ (115,214) \$	(2,268)	\$ (37,551)

- (a) Represents the cash settlement of hedges that settled during the period.
- (b) Represents the change in fair value of financial instruments, net of the carrying value of hedges that settled during the period.

All derivatives are defined as Level 2 instruments because their valuation relies on inputs other than quoted prices, that are observable for the assets and liabilities.

Commodity Derivative Contract Modifications & Extinguishments

From time to time, such as when acquiring producing assets, completing ABS financings, or navigating changing price environments, the Group will opportunistically modify, offset, extinguish, or add to certain existing hedge positions. Modifications include the volume of production subject to contracts, the swap or strike price of certain derivative contracts, and similar elements of the derivative contract. The Group maintains distinct, long-dated derivative contract portfolios for its ABS financings. The Group also maintains a separate derivative contract portfolio related to its assets collateralized by the Credit Facility. The derivative contract portfolios for the Group's ABS financings and Credit Facility are reflected in the Group's Statement of Financial Position.

2025 Modifications & Extinguishments

In February 2025, the Group adjusted portions of its commodity derivative portfolio across its legal entities for approximately \$150,000 in connection with the completion of the ABS X financing arrangement. The Group made further adjustments to its commodity derivative portfolio for approximately \$21,134 for the retirement of the ABS I and Term Loan I financing arrangements. As these modifications were associated with borrowing transactions, they are presented as a financing activity in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows. For detailed information regarding the Group's financing arrangements, refer to Note 12.

The Group made no modifications in 2024.

Note 9 - Share Capital

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Company has one class of common shares which carry the right to one vote at annual general meetings of the Group. As of June 30, 2025, the Group had unlimited shares authorized and all shares in issue were fully paid.

Share capital represents the nominal (par) value of shares (£0.20) that have been issued. Share premium includes any premiums received on issue of share capital above par. Any transaction costs associated with the issuance of shares are deducted from share premium, net of any related income tax benefits. The components of share capital include:

Issuance of Share Capital

In March 2025, the Group announced the completion of its previously announced acquisition of Maverick. The transaction was funded in part through the issuance of 21,194,213 new common shares direct to the unitholders of Maverick. The total value of the stock consideration was \$253,271, excluding transaction costs of \$365, based on the Company's NYSE stock price on the closing date of the Maverick transaction.

In February 2025, the Company issued 8,500,000 new common shares at \$14.50 per share to raise gross proceeds of \$123,250, excluding transaction costs of \$5,783. The Group used the net proceeds to repay a portion of the debt incurred in connection with the Maverick acquisition.

31

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

In October 2024, the Company issued 2,342,445 new common shares direct to the Seller to fund a portion of the of the East Texas II transaction. The total value of the stock consideration was \$27,453, excluding transaction costs of \$82, based on the Company's NYSE stock price on the closing date of the East Texas II transaction.

In August 2024, the Company issued 2,249,650 new common shares direct to Crescent Pass to fund a portion of the Crescent Pass transaction. The total value of the stock consideration was \$28,413, excluding transaction costs of \$80, based on the Company's NYSE stock price on the closing date of the Crescent Pass transaction.

For detailed information regarding the acquisitions mentioned above, refer to Note 4.

Treasury Shares

The Group's holdings in its own equity instruments are classified as treasury shares. The consideration paid, along with any directly attributable incremental costs, is deducted from the Group's stockholders' equity until the shares are cancelled or reissued. No gain or loss is recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income upon the purchase, sale, issuance, or cancellation of treasury shares.

Employee Benefit Trust ("EBT")

In March 2022, the Group established the EBT to benefit its employees. The Group provides funding to the EBT to facilitate the acquisition of shares. These shares are held in the EBT to fulfill awards and grants under the Group's 2017 Equity Incentive Plan and the Employee Share Purchase Plan (the "ESPP"). Shares held in the EBT are treated in the same manner as treasury shares and are thus included in the Consolidated Financial Statements as Treasury Shares.

During the six months ended June 30, 2025 the EBT purchased 218,778 shares at an average price per share of \$11.24 (approximately £8.55) for a total consideration of \$2,458 (approximately £1,870). Additionally, the EBT issued 224,331 shares during the six months ended June 30, 2025 to settle vested share-based awards and ESPP purchases. As of June 30, 2025, the EBT held 640,545 shares.

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, the EBT purchased 197,160 shares at an average price per share of \$13.10 (approximately £10.41) for a total consideration of \$2,582 (approximately £2,053). Additionally, the EBT issued 116,300 shares during the six months ended June 30, 2024 to settle vested share-based awards and ESPP purchases. As of June 30, 2024, the EBT held 448,124 shares.

Repurchase of Shares

During the six months ended June 30, 2025, the Group repurchased 2,581,827 treasury shares at an average price per share of \$13.03 totaling \$33,649.

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, the Group repurchased 618,547 treasury shares at an average price per share of \$13.09 totaling \$8,094.

The following tables summarize the Group's share capital, net of customary transaction costs, for the periods presented:

	Number of Shares	Total S	hare Capital	Total Share Premium
Balance as of January 1, 2025	50,649,844	\$	13,762 \$	1,262,711
Issuance of share capital (equity placement)	8,500,000		2,129	115,338
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	21,194,213		5,490	_
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	224,331		_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	(218,778)		_	_
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	(2,581,827)		(686)	_
Balance as of June 30, 2025	77,767,783		20,695	1,378,049
Balance as of January 1, 2024	47,556,462	\$	12,897 \$	1,208,192
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	116,300			
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	(197,160)		_	_
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	(618,547)		(104)	_
Balance as of June 30, 2024	46,857,055	\$	12,793 \$	1,208,192
Balance as of January 1, 2024	47,556,462	\$	12,897 \$	1,208,192
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	4,592,095		1,185	54,519
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	139,317		_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	(418,151)		_	_
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	(1,219,879)		(320)	_
Balance as of December 31, 2024	50,649,844	\$	13,762 \$	1,262,711

32

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Note 10 - Dividends

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The following tables summarize the Group's dividends declared and paid on the dates indicated:

		Dividend per	Share			Shares	Gro	ss Dividends
Date Dividends Declared		USD	GBP	Record Date	Pay Date	Outstanding	0.0	Paid
November 12, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2224	February 28, 2025	March 31, 2025	59,149,844	\$	17,153
April 9, 2025	\$	0.290 £	0.2125	May 30, 2025	June 30, 2025	78,174,894		22,671
Paid during the six months end	ed June	30, 2025					\$	39,824

		Dividend per	Share			Shares	Gro	ss Dividends
Date Dividends Declared		USD	GBP	Record Date	Pay Date	Outstanding		Paid
November 15, 2023	\$	0.875 £	0.6844	March 1, 2024	March 28, 2024	47,221,488	\$	41,319
April 10, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2283	May 24, 2024	June 28, 2024	47,062,984		13,648
Paid during the six months ended	Jun	e 30, 2024					\$	54,967
May 9, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2211	August 30, 2024	September 27, 2024	49,005,036		14,211
August 15, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2279	November 29, 2024	December 27, 2024	50,642,261		14,686
Paid during the year ended Decen	nber	31, 2024					\$	83,864

On May 12, 2025 the Group proposed a dividend of \$0.29 per share. The dividend will be paid on September 30, 2025 to shareholders on the register on August 29, 2025. This dividend was not required to be approved by shareholders, thereby qualifying it as an "interim" dividend. No liability was recorded in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in respect of this interim dividend as of June 30, 2025.

Dividends are waived on shares held in the EBT.

Subsequent Events

On August 11, 2025 the Directors recommended a dividend of \$0.29 per share. The dividend will be paid on December 31, 2025 to shareholders on the register on December 1, 2025. This dividend was not required to be approved by shareholders, thereby qualifying it as an "interim" dividend. No liability has been recorded in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in respect of this dividend as of June 30, 2025.

Note 11 - Asset Retirement Obligations

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group records a liability for the present value of the estimated future decommissioning costs associated with its natural gas and oil properties. Although productive life of wells varies within the Group's portfolio, the Group currently anticipates that all existing wells will reach the end of their productive lives and be retired by approximately 2100, in alignment with the Group's reserve calculations. Additionally, the Group records a liability for the future decommissioning costs of its production facilities and pipelines when required by contract, statute, or constructive obligation. For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and year ended December 31, 2024, no state contractual agreements or statutes related to production facilities and pipelines are expected to impose material obligations on the Group.

In estimating the present value of future decommissioning costs for its natural gas and oil properties, the Group considers several factors, including the number and state jurisdictions of wells, current decommissioning costs by state and well type, and the Group's retirement plan, which is based on state requirements and the Group's capacity to retire wells over their productive lives. The Directors' assumptions are grounded in the current economic environment and are believed to provide a reasonable basis for estimating the future liability. However, actual decommissioning costs will ultimately depend on future market prices at the time the decommissioning services are performed. Additionally, the timing of decommissioning will vary based on when the fields cease to produce economically, which is influenced by future natural gas and oil prices, factors that are inherently uncertain.

The Group incorporates annual inflationary cost increases into its current cost expectations and then discounts the resulting cash flows using a creditadjusted risk-free discount rate. The inflationary adjustment is based on the U.S. long-term 10-year rate, sourced from consensus economics. In determining the discount rate of the liability, the Group considers treasury rates as well as the Bloomberg 15-year U.S. Energy BB and BBB bond index, which aligns economically with the underlying long-term and unsecured liability. Based on this evaluation, the net discount rates used in the calculation of the decommissioning liability were 3.66% and 3.73% for 2025 and 2024, respectively.

33

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The composition of the provision for asset retirement obligations as of the reporting date is detailed below for the periods presented:

	Six Months	Six Months Ended		Year Ended	
	June 30, 2	2025	Dece	mber 31, 2024	
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 6	48,578	\$	506,648	
Additions ^(a)	:	223,036		111,265	
Accretion		24,130		30,868	
Asset retirement costs		(8,607))	(6,724)	
Revisions to estimate ^(b)		4,616		6,521	
Balance at end of period	\$ 8	91,753	\$	648,578	
LESS: Current asset retirement obligations		8,683		6,436	
Non-current asset retirement obligations	\$ 8	83,070	\$	642,142	

- (a) For further details regarding acquisitions and divestitures, refer to Note 4 .
- (b) As of June 30, 2025, the Group performed normal revisions to its asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$4,616 increase in the liability. This increase was primarily due to a lower discount rate as a result of a decrease in bond yield volatility over the first half of the year. As of December 31, 2024, the Group performed normal revisions to its asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$6,521 increase in the liability. This increase was comprised of a \$94,957 increase for cost revisions and a \$382 increase attributed to retirement timing. Partially offsetting the increase was a \$88,818 decrease attributable to a higher discount rate as a result of an increase in bond yield volatility during the year.

Changes to assumptions used in estimating the Group's asset retirement obligations could significantly affect the carrying value of the liability. A reasonably possible adjustment in these assumptions could have the following impact on the Group's asset retirement obligations as of June 30, 2025:

ARO Sensitivity	Scenario 1 ^(a)	Scenario 2 ^(b)
Discount rate	\$ (226,059) \$	1,418,010
Timing	51,796	(56,787)
Cost	89,695	(89,695)

- (a) Scenario 1 assumes an increase of the BBB 15-year discount rate to approximately 7% (which is one of the highest rates observed since 2020), a 10% increase in cost and a 10% increase in timing by assuming the addition of one plugging rig, which would accelerate retirement plans. All of these scenarios have been either historically observed or are considered reasonably possible.
- (b) Scenario 2 assumes a decrease of the BBB 15-year discount rate to approximately 3% (which is one of the lowest rates observed since 2020), a 10% decrease in cost and a 10% decrease in timing by assuming the loss of one plugging rig, which would delay retirement plans. All of these scenarios have been either historically observed or are considered reasonably possible.

Financial Statements

Note 12 - Borrowings

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group's borrowings consisted of the following amounts as of the reporting date:

Instrument	Interest Rate	Ju	ne 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Credit Facility	(8.16% and 8.63%, respectively) ^(a)		473,000	284,400
Term Loan I	(6.50%)		_	88,948
Term Loan II	(8.83%) ^(a)		_	83,851
ABS I Notes	(5.00%)		_	80,157
ABS II Notes	(5.25%)		_	102,431
ABS IV Notes	(4.95%)		71,772	79,653
ABS VI Notes	(7.50%) ^(b)		214,626	242,010
ABS VIII Notes	(7.28%)		566,526	585,747
ABS IX Notes	(6.89%)		71,390	75,316
ABS X Notes	(7.07%)		516,724	_
ABS Maverick Notes	(9.10%)		470,000	_
Nordic Bonds	(9.75%)		300,000	_
Other miscellaneous	s borrowings ^(c)		36,536	113,060
Total borrowings		\$	2,720,574	\$ 1,735,573
Less: Current portion	n of long-term debt		(216,423)	(209,463)
Less: Deferred finar	ncing costs		(42,725)	(34,115)
Plus: Market premiu	ıms		10,258	_
Less: Original issue	discounts		(11,197)	(8,216)
Total non-current l	porrowings, net	\$	2,460,487	\$ 1,483,779

- (a) Represents the variable interest rate as of period end.
- (b) Includes \$132,576 for the assumption of Oaktree's proportionate share of the ABS VI debt as part of the Oaktree acquisition as of December 31, 2024. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.
- (c) Includes \$76,100 in notes payable issued as part of the consideration in the Oaktree acquisition as of December 31, 2024. Includes \$26,981 and \$30,000 in notes payable issued by a third party financial institution in November 2024, collateralized by two natural gas processing plants and various natural gas compressors and related support equipment in the Central Region, as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.

Credit Facility

The Group maintains a revolving loan facility (the "Credit Facility") with a lending syndicate, the borrowing base for which is redetermined semi-annually or as needed. The Group's wholly owned subsidiary, DP RBL Co LLC, serves as the borrower under the Credit Facility. The borrowing base is primarily determined by the value of the natural gas and oil properties that serve as collateral for the lending arrangement, and it may fluctuate due to changes in collateral, which can result from acquisitions or the establishment of ABS, term loans, or other lending structures.

In March 2025, in connection with the close of the Maverick acquisition, the Group amended and restated the credit agreement governing its Credit Facility. The amendment extended the maturity of the Credit Facility to March 2029 and increased the borrowing base to \$900,000, primarily resulting from the additional collateral acquired in the Maverick acquisition. There were no other material changes to pricing or terms. The Group utilized the proceeds from the upsized borrowing base to fund a portion of the Maverick acquisition and repay the outstanding principal on Term Loan II. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding acquisitions.

The Credit Facility has an interest rate of SOFR plus an additional spread that ranges from 2.75% to 3.75% based on utilization. Interest payments on the Credit Facility are paid on a quarterly basis. Available borrowings under the Credit Facility were \$391,961 as of June 30, 2025 which considers the impact of \$35,039 in letters of credit issued to certain vendors.

The Credit Facility contains certain customary representations and warranties and affirmative and negative covenants, including covenants relating to: maintenance of books and records; financial reporting and notification; compliance with laws; maintenance of properties and insurance; and limitations on incurrence of indebtedness, liens, fundamental changes, international operations, asset sales, making certain debt payments and amendments, restrictive agreements, investments, restricted payments and hedging. The restricted payment provision governs the Group's ability to make discretionary payments such as dividends, share repurchases, or other discretionary payments. DP RBL Co LLC must comply with the following restricted payments test in order to make discretionary payments (i) leverage is less than 1.5x and borrowing base availability is >15%, or (ii) leverage is between 1.5x and 2.0x, free cash flow must be positive and borrowing base availability must be >20%, and (iii) when leverage exceeds 2.0x for DP RBL Co LLC, restricted payments are prohibited.

Additional covenants require DP RBL Co LLC to maintain a ratio of total debt to EBITDAX of not more than 3.25 to 1.00 and a ratio of current assets (with certain adjustments) to current liabilities of not less than 1.00 to 1.00 as of the last day of each fiscal quarter.

As of June 30, 2025, the Group was in compliance with all covenants for the Credit Facility.

35

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Term Loan I

In May 2020, the Group acquired DP Bluegrass LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly owned subsidiary, to facilitate a securitized financing agreement for \$160,000, structured as a secured term loan (the "Term Loan I"). The Group issued Term Loan I at a 1% discount, resulting in net proceeds of \$158,400, which were used to fund the 2020 Carbon and EQT acquisitions. Term Loan I was secured by certain producing assets acquired in connection with these acquisitions.

Term Loan I accrued interest at an annual rate of 6.50% and had a maturity date of May 2030. Both interest and principal payments on Term Loan I were made on a monthly basis.

Term Loan II

In August 2024, the Group formed DP Yellow Jacket Holdco LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary to enter into a securitized financing agreement for a \$60,000 term loan and a \$5,000 revolving loan for a total borrowing base of \$65,000 (the "Term Loan II"). The proceeds from Term Loan II were used, in part, to fund the 2024 Crescent Pass acquisition.

In October 2024, the Group amended the Term Loan II and expanded the term loan to \$82,651 and the revolving loan to \$12,349 for a total borrowing base of \$95,000. This amendment was accounted for as an extinguishment, which resulted in a loss of \$2,470, recorded in 'loss on early retirement of debt' in the Statement of Comprehensive Income. The expanded borrowing capacity was used to fund a portion of the 2024 East Texas II acquisition, and the acquired assets additionally collateralized the expanded Term Loan II.

The Term Loan II was secured by the Crescent Pass and East Texas II assets and carried an interest at SOFR plus an additional spread ranging from 4.25% to 5.25% and was payable quarterly. The term loan was subject to fixed amortization with monthly principal payments of \$500 beginning in February 2025 and escalating to \$1,000 beginning in July 2025 with the remaining unpaid principal balance due upon maturity in August 2027. The Term Loan II was to be prepaid if the Group received cash in connection with an issuance of equity interest or ABS monetization.

ABS I Notes

In November 2019, the Group formed Diversified ABS LLC ("ABS I"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB-rated asset-backed securities for an aggregate principal amount of \$200,000 at par. The ABS I Notes are secured by specific upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group. At the time of the agreement, 85% of the natural gas production from these assets was hedged through long-term derivative contracts. The ABS I Notes carried an annual interest rate of 5% and had a legal final maturity date of January 2037, with an amortizing maturity date of December 2029. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS I Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS I generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it was required to pay between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow, contingent on certain performance metrics, as additional principal, with the remaining excess cash flow, if any, remaining with the Group. In particular, (a) with respect to any payment date prior to March 1, 2030, (i) if the debt service coverage ratio (the "DSCR") as of such payment date was greater than or equal to 1.25 to 1.00, then 25%, (ii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.25 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 1.15 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.15 to 1.00, the production tracking rate for ABS I was less than 80%, or the loan to value ratio was greater than 85%, then 100%, and (b) with respect to any payment date on or after March 1, 2030, 100%.

ABS II Notes

In April 2020, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase II LLC ("ABS II"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly owned subsidiary, to issue BBB-rated asset-backed securities in an aggregate principal amount of \$200,000. The ABS II Notes were issued at a 2.775% discount. The Group used the net proceeds of \$183,617, net of discount, capital reserve requirement, and debt issuance costs, to reduce the outstanding balance on its Credit Facility. The ABS II Notes were secured by specific upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group. At the time of the agreement, 85% of the natural gas production from these assets was hedged through long-term derivative contracts. The ABS II Notes carried an annual interest rate of 5.25% rate per annum and had a legal final maturity date of July 2037, with an amortizing maturity date of September 2028. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS II Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS II generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it was required to pay between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow, contingent on certain performance metrics, as additional principal, with the remaining excess cash flow, if any, remaining with the Group. In particular, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of any payment date was less than 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%, (ii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was greater than or equal to 1.15 to 1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was greater than or equal to 1.25 to 1.00, then 0%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS II was less than 80%, then 100%, else 0%; (c) if the loan-to-value ratio ("LTV") as of such payment date was greater than 65%, then 100%, else 0%; (d) with respect to any payment date after July 1, 2024 and prior to July 1, 2025, if LTV was greater than 40% and ABS II executed hedging agreements for a minimum period of 30 months starting July 2026 covering production volumes of at least 85% but no more than 95% (the "Extended Hedging Condition"), then 50%, else 0%; (e) with respect to any payment date after July 1, 2025 and prior to October 1, 2025, if LTV was greater than 40% or ABS II did not satisfy the Extended Hedging Condition, then 50%, else 0%; and (f) with respect to any payment date after October 1, 2025, if LTV was greater than 40% or ABS II did not satisfy the Extended Hedging Condition, then 100%, else 0%.

ABS III Notes

In February 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase III LLC ("ABS III"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$365,000 at par (the "ABS III Notes"). The ABS III Notes were secured by certain upstream producing and midstream assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group. The ABS III Notes carried an annual interest rate of 4.875% and had a legal final maturity date of April 2039, with an amortizing maturity date of November 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS III Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS III generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it was required to pay between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow, contingent on certain performance metrics, as additional principal, with the remaining excess cash flow, if any, remaining with the Group. In particular, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of any payment date was greater than or equal to 1.25 to 1.00, then 0%, (ii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.25 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 1.15 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS III (as described in the ABS III Indenture) was less than 80%, then 100%, else 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS III was greater than 65%, then 100%, else 0%.

ABS IV Notes

In February 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS IV LLC ("ABS IV"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$160,000 at par value (the "ABS IV Notes"). These notes are secured by a portion of the upstream producing assets acquired through the Blackbeard acquisition. The ABS IV Notes carry an annual interest rate of 4.95% and have a legal final maturity date of February 2037, with an amortizing maturity date of September 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS IV Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS IV generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it must allocate between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow towards additional principal payments, depending on certain performance metrics, with any remaining excess cash flow retained by the Group. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR on any payment date is at least 1.25 to 1.00, then 0% of the excess cash flow is used for additional principal payments, (ii) if the DSCR is between 1.15 to 1.00 and 1.25 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR is below 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS IV exceeds 65%, then 100%, otherwise 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS IV exceeds 65%, then 100%, otherwise 0%.

ABS V Notes

In May 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase V LLC ("ABS V"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$445,000 at par value (the "ABS V Notes"). These notes were secured by a majority of the Group's remaining upstream assets in the Appalachian Region that were not included in previous ABS transactions. The ABS V Notes carry an annual interest of 5.78% and had a legal final maturity date of May 2039, with an amortizing maturity of December 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS V Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS V generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it allocated between 50% to 100% of this excess cash flow towards additional principal payments, depending on certain performance metrics, with any remaining excess cash flow retained by the Group. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR on any payment date was at least 1.25 to 1.00, then 0% of the excess cash flow was used for additional principal payments, (ii) if the DSCR was between 1.15 to 1.00 and 1.25 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR was below 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS V was below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS V exceeded 65%, then 100%, otherwise 0%.

ABS VI Notes

In October 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase VI LLC ("ABS VI"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue, jointly with Oaktree, BBB+ rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$460,000. The Group's share amounted to \$235,750 before fees, reflecting its 51.25% ownership interest in the collateral assets (the "ABS VI Notes"). The ABS VI Notes were issued at a 2.63% discount and are primarily secured by the upstream assets jointly acquired with Oaktree in the Tapstone acquisition. The Group recorded its proportionate share of the ABS VI Notes in its Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. In June 2024, as part of the Oaktree acquisition, the Group assumed Oaktree's proportionate debt of \$132,576 associated with the ABS VI Notes. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.

The ABS VI Notes carry an annual interest rate of 7.50% and have a legal final maturity date of November 2039, with an amortizing maturity date of October 2031. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS VI Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS VI achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 50% to 100% of any excess cash flow towards additional principal payments. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of the applicable payment date is below 1.15 to 1.00, then 100% of the excess cash flow is used for additional principal payments, (ii) if the DSCR is between 1.15 to 1.00 and 1.25 to 1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the DSCR is at least 1.25 to 1.00, then 0%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS VI is below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS VI exceeds 75%, then 100%, otherwise 0%.

ABS VII Notes

In November 2023, the Group formed DP Lion Equity Holdco LLC ("ABS VII"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue Class A and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS VII Notes"). These notes are secured by certain upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region. The Class A Notes, rated BBB+, were issued with a total principal amount of \$142,000, while the Class B Notes, rated BB, were issued with a total principal amount of \$20,000. The Class A Notes carry an annual interest rate of 8.243% and have a legal final maturity date of November 2043, with an amortizing maturity date of August 2032. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS VII Notes are made on a monthly basis.

In December 2023, the Group divested 80% of the equity ownership in ABS VII to outside investors, generating cash proceeds of \$30,000. Upon evaluating the remaining 20% interest in ABS VII, the Group determined that the governance structure does not allow it to exercise control, joint control, or significant influence over the entity. Consequently, ABS VII is not consolidated within the Group's financial statements. The Group's remaining investment in ABS VII, initially valued at \$7,500, was accounted for at fair value in accordance with IFRS 9, Financial Instruments ("IFRS 9").

ABS VIII Notes

In May 2024, the Group formed Diversified ABS VIII LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue Class A-1 and Class A-2 asset-backed securities (the "Class A-1 Notes," "Class A-2 Notes," and collectively the "ABS VIII Notes"). The Class A-1 Notes, rated A, were issued with a total principal amount of \$400,000, while the Class A-2 Notes, rated BBB+, were issued with a total principal amount of \$210,000. The proceeds from these issuances were used to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III and V notes, effectively retiring those notes from the Group's outstanding debt. Consequently, Diversified ABS III LLC & Diversified ABS V LLC were dissolved. The ABS VIII Notes are secured by the collateral that previously secured the ABS III and V notes, which includes certain upstream producing and midstream assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group, and the remaining upstream assets in the Appalachian Region that were not securitized by previous ABS transactions.

The Class A-1 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 7.076%, while the Class A-2 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 7.670%. These notes have a legal final maturity date of May 2044, with amortizing maturity of March 2033. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS VIII Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS VIII achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 25% to 100% of any excess cash flow towards additional principal payments. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of the applicable payment date is below 1.45 to 1.00, then 100%, (ii) if the DSCR is between 1.45 to 1.00 and 1.50 to

37

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the DSCR is at least 1.50 to 1.00, then 25%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS VIII is below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 25%; or (c) if the LTV for ABS VIII exceeds 75%, then 100%, otherwise 25%.

ABS IX Notes

In June 2024, the Group formed DP Mustang Holdco LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS IX," formerly "ABS Facility Warehouse"), to secure a bridge loan facility (the "ABS Facility Warehouse Notes"). The initial draw on the ABS Facility Warehouse Notes amounted to \$71,000, which included \$66,343 in net proceeds, \$3,060 in restricted cash interest reserve, and \$1,597 in debt issuance costs. The ABS Facility Warehouse Notes were secured by certain producing assets that previously collateralized the Credit Facility. It carried an interest rate of SOFR

plus an additional 3.75% and had a legal final maturity date of May 2029. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS Facility Warehouse Notes were made on a monthly basis.

In September 2024, the Group issued Class A and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS IX Notes") with a total principal amount of \$76,500. The Class A Notes were issued with a total principal amount of \$71,000, while the Class B Notes were issued with a total principal amount of \$5,500. The proceeds from these issuances were used to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS Facility Warehouse Notes, effectively retiring it from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt amounting to \$1,634. The Class A Notes carry an annual interest rate of 6.555% and have an amortizing maturity date of December 2034. The Class B Notes carry an annual interest rate of 11.235% and have an amortizing maturity date of September 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS IX Notes are made on a monthly basis.

ABS X Notes

In February 2025, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase X LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS X"), to issue to issue Class A-1, Class A-2, and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A-1 Notes," "Class A-2 Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS X Notes") with a total principal amount of \$530,000. The Class A-1 Notes, rated A-, were issued with a total principal amount of \$200,000. The Class A-2 Notes, rated BBB, were issued with a total principal amount of \$90,000. The Class B Notes, rated BBS I Notes, ABS II Notes, and Term Loan I, effectively retiring those notes from these issuances were used to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, and Term Loan I, effectively retiring those notes from the Group's outstanding debt. The ABS X Notes are secured by certain upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group, including those that previously collateralized the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, and Term Loan I. Excess proceeds from the issuance of the Notes were used to fund the Summit acquisition and for general corporate purposes. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding acquisitions.

The Class A-1 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 5.945%. The Class A-2 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 6.751%. The Class B Notes carry an annual interest rate of 10.398%. These notes have a legal final maturity date of February 2045. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS X Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS X achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 25% to 100% of any excess cash towards additional principal payments. Specifically, (a) (i) if the Senior DSCR as of the applicable payment date is below 1.45 to 1.00, then 100%, (ii) if the Senior DSCR as of such Payment Date is greater than or equal to 1.45 to 1.00 and less than 1.55 to 1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the Senior DSCR as of such Payment Date is greater than or equal to 1.55 to 1.00, then 32.5%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS X is below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 32.5%; (c) if the Senior LTV is greater than 80%, then 100%, and (ii) if the Senior LTV is greater than 75% but less than or equal to 80%, then 50%, otherwise 32.5%; or if the Aggregate LTV is greater than 90%, then 100%.

ABS Mayerick Notes

In February 2025, the Group formed Maverick ABS Holdings LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS Maverick"), to hold the Class A-1, Class A-2, and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A-1 Notes," "Class A-2 Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS Maverick Notes") assumed as part of the Maverick acquisition. These Notes had a total principal amount of \$640,000 upon issuance. The Class A-1 Notes, rated A-1, were issued with a total principal amount of \$285,000. The Class A-2 Notes, rated BBB+, were issued with a total principal amount of \$260,000. The Class B Notes, rated BB-, were issued with a total principal amount of \$95,000. Upon acquisition, the ABS Maverick Notes carried a 1.6% market premium and are secured by certain upstream producing assets in the Western Anadarko Basin acquired in the Maverick acquisition. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding acquisitions.

The Class A-1 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 8.121%. The Class A-2 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 8.946%. The Class B Notes carry an annual interest rate of 12.436%. These notes have a legal final maturity date of December 2038. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS Maverick Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS Maverick achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate —% to 100% of any excess cash towards additional principal payments on the Class A-1 Notes and Class A-2 Notes. Specifically, (a) with respect to any payment date occurring prior to excess allocation starting date, if, as of such payment date, (i) if no diversion or rapid amortization event is continuing, 0%, and (ii) if a diversion or rapid amortization event is continuing, 100%; and (b) with respect to any payment date on or after excess allocation starting date, 100%.

If ABS Maverick achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 0% to 100% of any excess cash towards additional principal payments on the Class B Notes. Specifically, (a) with respect to any payment date occurring prior to excess allocation starting date, (A) if, as of such payment date, (i) the DSCR is greater than or equal to 1.05 to 1.00, (ii) the production tracking rate is great than or equal to 85%, (iii) the LTV is less than (A) prior to 24 months since the issuance of the Class B Notes, 70%, (B) between 24 and 36 months since the issuance of the Class B Notes, 60%, and (C) at any other time when clauses (A) and (B) do not apply, 50%, and (iv) no rapid amortization event is continuing, then 0%, otherwise, 100%; and (b) with respect to any payment date occurring on or after the excess allocation starting date, 100%.

Nordic Bonds

In April 2025, the Group issued \$300,000 of new senior secured notes in the Nordic bond market at a 2% discount, resulting in net proceeds of \$294,000 (the "Nordic Bonds"). The proceeds were used for to repay existing indebtedness and for general corporate purposes. The Nordic Bonds mature in April 2029 and bear interest at a fixed rate of 9.75% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears.

38

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The Nordic Bonds must comply with the following financial covenants (i) leverage ratio shall not exceed 3.5x, (ii) asset coverage ratio shall not be less than 1.20 to 1.00, (iii) book equity shall not be less than \$500,000, and (iv) liquidity shall not be less than 25% of the outstanding bonds.

The Nordic Bonds will be listed for trading on the Oslo Stock Exchange by January 2026.

As of June 30, 2025, the Group was in compliance with all financial covenants for the Nordic Bonds.

Oaktree Seller's Note

In June 2024 the Group partially funded the purchase price of the Oaktree acquisition with deferred consideration in the form of an unsecured seller's note from Oaktree (the "Oaktree Seller's Note"). The Group issued \$83,348 in notes at an annual interest rate of 8% and had a legal final maturity date of December 2025. Deferred interest and principal payments were scheduled in three installments: December 2024, June 2025, and December 2025.

In October 2024, the Group modified the terms of the Oaktree Seller's Note, increasing the rate to 9%, extending the maturity date to September 2026, and changing the payment schedule to monthly interest and principal payments. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.

In April 2025, the Group used proceeds from the Nordic Bonds to repay the outstanding principal of the Oaktree Seller's Note, thereby retiring the notes from the Group's outstanding debt.

Early Retirement of Debt

In February 2025, the Group used proceeds from the ABS X Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I, thereby retiring the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$26,793. Concurrently, Diversified ABS Holdings LLC, Diversified ABS Phase II Holdings LLC, and DP Bluegrass Holdings LLC were dissolved. The ABS X Notes are secured by the collateral previously securing the ABS I & II notes, along with a portion of the collateral previously securing Term Loan I.

In March 2025, the Group used proceeds from the upsized borrowing base on the amended and restated credit agreement governing the Credit Facility, resulting in the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$12,514, to repay the outstanding principal on Term Loan II, thereby retiring Term Loan

II from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$178.

In May 2024, the Group utilized proceeds from the ABS VIII Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III & V notes, thereby retiring the notes from the Group's outstanding debt. The transaction resulted in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$10,649. Concurrently, Diversified ABS Phase III LLC & Diversified ABS Phase V LLC were dissolved. The ABS VIII Notes are secured by the collateral previously securing the ABS III & V notes.

Debt Covenants

ABS IV, VI, VIII, IX, X, and Maverick Notes (Collectively, the "ABS Notes") and the Nordic Bond

The ABS Notes and Nordic Bond are governed by a series of covenants and restrictions typical for such transactions, including (i) the requirement for the issuer to maintain specified reserve accounts to ensure the payment of interest on the ABS Notes and Nordic Bond, (ii) provisions for optional and mandatory prepayments, specified make-whole payments under certain conditions, (iii) indemnification payments in the event that the assets pledged as collateral for the ABS Notes and Nordic Bond are found to be defective or ineffective, (iv) covenants related to recordkeeping, access to information and similar matters, and (v) compliance with all applicable laws and regulations, including the Employee Retirement Income Security Act ("ERISA"), environmental laws, and the USA Patriot Act (ABS IV only).

The ABS Notes and Nordic Bonds are also subject to customary accelerated amortization events as outlined in the indenture. These events include failure to maintain specified debt service coverage ratios, failure to meet certain production metrics, certain change of control and management termination events, and the failure to repay or refinance the ABS Notes and Nordic Bond on the applicable scheduled maturity date.

Additionally, the ABS Notes and Nordic Bonds are subject to customary events of default, which include non-payment of required interest, principal, or other amounts due, failure to comply with covenants within specified time frames, certain bankruptcy events, breaches of specified representations and warranties, failure of security interests to be effective, and certain judgments.

As of June 30, 2025, the Group was in compliance with all financial covenants for the ABS Notes and Nordic Bonds.

Sustainability-Linked Borrowings

Credit Facility

The Credit Facility contains three sustainability performance targets ("SPTs") that can influence the applicable margin on borrowings based on the Group's performance. These targets are:

- GHG Emissions Intensity: The target measures the Group's consolidated Scope 1 emissions and Scope 2 emissions, expressed as MT CO₂e per MMcfe:
- · Asset Retirement Performance: This target tracks the number of wells the Group successfully retires during any fiscal year; and
- TRIR Performance: This target is based on the TRIR, calculated as the arithmetic average of the two preceding fiscal years and current period. The
 TRIR is computed by multiplying the total number of recordable cases (as defined by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration ("OSHA"))
 by 200,000 and then dividing by total hours worked by all employees during any fiscal year.

The goals set by the Credit Facility for each of these categories are aspirational and represent higher thresholds than those the Group has publicly set for itself. The economic impact of meeting or failing to meet these thresholds is relatively minor, with adjustments to the applicable margin level ranging from a reduction of five basis points to an increase of five basis points in any given fiscal year.

An independent third-party assurance provider is required to certify the Group's performance against the SPTs.

39

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

ABS IV

In connection with the issuance of the ABS IV Notes, the Group engaged an independent international provider of sustainability research and services to establish and maintain a "sustainability score" for the Group. If this score falls below a minimum threshold set at the time of issuance of the ABS IV Notes, the interest payable for the subsequent interest accrual period will increase by five basis points. This score is based on an overall assessment of the Group's corporate sustainability profile and is not contingent upon the Group meeting or exceeding specific sustainability performance metrics.

Additionally, the sustainability score is not influenced by the use of proceeds from the ABS IV Notes, and there are no restrictions on the use of these proceeds beyond the terms outlined in the Group's Credit Facility. The Group provides updated to the ABS IV note holders through monthly note holder statements, informing them of any change in the interest rate payable on the ABS IV Notes resulting from changes in the sustainability score.

ABS VI & ABS VIII

A "second party opinion provider" has certified that the terms of the ABS VI & ABS VIII notes align with the International Capital Markets Association ("ICMA") framework for sustainability-linked bonds. This framework applies to bond instruments whose financial and/or structural characteristics vary based on the achievement of predefined sustainability objectives, or SPTs. The framework comprises five key components (1) the selection of key performance indicators ("KPIs"), (2) the calibration of SPTs, (3) variation of bond characteristics depending on whether the KPIs meet the SPTs, (4) regular reporting of the status of the KPIs and whether the SPTs have been met, and (5) independent verification of SPT performance by an external reviewer, such as an auditor or environmental consultant. Unlike the ICMA's framework for green bonds, its framework for sustainability-linked bonds do not mandate a specific use of proceeds.

The ABS VI & ABS VIII notes contain two SPTs. The Group must achieve, and have certified by May 28, 2027 for the ABS VI Notes and by December 31, 2029 for the ABS VIII Notes, the following targets: (1) a reduction in Scope 1 and Scope 2 GHG emissions intensity to 2.85 MT $CO_{2}e/MMcfe$ for the ABS VII Notes and 2.73 MT $CO_{2}e/MMcfe$ or the ABS VIII Notes, and/or (2) a reduction in Scope 1 methane emissions intensity to 1.12 MT $CO_{2}e/MMcfe$ for the ABS VII Notes. If Notes. If the Group fails to meet or have these SPTs certified by an external verifier by the respective deadlines, the interest rate payable on the ABS VII notes will increase by 25 basis points for each unmet or uncertified SPT. An independent third-party assurance provider will be required to certify the Group's performance against these SPTs by the applicable deadlines.

ARS Y

The ABS X Notes contain two SPTs that can influence the applicable margin on borrowings based on the Group's performance. These targets are:

- GHG Emissions Intensity: The target measures the Group's consolidated Scope 1 emissions and Scope 2 emissions, expressed as MT CO2e per MMcfe; and
- Methane Emissions Intensity: This target measures the Group's consolidated Scope 1 emissions , expressed as MT CO2e per MMcfe.

Both targets must be met by December 2029.

The goals set by ABS X for each of these categories are aspirational and represent higher thresholds than those the Group has publicly set for itself. The economic impact of meeting or failing to meet these thresholds is relatively minor, with adjustments to the applicable margin level ranging from a reduction of 25 basis points to an increase of 25 basis points in any given fiscal year.

An independent third-party assurance provider is required to certify the Group's performance against the SPTs.

Compliance

As of June 30, 2025, the Group met or was in compliance with all sustainability-linked debt metrics.

Future Maturities

The table below presents a reconciliation of the Group's undiscounted future maturities of its total borrowings as of the reporting date:

	June 30, 2025	Decer	mber 31, 2024
Not later than one year	\$ 216,4	23 \$	209,463
Later than one year and not later than five years	1,598,4	71	940,780
Later than five years	905,6	80	585,330
Total borrowings	\$ 2,720,5	74 \$	1,735,573

Finance Costs

The following table represents the Group's finance costs for each of the periods presented:

		Six Months Ended				Year Ended		
	J	une 30, 2025	J	une 30, 2024	Dec	ember 31, 2024		
Interest expense, net of capitalized and income amounts ^(a)	\$	94,544	\$	52,494	\$	120,773		
Amortization of discount and deferred finance costs		3,427		8,087		16,870		
Other		198		_		_		
Total finance costs	\$	98,169	\$	60,581	\$	137,643		

⁽a) Includes payments related to both borrowings and leases.

40

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Interest Incurred

The table below represents the interest incurred related to the Group's debt structures for each of the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended			Year Ended	
	Ju	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Credit Facility	\$	19,052	\$ 10,369	\$ 22,123	
Term Loan I		938	3,398	6,531	
ABS I Notes		652	2,419	4,571	
ABS II Notes		978	3,557	6,787	
ABS III Notes		_	5,507	5,507	
ABS IV Notes		1,886	2,342	4,440	
ABS V Notes		_	6,792	6,792	
ABS VI Notes		9,534	7,170	17,953	
ABS VIII Notes		21,053	3,948	25,375	
ABS IX Notes		2,536	447	1,460	
ABS X Notes		12,588	_	_	
ABS Maverick Notes		13,229	_	_	
Nordic Bonds		6,892	_	_	
Other miscellaneous borrowings ^(a)		3,463	556	4,106	
Total interest incurred on debt instruments	\$	92,801	\$ 46,505	\$ 105,645	

⁽a) Includes \$1,549, \$556, and \$3,947 of interest incurred on the Oaktree Seller's Note for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively. Includes \$1,717 and \$159 of interest incurred on other notes payable for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

Fair Value

The table below represents the fair value of the Group's debt structures as of the periods presented:

	As of		
		June 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Credit Facility ^(a)	\$	473,000	\$ 284,400
Term Loan I		_	86,277
Term Loan II ^(a)		_	83,851
ABS I Notes		_	76,821
ABS II Notes		_	98,273
ABS IV Notes		67,080	74,064
ABS VI Notes		213,319	240,150
ABS VIII Notes		583,127	593,653
ABS IX Notes		70,352	73,897
ABS X Notes		524,871	_
ABS Maverick Notes		470,695	_
Nordic Bond		298,220	_
Other miscellaneous borrowings		27,494	107,588

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Excess Cash Flow Payments

The table below represents excess cash flow payments based on the achievement of certain performance metrics related to the Group's debt structures for each of the periods presented:

	 Six Mont	Year Ended	
	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
ABS I Notes	\$ _	\$ 1,536	\$ 2,401
ABS VIII Notes	10,221	_	14,753
ABS IX Notes	2,724	_	884
ABS X Notes	8,626	_	_
Total excess cash flow payments	\$ 21,571	\$ 1,536	\$ 18,038

Financing Activities

Reconciliation of borrowings arising from financing activities:

		Six Months	Year Ended	
	Ju	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Balance at beginning of period	\$	1,693,242 \$	1,276,627	\$ 1,276,627
Acquired as part of an acquisition		719,927	215,924	215,924
Proceeds from borrowings		2,201,133	1,238,348	1,844,768
Repayments of borrowings		(1,928,017)	(1,076,897)	(1,653,489)
Costs incurred to secure financing		(30,574)	(13,988)	(20,267)
Amortization of discount and deferred financing costs		3,427	8,087	16,870
Cash paid for interest		(92,254)	(47,632)	(123,141)
Finance costs and other		110,026	54,091	135,950
Balance at end of period	\$	2,676,910 \$	1,654,560	\$ 1,693,242

Note 13 - Fair Value & Financial Instruments

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Fair Value

The fair value of an asset or liability is defined as the price that would be received to sell the asset or paid to transfer the liability in an orderly transaction occurring in the principal market (or most advantageous market if a principal market is not available) for that asset or liability. In estimating fair value, the Group employees valuation techniques that align with the market approach, income approach, and/or cost approach, ensuring consistent application of these techniques. The inputs to these valuation techniques include the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing an asset or liability. IFRS 13, Fair Value Measurement ("IFRS 13"), establishes a fair value hierarchy for valuation inputs, prioritizing quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities as the highest level of input, and unobservable inputs as the lowest level. The fair value hierarchy is defined as follows:

- Level 1: Inputs are unadjusted, quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities at the measurement date.
- Level 2: Inputs (other than quoted prices included in Level 1) can include the following:
 - (1) Observable prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities;
 - (2) Prices for identical assets or liabilities in markets that are not active;
 - (3) Directly observable market inputs for substantially the full term of the asset or liability; and
 - (4) Market inputs that are not directly observable but are derived from or corroborated by observable market data.

Level 3: Unobservable inputs which reflect the Directors' best estimates of what market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date.

Financial Instruments

Working Capital

The carrying values of cash and cash equivalents, trade receivables, other current assets, accounts payable, and other current liabilities in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position approximate fair value due to their short-term nature. For trade receivables, the Group applies the simplified approach permitted by IFRS 9, Financial Instruments ("IFRS 9"), which requires the recognition of expected lifetime losses from the initial recognition of the receivables. Financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value and subsequently measured at amortized cost.

For borrowings, derivative financial instruments, and leases the following methods and assumptions were used to estimate fair value:

Borrowings

The fair values of the Group's ABS Notes and Nordic Bond are considered to be a Level 2 measurement on the fair value hierarchy. The carrying value of the borrowings under the Group's Credit Facility (to the extent utilized) approximates fair value because the interest rate is variable and reflective of market rates. The Group also considers the fair value of its Credit Facility to be a Level 2 measurement within the fair value hierarchy.

Leases

The Group initially measures the lease liability at the present value of the future lease payments. The lease payments are discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease. If this rate cannot be readily determined, the Group uses its incremental borrowing rate to discount the ease payments.

Derivative Financial Instruments

The Group initially measures the fair value of its derivative financial instruments using a pricing model that incorporates market-based inputs. These inputs include, but are not limited to, the contractual price of the underlying position, current market prices, natural gas and liquids forward curves, discount rates such as the U.S. Treasury yields, SOFR curve, and volatility factors.

The Group classifies its derivative financial instruments into the fair value hierarchy based on the data used to determine their fair values. The Group's fixed price swaps (Level 2) are estimated using third-party discounted cash flow calculations, utilizing the NYMEX futures index for natural gas and oil derivatives, and OPIS for NGLs derivatives. For valuing its interest rate derivatives (Level 2), the Group employs discounted cash flow models. The net derivative values attributable to the Group's interest rate derivative contracts as of June 30, 2025 are based on (i) the contracted notional amounts, (ii) active market-quoted SOFR yield curves, and (iii) the applicable credit-adjusted risk-free rate yield curve.

The Group's call options, put options, and collars (Level 2) are valued using the Black-Scholes model, an industry standard option valuation model. This model accounts for inputs such as contract terms, including maturity, and market parameters, including assumptions of the NYMEX and OPIS futures, interest rates, volatility, and credit worthiness. Inputs to the Black-Scholes model, including the volatility input, are obtained from a third-party pricing source, with independent verification of the most significant inputs on a monthly basis. A change in volatility would result in a corresponding change in fair value magazine most.

The Group's basis swaps (Level 2) are estimated using third-party calculations based on forward commodity price curves.

There were no transfers between fair value levels for the six months ended June 30, 2025.

The following table includes the Group's financial instruments as of the periods presented:

	Ju	une 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	23,743	\$ 5,990
Trade receivables, net		334,382	234,421
Other non-current assets		13,904	6,270
Other non-current liabilities		(18,602)	(5,384)
Other current liabilities ^(a)		(371,019)	(298,098)
Derivative financial instruments at fair value		(633,147)	(710,347)
Leases		(83,707)	(44,600)
Borrowings		(2,728,158)	(1,718,974)
Total	\$	(3,462,604)	\$ (2,530,722)

⁽a) Includes accrued expenses, net revenue clearing, and revenue to be distributed. Excludes asset retirement obligations.

Note 14 - Commitments & Contingencies

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Litigation & Regulatory Proceedings

The Group is involved in various pending legal issues that have arisen in the ordinary course of business. The Group accrues for litigation, claims and proceedings when a liability is both probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated. As of June 30, 2025, the Group did not have any material amounts accrued related to litigation or regulatory matters. For any matters not accrued for, it is not possible to estimate the amount of any additional loss, or range of loss that is reasonably possible, but, based on the nature of the claims, management believes that current litigation, claims and proceedings are not, individually or in aggregate, after considering insurance coverage and indemnification, likely to have a material adverse impact on the Group's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

The Group has no other contingent liabilities that would have a material impact on its financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Environmental Matters

The Group's operations are subject to environmental regulation in all the jurisdictions in which it operates, and it was in substantial compliance as of June 30, 2025. The Group is unable to predict the effect of additional environmental laws and regulations which may be adopted in the future, including whether any such laws or regulations would adversely affect its operations. The Group can offer no assurance regarding the significance or cost of compliance associated with any such new environmental legislation once implemented.

Note 15 - Related Party Transactions

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group had no related party activity in 2025 or 2024.

43

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Note 16 - Subsequent Events

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group determined the need to disclose the following material transactions that occurred subsequent to June 30, 2025, which have been described within each relevant footnote as follows:

Description	Footnote
Dividends	Note 10

44

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024

Additional Information

Additional Information

Alternative Performance Measures (Non-IFRS)

(Amounts in thousands, except per share and per unit data)

We utilize APMs to enhance the comparability of information across reporting periods and to more accurately assess cash flows. This is achieved by adjusting for uncontrollable or transactional factors that are not comparable period-over-period or by aggregating measures. This approach helps users of this Interim Report better understand the activity occurring across the Group. APMs are employed by the Directors for planning and reporting purposes and should not be viewed as a replacement for IFRS. These APMs are non-IFRS measures. Additionally, these measures are used in discussions with the investment analyst community and credit rating agencies.

Adjusted EBITDA & Pro Forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA

As used herein, EBITDA represents earnings before interest, taxes, depletion, depreciation and amortization. Adjusted EBITDA includes adjusting for items that are not comparable period-over-period, namely, finance costs, accretion of asset retirement obligation, other (income) expense, (gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments, (gain) loss on natural gas and oil property and equipment, (gain) loss on sale of equity interest, unrealized (gain) loss on investment, costs associated with acceptations, (gain) loss on early retirement of debt, non-cash equity compensation, (gain) loss on interest rate swaps, and items of a similar nature. Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA extends adjusted EBITDA by adjusting for acquisitions or other significant changes that impacted EBITDA over the last twelve months.

Adjusted EBITDA and pro form TTM adjusted EBITDA should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for operating profit or loss, net income or loss, or cash flows provided by operating, investing and financing activities. However, we believe such measure is useful to an investor in evaluating our financial performance because it (1) is widely used by investors in the natural gas and oil industry as an indicator of underlying business performance; (2) helps investors to more meaningfully evaluate and compare the results of our operations from period to period by removing the often-volatile revenue impact of changes in the fair value of derivative instruments prior to settlement; (3) is used in the calculation of a key metric in one of our Credit Facility financial covenants; and (4) is used by us as a performance measure in determining executive compensation. When evaluating this

	Six Months Ended				
	Jı	une 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	Dece	ember 31, 2024
Net income (loss)	\$	(33,926) \$	15,745	\$	(102,746)
Finance costs		98,169	60,581		77,062
Accretion of asset retirement obligations		24,130	14,667		16,201
Other (income) expense ^(a)		(465)	(755)		(502)
Income tax (benefit) expense		6,460	(97,997)		(38,954)
Depreciation, depletion and amortization		164,205	119,220		137,264
(Gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments		77,630	80,117		108,913
(Gain) loss on natural gas and oil property and equipment(b)		5,552	249		15,059
(Gain) loss on sale of equity interest		_	_		7,375
Unrealized (gain) loss on investment		(6,355)	(2,433)		6,446
Costs associated with acquisitions		27,966	3,724		7,849
Other adjusting costs ^(c)		10,819	10,451		11,924
Loss on early retirement of debt		39,485	10,649		4,104
Non-cash equity compensation		4,377	3,669		4,617
(Gain) loss on interest rate swap		(70)	(100)		(90)
Total adjustments	\$	451,903 \$	202,042	\$	357,268
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	417,977 \$	217,787	\$	254,522
Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA ^(d)	\$	964,028 \$	584,261	\$	548,570

- (a) Excludes \$0.6 million, \$0.5 million, and \$0.6 million in dividend distributions received for our investment in DP Lion Equity Holdco during the six months ended June 30, 2025, June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2024, respectively.
- (b) Excludes \$70 million, \$7 million and \$34 million in cash proceeds received for leasehold sales during the six months ended June 30, 2025, June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2024, respectively, less \$6 million and \$14 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively.
- (c) Other adjusting costs for the six months ended June 30, 2025 were primarily associated with one-time personnel-related expenses and legal fees from certain litigation.

 Other adjusting costs for the six months ended June 30, 2024 were primarily associated with expenses associated with unused firm transportation agreements and legal and professional fees. Other adjusting costs for the six months ended December 31, 2024 were primarily associated with legal fees from certain litigation.
- (d) Includes adjustments for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2025 for the Maverick, Summit, East Texas II, and Crescent Pass acquisitions to pro forma results for a full twelve months of operations. Similar adjustments were made for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2024 for the Oaktree acquisition as well as for the trailing twelve months ended December 31, 2024 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions.

45

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024

Additional Information

Net Debt

As used herein, net debt represents total debt as recognized on the balance sheet less cash and restricted cash. Total debt includes our borrowings under the Credit Facility, borrowings under or issuances of, as applicable, our subsidiaries' securitization facilities, and other borrowings. We believe net debt is a useful indicator of our leverage and capital structure.

Net Debt-to-Adjusted EBITDA & Net Debt-to-Pro Forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA

As used herein, net debt-to-adjusted EBITDA, net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA, or "leverage" or "leverage ratio," is measured as net debt divided by adjusted EBITDA or pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA. We believe that this metric is a key measure of our financial liquidity and flexibility and is used in the calculation of a key metric in one of our Credit Facility financial covenants.

As of					
J	une 30, 2025		June 30, 2024	D	ecember 31, 2024
\$	2,676,910	\$	1,654,560	\$	1,693,242
	23,743		3,483		5,990
	103,158		54,976		46,269
\$	2,550,009	\$	1,596,101	\$	1,640,983
\$	417,977	\$	217,787	\$	472,309
\$	964,028	\$	584,261	\$	548,570
	2.6x		2.7x		3.0x
	\$	23,743 103,158 \$ 2,550,009 \$ 417,977 \$ 964,028	\$ 2,676,910 \$ 23,743 103,158 \$ 2,550,009 \$ \$ 417,977 \$ \$ 964,028 \$	June 30, 2025 June 30, 2024 \$ 2,676,910 \$ 1,654,560 23,743 3,483 103,158 54,976 \$ 2,550,009 \$ 1,596,101 \$ 417,977 \$ 217,787 \$ 964,028 \$ 584,261	June 30, 2025 June 30, 2024 Do \$ 2,676,910 \$ 1,654,560 \$ 23,743 3,483 103,158 54,976 \$ 2,550,009 \$ 1,596,101 \$ \$ 417,977 \$ 217,787 \$ \$ 964,028 \$ 584,261 \$

- (a) Includes adjustments for deferred financing costs and original issue discounts, consistent with presentation on the Statement of Financial Position.
- (b) The increase of restricted cash as of June 30, 2025, is due to the addition of \$19 million and \$31 million in restricted cash for the ABS X Notes and ABS Maverick Notes, respectively, offset by \$4 million for the retirement of the ABS I & II notes.
- (c) Includes adjustments for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2025 for the Maverick, Summit, East Texas II, and Crescent Pass acquisitions to pro forma results for a full twelve months of operations. Similar adjustments were made for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2024 for the Oaktree acquisition as well as for the trailing twelve months ended December 31, 2024 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions.
- (d) Does not include adjustments for working capital which are often customary in the market.

Total Revenue, Inclusive of Settled Hedges

As used herein, total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, accounts for the impact of derivatives settled in cash. We believe that total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, is useful because it enables investors to discern our realized revenue after adjusting for the settlement of derivative contracts.

Adjusted EBITDA Margin

As used herein, adjusted EBITDA margin is measured as adjusted EBITDA, as a percentage of total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges. Adjusted EBITDA margin encompasses the direct operating costs and the portion of general and administrative costs required to produce each Mcfe. This metric

includes operating expense, employee costs, administrative costs and professional services, and recurring allowance for credit losses, which cover both fixed and variable cost components. We believe that adjusted EBITDA margin is a useful measure of our profitability and efficiency, as well as our earnings quality, because it evaluates the Group on a more comparable basis period-over-period, especially given our frequent involvement in transactions that are not comparable between periods.

		Six Months Ended				
	June 30, 2025 June 30, 2024			une 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Total revenue	\$	778,065	\$	368,674	\$	426,167
Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative instruments ^(a)		(37,654)		77,749		73,540
Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges	\$	740,411	\$	446,423	\$	499,707
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	417,977	\$	217,787	\$	254,522
Adjusted EBITDA margin		56 % 49 %		/ o	51 %	

⁽a) Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements represents cash paid or received on commodity derivative contracts. This excludes settlements on foreign currency and interest rate derivatives, as well as the gain (loss) on fair value adjustments for unsettled financial instruments for each of the periods presented.

46

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024

Additional Information

Free Cash Flow

As used herein, free cash flow represents net cash provided by operating activities, less expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment, and cash paid for interest. We believe that free cash flow is a useful indicator of our ability to generate cash that is available for activities beyond capital expenditures. The Directors believe that free cash flow provides investors with an important perspective on the cash available to service debt obligations, make strategic acquisitions and investments, and pay dividends.

	Six Months Ended				
	Jun	e 30, 2025 Ju	ne 30, 2024 Dece	mber 31, 2024	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	264,135 \$	160,810 \$	184,853	
LESS: Expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment		(89,269)	(20,848)	(31,252)	
LESS: Cash paid for interest		(92,254)	(47,632)	(75,509)	
Free cash flow	\$	82,612 \$	92,330 \$	78,092	

Adjusted Operating Cost & Adjusted Operating Cost per Mcfe

Adjusted operating cost and adjusted operating cost per Mcfe is a metric that allows us to measure the direct operating costs and the portion of general and administrative costs required to produce each Mcfe. Similar to adjusted EBITDA margin, this metric includes operating expenses, employee costs, administrative costs and professional services, and recurring allowance for credit losses, encompassing fixed and variable cost components.

Employees, Administrative Costs & Professional Services

As used herein, employees, administrative costs and professional services represents total administrative expenses, excluding costs associated with acquisitions, other adjusting costs, and non-cash expenses. We use this measure because it excludes items that affect the comparability of results or are not indicative of trends in the ongoing business.

	 Six Months Ended			
	 June 30, 2025		June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Total production (Mcfe)	182,298		135,763	153,823
Total operating expense	\$ 345,605	\$	196,112	\$ 232,790
Employees, administrative costs & professional services	47,092		40,482	46,403
Recurring allowance for credit losses	_		_	101
Adjusted operating cost	\$ 392,697	\$	236,594	\$ 279,294
Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe	\$ 2.15	\$	1.74	\$ 1.82

Table of Contents	Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 202

Additional Information

Glossary of Terms

£	British pound sterling
\$	U.S. dollar
ABS	Asset-Backed Security
Adjusted EBITDA	Adjusted EBITDA is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and
-	reconciled to IFRS measures.
Adjusted EBITDA margin	Adjusted EBITDA margin is an APM. Refer to <u>APMs</u> within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
Adjusted operating cost	Adjusted operating cost is an APM. Refer to <u>APMs</u> within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe	Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe is an APM. Refer to <u>APMs</u> within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
APM	Alternative Performance Measure
Bbl	Barrel or barrels of oil or natural gas liquids
Board or BOD	Board of Directors
Boe	Barrel of oil equivalent, determined by using the ratio of one Bbl of oil or NGLs to six Mcf of natural gas. The ratio of one barrel of oil or NGLs to six Mcf of natural gas is commonly used in the industry and represents the approximate energy equivalence of oil or NGLs to natural gas, and does not represent the economic equivalency of oil and NGLs to natural gas. The sales price of a barrel of oil or NGLs is considerably higher than the sales price of six Mcf of natural gas.
Boepd	Barrels of oil equivalent per day
Btu	A British thermal unit, which is a measure of the amount of energy required to raise the temperature of one pound of water one degree Fahrenheit.
CO ₂	Carbon dioxide
CO₂e	CO ₂ equivalent
DD&A	Depreciation, depletion and amortization
EBITDA	Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization
EBITDAX	Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation, amortization and exploration expense
Employees, administrative costs and professional services	Employees, administrative costs and professional services is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
EPS	Earnings per share
Free cash flow	Free cash flow is an APM. Refer to <u>APMs</u> within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
G&A	General and administrative expense
GBP	British pound sterling
Henry Hub	A natural gas pipeline delivery point that serves as the benchmark natural gas price underlying NYMEX natural gas futures contracts.
IAS	International Accounting Standards
IASB	International Accounting Standards Board
IPO	Initial public offering
IFRS	International Financial Reporting Standards
LOE	Lease operating expense is defined as the sum of employee and benefit expenses, well operating expense (net), automobile expense and insurance cost.
LSE	London Stock Exchange
LTIR	Lost time incident rate ("LTIR") is the number of work-related lost time incidents per 200,000 work hours.
MBbls	Thousand barrels
МВое	Thousand barrels of oil equivalent
MBoepd	MBoe per day
Mcf	Thousand cubic feet of natural gas
Mcfe	Mcf equivalent
Mcfepd	Mcfe per day

Midstream	Midstream activities include the processing, storing, transporting and marketing of natural gas, NGLs and oil.
ММВое	Million barrels of oil equivalent
MMBtu	Million British thermal units
MMcf	Million cubic feet of natural gas
MMcfe	Million cubic feet of natural gas equivalent
Mont Belvieu	A mature trading hub with a high level of liquidity and transparency that sets spot and futures prices for NGLs.
MVA	Motor vehicle accident ("MVA") is the rate of preventable accidents per million miles driven.
MT	Metric ton
MT CO₂e	Metric ton of carbon dioxide equivalent
Net debt	Net debt is an APM. Refer to \underline{APMs} within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
Net debt-to-adjusted EBITDA	Net debt-to-adjusted EBITDA, or "leverage" or "leverage ratio", is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
Net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA	Net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA, or "leverage" or "leverage ratio", is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
NGLs	Natural gas liquids, such as ethane, propane, butane and natural gasoline that are extracted from natural gas production streams.
NYMEX	New York Mercantile Exchange
Oil	Includes crude oil and condensate
OSHA	Occupational Safety and Health Administration
Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA	Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA is an APM. Refer to <u>APMs</u> within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
PV-10	A calculation of the present value of estimated future natural gas and oil revenues, net of forecasted direct expenses, and discounted at an annual rate of 10%. This calculation does not consider income taxes and utilizes a pricing assumption consistent with the forward curve as of June 30, 2025.
Realized sales price	The cash market price less all expected quality, transportation and demand adjustments.
SOFR	Secured Overnight Financing Rate
TRIR	Total recordable incident rate ("TRIR") is the number of work-related injuries per 200,000 work hours.
Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges	Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, is an APM. Refer to <u>APMs</u> within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
ТТМ	Trailing twelve months
UK	United Kingdom
U.S.	United States
USD	U.S. dollar
WTI	West Texas Intermediate grade crude oil, used as a pricing benchmark for sales contracts and NYMEX oil futures contracts.



Diversified Energy Company PLC

2025 Interim Report

For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2025

Table of Contents

	Page
<u>Strategic Review</u>	<u>2</u>
Financial & Operating Results	<u>2</u>
Key Performance Indicators	<u>2</u>
Principal Risks & Uncertainties	<u>12</u>
Results of Operations	<u>3</u>
Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>14</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	<u>14</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	<u>15</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	<u>16</u>
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	<u>18</u>
Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>19</u>
Additional Information	<u>44</u>
Alternative Performance Measures	<u>44</u>
Glossary of Terms	<u>47</u>

We have prepared our Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and the notes thereto in accordance with the International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting' ("IAS 34") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (the "IASB"). To provide metrics that we believe enhance the comparability of our results to similar companies, throughout this Interim Report, we refer to Alternative Permance Measures ("APMS"). APMs are intended to be used in addition to, and not as an alternative for the financial information contained within the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, nor as a substitute for IFRS. In APMs within this Interim Report, we define, provide calculations and reconcile each APM to its nearest IFRS measure. These APMs include "adjusted EBITDA," "pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA," "net debt," "net debt," "net debt," "net debt," "adjusted EBITDA," "here cash flow," "adjusted operating cost per Mrde," and "Employees, administrative costs and professional services."

Forward-Looking Statements

This Interim Report contains forward-looking statements that can be identified by the following terminology, including the terms "may," "might," "will," "could," "should," "should," "expect," "plan," "anticipate," "intend," "seek," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "potential," "continue," "contemplate," "possible," or the negative of these terms or other variations or comparable terminology, or by discussions of strategy, plans, objectives, goals, future events or intentions. These forward-looking statements include all matters that are not historical facts. They appear in a number of places throughout this Interim Report and include, but are not limited to, statements regarding our intentions, beliefs or current expectations concerning, among other things, our results of operations, financial positions, liquidity, prospects, growth, strategies and the natural gas and oil industry. By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risk and uncertainty because they relate to future events and circumstances.

Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and the actual results of our operations, financial position and liquidity, and the development of the markets and the industry in which we operate, may differ materially from those described in, or suggested by, the forward-looking statements contained in this Interim Report. In addition, even if the results of operations, financial position and liquidity, and the development of the markets and the industry in which we operate are consistent with the forward-looking statements contained in this Interim Report, those results or developments may not be indicative of results or developments in subsequent periods. A number of factors could cause results and developments to differ materially from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements including, without limitation, general economic and business conditions, industry trends, competition, commodity prices, changes in regulation, currency fluctuations, our ability to recover our reserves, changes in our business strategy, political and economic uncertainty.

Forward-looking statements may, and often do, differ materially from actual results. Any forward-looking statements in this Interim Report speak only as of the date of this Interim Report, reflect our current view with respect to future events and are subject to risks relating to future events and other risks, uncertainties and assumptions relating to our operations, results of operations, growth strategy and liquidity. Subject to the requirements of the Prospectus Rules, the Disclosure and Transparency Rules and the Listing Rules or applicable law, we explicitly disclaim any obligation or undertaking publicly to release the result of any revisions to any forward-looking statements in this Interim Report that may occur due to any change in our expectations or to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Interim Report.

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

Strategic Review

Overview of Our Business

Diversified Energy Company PLC (the "Parent" or "Company") and its wholly owned subsidiaries (together the "Group," "DEC," or "Diversified") is an independent energy company engaged in the production, marketing and transportation of primarily natural gas.

Our proven business model creates sustainable value in today's natural gas market by investing in high-quality producing assets, reducing emissions, and improving asset integrity while generating significant, hedge-protected cash flows. We acquire, optimize, produce and transport natural gas, natural gas liquids, and oil from existing wells, then retire our wells at the end of their life to responsibly manage the resource previously developed by our

beers minimizing the environmental footprint, while sustaining important tips and the environmental footprint while sustaining important tips and the environmental footprint while sustaining important tips and the environmental footprint while sustaining important tips and even the environmental footprint on the environmental footprint of the environmental footprint on the environmental footprint of the environmental footprint of

Financial & Operating Results

Financial and operating results as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2025 include:

- Average daily production of 1,007 MMcfepd representing an increase of 34% when compared to 746 MMcfepd for the same period in 2024;
- Operating profit of \$133 million as compared to operating profit of \$2 million for the same period in 2024;
- Net loss of \$34 million as compared to net income of \$16 million for the same period in 2024. Diluted loss per share of \$0.50, compared to diluted
 earnings per share of \$0.32 for the same period in 2024;
- Operating expense of \$346 million compared to \$196 million for the same period in 2024;
- Realized \$38 million in net losses on commodity derivatives settlements, a decrease of 148% when compared to \$78 million in net gains for the same period in 2024;
- Repurchased 2,581,827 shares for \$33.6 million (£25.3 million) at an average price of \$13.03 per share (£9.80) compared to 618,547 shares for \$8.1 million (£6.4 million) at an average price of \$13.09 per share (£10.28) for the same period in 2024;
- Total debt of \$2.7 billion compared to \$1.7 billion for the same period in 2024;
- Retired 170 DEC-owned wells. Of those, Next LVL Energy plugged a total of 122 wells in Appalachia, including 79 DEC-owned wells and 43 third-party wells consisting of 32 state and federal orphan wells and 11 for third-party operators; and

Recent strategic developments:

- In April 2025, we placed \$300 million of new senior secured notes in the Nordic bond market at a 2% discount, resulting in net proceeds of \$294 million (the "Nordic Bonds");
- In March 2025, we acquired Maverick Natural Resources, LLC ("Maverick") for consideration of \$446 million. The gross value of the transaction was approximately \$1.275 billion and was funded through the issuance of 21,194,213 new common shares direct to the unitholders of Maverick, and approximately \$211 million in cash. The transaction also included the assumption of approximately \$518 million of ABS Maverick Notes outstanding and the payoff of \$202 million outstanding on Maverick's credit facility on the acquisition date;
- In March 2025, concurrent with the Maverick acquisition, we amended and restated the credit agreement governing our Credit Facility, increasing the borrowing base to \$900 million and extending the maturity to March 2029;
- In February 2025, we formed Diversified ABS Phase X LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS X"), to issue asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$530 million (the "ABS X Notes");
- In February 2025, we placed 8,500,000 new common shares at \$14.50 per share (£11.58) to raise gross proceeds of \$123 million (approximately £98 million):
- In February 2025, we acquired certain upstream assets and related infrastructure in the Appalachian Region from Summit Natural Resources ("Summit") for \$42 million; and
- In 2025 to date, we have divested certain non-core undeveloped acreage across our operating footprint for consideration of approximately \$70 million

Refer to Notes 4, 9, and 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding our acquisition, divestiture, share capital, and debt activities.

Key Performance Indicators

In assessing our performance, the Directors use key performance indicators ("KPIs") to track our success against our stated strategy. The Directors assess our KPIs on an annual basis and modify them as needed, taking into account current business developments. The following KPIs focus on corporate and environmental responsibility, consistent cash flow generation underpinned by prudent cost management, low leverage and adequate liquidity to protect the sustainability of the business.

Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how these metrics are calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

2

Table of Contents

Emissions intensity (MT Total recordable incident Lost time incident rate.)

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

		Six Months Ended					
	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024				
Net debt-to-pro forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA	2.6x	2.7x	3.0x				
Adjusted EBITDA margin	56%	49%	51%				
Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe	\$2.15	\$1.74	\$1.82				
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$264 million	\$161 million	\$185 million				
Actual wells retired:							
DEC-owned well retirements	170	140	75				
Wells retired by Next LVL	122	118	79				

Our Emissions Intensity, State Asset Retirement Goals and Safety Performance are reported on an annual basis. Refer to our 2024 Annual Report for additional information.

	Year Ended December 31, 2024 December 31, 2023				
	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023			
T CO ₂ e/MMcfe)	0.7	0.8			
nt rate "TRIR" (per 200,000 work hours)	0.89	1.28			
"LTIR" (per 200,000 work hours)	0.38	1.04			

0.55

0.34

Results of Operations

				Six Months E	nded		
	Jun	e 30, 2025	June	30, 2024		Change	% Change
Net production							
Natural gas (MMcf)		140,106		114,409		25,697	22 %
NGLs (MBbls)		3,911		2,829		1,082	38 %
Oil (MBbls)		3,121		730		2,391	328 %
Total production (MMcfe)		182,298		135,763		46,535	34 %
Average daily production (MMcfepd)		1,007		746		261	35 %
% Natural gas (Mcfe basis)		77 %	6	84 %			
Average realized sales price (excluding impact of	f derivatives settled in (cash)					
Natural gas (Mcf)	\$	3.11	\$	1.83	\$	1.28	70 %
NGLs (Bbls)		25.76		25.07		0.69	3 %
Oil (Bbls)		64.72		76.97		(12.25)	(16) %
Total (Mcfe)	\$	4.05	\$	2.48	\$	1.57	63 %
Average realized sales price (including impact of	f derivatives settled in d	ash)					
Natural gas (Mcf)	\$	2.88	\$	2.58	\$	0.30	12 %
NGLs (Bbls)		23.09		23.82		(0.73)	(3) %
Oil (Bbls)		66.08		70.49		(4.41)	(6) %
Total (Mcfe)	\$	3.84	\$	3.05	\$	0.79	26 %

3

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

				Six Months E	nde	i	
	J	June 30, 2025		June 30, 2024		Change	% Change
Revenue (in thousands)							
Natural gas	\$	435,082	\$	209,008	\$	226,074	108 %
NGLs		100,745		70,935		29,810	42 %
Oil		202,001		56,185		145,816	260 %
Total commodity revenue	\$	737,828	\$	336,128	\$	401,700	120 %
Midstream revenue		22,200		17,416		4,784	27 %
Other revenue		18,037		15,130		2,907	19 %
Total revenue	\$	778,065	\$	368,674	\$	409,391	111 %
Gain (loss) on derivative settlements (in thousands)							
Natural gas	\$	(31,437)	\$	86,035	\$	(117,472)	(137) %
NGLs		(10,440)		(3,561)		(6,879)	193 %
Oil		4,223		(4,725)		8,948	(189) %
Net gain (loss) on derivative settlements ^(a)	\$	(37,654)	\$	77,749	\$	(115,403)	(148)%
Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges(b)	\$	740,411	\$	446,423	\$	293,988	66 %
Per Mcfe metrics							
Average realized sales price (including impact of derivatives settled in cash)	\$	3.84	\$	3.05	\$	0.79	26 %
Other revenue		0.22		0.24		(0.02)	(8) %
LOE		(1.12)		(0.73)		(0.39)	53 %
Midstream operating expense		(0.20)		(0.26)		0.06	(23) %
Employees, administrative costs and professional services ^(b)		(0.26)		(0.30)		0.04	(13) %
Production taxes		(0.22)		(0.15)		(0.07)	47 %
Transportation expense		(0.35)		(0.31)		(0.04)	13 %
Proceeds received for leasehold sales ^(c)		0.38		0.05		0.33	660 %
Adjusted EBITDA(b) per Mcfe	\$	2.29	\$	1.59	\$	0.70	44 %
Adjusted EBITDA margin ^(b)		56 %	6	49 %	6		
Other financial metrics (in thousands)							

Adjusted EBITDA(b) Operating profit (loss)	\$	417,977	\$	217,787	\$	200,190	92 %
	-\$	133,215	\$	2,391	\$	130,824	5,472 %
Net income (loss)	¢	(33,926)	¢	15,745	¢	(49.671)	(315) %

- (a) Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements represents cash (paid) or received on commodity derivative contracts. This excludes settlements on foreign currency and interest rate derivatives as well as the gain (loss) on fair value adjustments for unsettled financial instruments for each of the periods presented.
- (b) Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how certain of the metrics below are calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
- (c) Consists of \$70 million and \$7 million in cash proceeds received from leasehold sales during the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, less \$6 million of basis in leasehold sales for the six months ended June 30, 2025.

Production, Revenue & Hedging

Total revenue in the six months ended June 30, 2025 of \$778 million increased 111% from \$369 million reported for the six months ended June 30, 2024, primarily due to a 63% increase in the average realized sales price, excluding the impact of derivatives settled in cash, and a 34% increase in sold volumes, which was primarily related to the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions in 2024 and the Maverick and Summit acquisitions in 2025, and was offset by normal declines. Including commodity hedge settlement loss of \$38 million and gain of \$78 million in the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges increased by 66% to \$740 million in 2025 from \$446 million in 2024.

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

The following table summarizes average commodity prices for the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended									
	June	30, 2025	June 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change					
Henry Hub (Mcf)	\$	3.55 \$	2.07 \$	1.48	71 %					
Mont Belvieu (Bbls)		38.82	38.58	0.24	1 %					
WTI (Bbls)		67.58	78.76	(11.18)	(14)%					

Commodity Revenue

The following table reconciles the change in commodity revenue (excluding the impact of hedges settled in cash) for the periods presented by reflecting the effect of changes in volume and in the underlying prices:

(In thousands)	N	atural Gas	NGLs	Oil	Total	
Commodity revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2024	\$	209,008 \$	70,935 \$	56,185 \$	336,128	
Volume increase (decrease)		47,026	27,126	184,035	258,187	
Price increase (decrease)		179,048	2,684	(38,219)	143,513	
Net increase (decrease)		226,074	29,810	145,816	401,700	
Commodity revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2025	\$	435.082 \$	100,745 \$	202,001 \$	737,828	

To manage our cash flows in a volatile commodity price environment, we utilize derivative hedging contracts that allow us to fix the per unit sales prices for our production. As of June 30, 2025, approximately 80% of our production was fixed through derivative hedging contracts over the next twelve months. The tables below set forth the commodity hedge impact on commodity revenue, excluding and including cash received for commodity hedge settlements:

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2025													
	Natur	al Gas	N	GLs	(Dil	Total Co	Total Commodity						
(In thousands, except per unit data)	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcf	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcfe						
Excluding hedge impact	\$ 435,082	\$ 3.11	\$ 100,745	\$ 25.76	\$ 202,001	\$ 64.72	\$ 737,828	\$ 4.05						
Commodity hedge impact	(31,437)	(0.23)	(10,440)	(2.67)	4,223	1.36	(37,654)	(0.21)						
Including hedge impact	\$ 403,645	\$ 2.88	\$ 90,305	\$ 23.09	\$ 206,224	\$ 66.08	\$ 700,174	\$ 3.84						

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2024									
	Natur	al Gas	N	GLs	(Dil	Total Co	Total Commodity		
(In thousands, except per unit data)	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcf	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Bbl	Revenue	Realized \$ per Mcfe		
Excluding hedge impact	\$ 209,008	\$ 1.83	\$ 70,935	\$ 25.07	\$ 56,185	\$ 76.97	\$ 336,128	\$ 2.48		
Commodity hedge impact	86,035	0.75	(3,561)	(1.25)	(4,725)	(6.48)	77,749	0.57		
Including hedge impact	\$ 295,043	\$ 2.58	\$ 67,374	\$ 23.82	\$ 51,460	\$ 70.49	\$ 413,877	\$ 3.05		

Refer to Note 8 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding derivative financial instruments.

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

Expenses

				Six	Mon	ths Ende	ed					
								Total Chan	ge		Per Mcfe C	hange
(In thousands, except per unit data)	June 30, 2025	P	er Mcfe	June 30, 2024	P	er Mcfe		\$	%		\$	%
LOE ^(a)	\$ 204,623	\$	1.12	\$ 98,511	\$	0.73	\$	106,112	108 %	\$	0.39	53 %
Production taxes(b)	39,750		0.22	19,993		0.15		19,757	99 %	j	0.07	47 %
Midstream operating expense(c)	37,103		0.20	35,563		0.26		1,540	4 %	j	(0.06)	(23) %
Transportation expense (d)	64,129		0.35	42,045		0.31		22,084	53 %	j	0.04	13 %
Total operating expense	\$ 345,605	\$	1.89	\$ 196,112	\$	1.45	\$	149,493	76 %	\$	0.44	30 %
Employees, administrative costs and professional services ^(e)	47,092		0.26	40,482		0.30		6,610	16 %)	(0.04)	(13) %
Costs associated with acquisitions ^(f)	27,966		0.15	3,724		0.03		24,242	651 %	j	0.12	400 %
Other adjusting costs ^(g)	10,819		0.06	10,451		0.08		368	4 %	j	(0.02)	(25) %
Non-cash equity compensation ^(h)	4,377		0.02	3,669		0.03		708	19 %	J	(0.01)	(33) %
Total operating and G&A expense	\$ 435,859	\$	2.38	\$ 254,438	\$	1.89	\$	181,421	71 %	\$	0.49	26 %
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	164,205		0.90	119,220		0.88		44,985	38 %	,	0.02	2 %
Total expenses	\$ 600,064	\$	3.28	\$ 373,658	\$	2.77	\$	226,406	61 %	\$	0.51	18 %

- (a) LOE encompasses costs incurred to maintain producing properties. These costs include direct and contract labor, repairs and maintenance, emissions reduction initiatives, water hauling, compression, automobile, insurance, and materials and supplies expenses.
- (b) Production taxes consist of severance and property taxes. Severance taxes are typically paid on produced natural gas, NGLs and oil at fixed rates established by federal, state, or local taxing authorities. Property taxes are generally based on the valuation of our natural gas and oil properties and midstream assets by the taxing iurisdictions.
- (c) Midstream operating expenses are daily costs incurred of operating our owned midstream assets, including employee and benefit expenses.
- (d) Transportation expenses are the daily costs incurred from third-party systems to gather, process, and transport our natural gas, NGLs, and oil.
- (e) Employees, administrative costs, and professional services include payroll and benefits for our administrative and corporate staff, costs of maintaining administrative and corporate offices, costs of managing our production operations, franchise taxes, public company costs, fees for audit and other professional services, and legal compliance.
- (f) Costs associated with acquisitions are related to the integration of acquisitions, which will vary for each acquisition. For acquisitions classified as business combinations, these costs include transaction costs directly associated with a successful acquisition. They also encompass costs related to transition service arrangements, where we pay the seller of the acquired entity a fee to manage G&A functions until full integration of the assets. Additionally, these costs include costs to cover expenses for integrating IT systems, consulting, and internal workforce efforts directly related to incorporating acquisitions into our systems.
- (g) Other adjusting costs include items that affect the comparability of results or are not indicative of ongoing business trends. These costs consist of one-time projects, contemplated transactions or financing arrangements, contract terminations, deal breakage and/or sourcing costs for acquisitions, and unused firm transportation.
- (h) Non-cash equity compensation represents the expense recognition for share-based compensation provided to key members of the management team.

Operating Expense

Per unit operating expense increased due to:

- Higher per unit LOE that rose 53%, or \$0.39 per Mcfe, which is reflective of the completion of four acquisitions since August of 2024. Moreover, these acquisitions focused on more liquids-heavy assets, which have higher per unit costs and per unit revenues than our natural gas assets;
- Higher per unit production taxes that increased 47%, or \$0.07 per Mcfe, was primarily attributable to the acquisitions completed during the period, as well as a significant increase in natural gas commodity pricing; and
- Higher per unit transportation expense that increased 13%, or \$0.04 per Mcfe, was primarily related to the more liquids-heavy acquisitions completed during the period, which carry higher per unit transportation costs.

Partially offsetting the per unit increase was:

• Lower per unit midstream operating expense that declined 23%, or \$0.06 per Mcfe, while total midstream operating expense remained consistent. The reduction of per unit costs were due to an increase in total volumes as a result of acquisitions during the period.

General & Administrative ("G&A") Expense

G&A expense increased due to:

- Higher costs associated with acquisitions primarily resulting from closing costs of \$21 million related to the acquisition of Maverick, as well as other
 acquisition and integration-related expenses;
- Slightly higher other adjusting costs primarily due to costs associated with one-time personnel-related expenses and legal fees from certain litigation; and
- Higher employees, administrative costs and professional services due to growth from acquisitions. On a per Mcfe basis, these costs decreased 13%, or \$0.04 per Mcfe, due to synergies achieved to date related to the Maverick acquisition.

Other Expenses

Depreciation, depletion and amortization ("DD&A") increased due to:

- Higher depletion expense as a result of an increase in production, proved reserves, and our depreciable base driven by the acquisitions during the
 period. While our DD&A rate remained relatively consistent, depletion expense increased due to a significant increase in production as a result of
 the acquisitions made during the period; and
- Higher depreciation and amortization expense attributable to an increase in the depreciable cost basis of property, plant & equipment primarily resulting from acquisitions during the period.

Derivative Financial Instruments

We recorded the following gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income for the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended										
(In thousands)		June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024		\$ Change	% Change					
Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements ^(a)	\$	(37,654) \$	77,749	\$	(115,403)	(148) %					
Net gain (loss) on interest rate swaps ^(a)		70	100		(30)	(30) %					
Total gain (loss) on settled derivative instruments	\$	(37,584) \$	77,849	\$	(115,433)	(148)%					
Gain (loss) on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments ^(b)		(77,630)	(80,117)		2,487	(3) %					
Total gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments	\$	(115,214) \$	(2,268)	\$	(112,946)	4,980 %					

- (a) Represents the cash settlement of hedges that settled during the period.
- (b) Represents the change in fair value of financial instruments, net of removing the carrying value of hedges that settled during the period.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized a loss on derivative financial instruments of \$115 million compared to a loss of \$2 million in 2024. Adjusting our unsettled financial instruments to their fair values drove a loss of \$78 million in 2025, as compared to a loss of \$80 million in 2024, which is reflective of higher commodity prices on the forward curve.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized a loss on settled derivative instruments of \$38 million as compared to a gain of \$78 million in 2024. The loss on settled derivative instruments primarily relates to higher commodity prices than those we secured through our derivative contracts.

Refer to Note 8 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding derivative financial instruments.

Finance Costs

	Six Months Ended						
(In thousands)	Ju	ıne 30, 2025		June 30, 2024		\$ Change	% Change
Interest expense, net of capitalized and income amounts ^(a)	\$	94,544	\$	52,494	\$	42,050	80 %
Amortization of discount and deferred finance costs		3,427		8,087		(4,660)	(58) %
Other		198		_		198	100 %
Total finance costs	\$	98,169	\$	60,581	\$	37,588	62 %
Loss on early retirement of debt(b)	\$	39,485	\$	10,649	\$	28,836	271 %

- (a) Includes payments related to borrowings and leases
- (b) In March 2025, in connection with the close of the Maverick acquisition, we amended and restated the credit agreement governing the Credit Facility resulting in the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$13 million. In February 2025 we used proceeds from the ABS X Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I, thereby retiring the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$27 million. In May 2024, we used proceeds from the ABS VIII Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III & V notes, thereby retiring the ABS III & V notes from our outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$11 million.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, interest expense of \$95 million increased \$42 million compared to \$52 million in 2024, primarily due to higher outstanding balances on our ABS structures and Credit Facility as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2024. These increases were partially offset by the retirement of the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, Term Loan I, Term Loan II, and Oaktree Seller's Note.

As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, total borrowings were \$2.7 billion and \$1.7 billion, respectively. For the period ended June 30, 2025, the weighted average interest rate on our borrowings was 7.97% as compared to 7.22% as of June 30, 2024. This increase primarily resulted from a change in the mix of our financing year-over-year. As of June 30, 2025, 70% of our borrowings were in fixed-rate, hedge-protected, amortizing ABS structures as compared to 84% as of June 30, 2024.

As discussed above, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 we amended and restated the credit agreement governing the Credit Facility, which resulted in a write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$13 million. We used proceeds from the ABS X Notes to repay the outstanding principal of

7

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I, which resulted in a loss on early extinguishment of debt of \$27 million. During the six months ended June 30, 2024 we used proceeds from the ABS VIII Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III & V notes, which resulted in a loss on early extinguishment of debt of \$11 million, which primarily included a \$9 million charge for the accelerated amortization of the remaining deferred financing costs and \$2 million related to an early payment fee.

Refer to Notes 4 and 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding acquisitions and borrowings, respectively.

Taxation

The differences between the statutory U.S. federal income tax rate and the effective tax rates are summarized as follows:

	Six Months Ended				
(In thousands)	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024			
Expected tax at statutory U.S. federal income tax rate	21.0 %	21.0 %			
State income taxes, net of federal tax benefit	4.4 %	2.1 %			
Federal credits (a)	(50.2) %	96.9 %			
Other, net	1.3 %	(0.9) %			
Effective tax rate	(23.5)%	119.1 %			

(a) The impact and the presentation of the federal tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss. The Group expects pre-tax income for the year-ended December 31, 2025, while the Group expected and realized pre-tax loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

The effective tax rates were recognized based on management's estimate of the weighted average annual effective tax rate expected for the full financial year. The estimate of the annual effective tax rate is subject to variation due to several factors, including variability in expected annual pre-tax book income or loss by jurisdiction, tax credits, and changes in tax laws. The effective tax rate for June 30, 2025 and 2024 was primarily impacted by the recognition of the federal marginal well tax credit available to qualified producers expected for the full financial year. The federal government provides these credits to encourage companies to continue producing lower-volume wells during periods of low prices to maintain the underlying jobs they create and the state and local tax revenues they generate for communities to support schools, social programs, law enforcement and other similar public services. Additionally, the effective tax rate can be more or less volatile based on the amount of pre-tax income or loss. For example, the impact of tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss. The resulting effective tax rates for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 were (24)% and 119%, respectively.

The provision for income taxes in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income is summarized below:

		Six Mont	hs En	ded		
	Jur	ne 30, 2025	Ju	ne 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change
Income (loss) before taxation	\$	(27,466)	\$	(82,252)	\$ 54,786	(67) %
Effective tax rate		(23.5)%		119.1 %		
Income tax (benefit) expense		6,460		(97,997)	104,457	(107)%

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported tax expense of \$6 million compared to a benefit of \$98 million in 2024, which was a result of the change in the income or loss before taxation and a change in the effective tax rate as discussed above.

Refer to Note 7 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding taxation.

Operating Profit, Net Income, EPS & Adjusted EBITDA

		Six Months Ended				
(In thousands, except per unit data)	Jun	e 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change	
Operating profit (loss)	\$	133,215 \$	2,391	\$ 130,824	5,472 %	
Net income (loss) attributable to owners of the Diversified Energy Company PLC		(34,481)	15,061	(49,542)	(329)%	
Adjusted EBITDA		417,977	217,787	200,190	92 %	
Earnings (loss) per share - basic	\$	(0.50) \$	0.32	\$ (0.82)	(256)%	
Earnings (loss) per share - diluted		(0.50)	0.32	(0.82)	(256)%	

8

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported a net loss of \$34 million compared to net income of \$15 million, a decrease of 329%. For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported basic loss per share of \$0.50 compared to basic earnings per share of \$0.32 in 2024, a decrease of 256%. We also reported an operating profit of \$133 million compared with an operating profit of \$2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The year-over-year decrease in net income was primarily attributable to a \$113 million increase in the loss on derivative financial instruments due to changes in commodity prices on the forward curve, a \$104 million swing in income tax to an expense, a \$38 million increase in finance costs, \$29 million increase in loss on early retirement of debt. Partially offsetting the decrease in net income was an increase in gross profit of \$215 million and a \$57 million increase in gains on sales of assets.

Excluding the mark-to-market loss on derivative valuations, as well as other customary adjustments, we reported adjusted EBITDA of \$418 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to \$218 million in 2024, representing an increase of 92%. The increase in this metric was primarily a result of growth through the Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions in the second half of 2024 and the Maverick and Summit acquisitions in 2025. Also contributing to the increase were increases in commodity pricing.

Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how adjusted EBITDA is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

Liquidity & Capital Resources

Overview

Our primary sources of liquidity are cash generated from operating activities and available capacity under our Credit Facility. As of June 30, 2025, we had approximately \$416 million of liquidity, consisting of \$24 million of cash on hand and \$392 million of availability under our Credit Facility.

When we acquire assets for growth, we complement our Credit Facility with long-term, fixed-rate, fully-amortizing, asset-backed debt secured by certain natural gas and oil assets. This financing strategy aligns with the long-life nature of our assets, offering us lower borrowing rates and a clear path to reduce leverage through scheduled principal payments. For larger acquisitions that require greater capital outlays, we also periodically raise funds through secondary equity offerings to maintain an appropriate leverage profile.

We closely monitor our working capital to ensure it remains sufficient for business operations, using any excess liquidity primarily to repay debt. Alongside managing working capital, we take a disciplined approach to controlling operating costs and allocating capital resources. This approach

ensures that capital investments generate returns that support our strategic initiatives.

Capital expenditures were \$89 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to \$21 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the development of proved undeveloped wells acquired in the Maverick acquisition. We expect to meet our capital expenditure needs for the foreseeable future from our operating cash flows and our existing cash and cash equivalents. Our future capital requirements will depend on several factors, including our growth rate, commodity prices, and future acquisitions.

With respect to other known current obligations, we believe that our sources of liquidity and capital resources will be sufficient to meet our existing business needs for at least the next 12 months. However, our ability to satisfy our working capital requirements, debt service obligations, and planned capital expenditures will depend upon our future operating performance, which will be affected by prevailing economic conditions in the natural gas and oil industry and other financial and business factors, some of which are beyond our control.

Refer to Note 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding our current debt obligations.

Liquidity

The table below represents our liquidity position as of the periods presented:

	 As of		
(In thousands)	June 30, 2025	Dec	ember 31, 2024
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 23,743	\$	5,990
Available borrowings under the Credit Facility ^(a)	391,961		86,690
Liquidity	\$ 415,704	\$	92,680

(a) Represents available borrowings under the Credit Facility of \$427 million as of June 30, 2025 less outstanding letters of credit of \$35 million as of such date. Represents available borrowings under the Credit Facility of \$101 million as of December 31, 2024 less outstanding letters of credit of \$14 million as of such date.

Debt

Our net debt consisted of the following as of the periods presented:

	As of					
(In thousands)		June 30, 2025	Dec	ember 31, 2024		
Non-recourse ABS debt	\$	1,911,038	\$	1,443,013		
Other debt		765,872		250,229		
Total debt	\$	2,676,910	\$	1,693,242		
LESS: Cash and cash equivalents		23,743		5,990		
LESS: Restricted cash ^{(a)(b)}		103,158		46,269		
Net debt	\$	2,550,009	\$	1,640,983		

9

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

(a) The increase of restricted cash as of June 30, 2025, is due to the addition of \$19 million and \$31 million in restricted cash for the ABS X Notes and ABS Maverick Notes, respectively, offset by \$4 million for the retirement of the ABS I & II notes.

Refer to Note 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding borrowings.

Asset Retirement Obligations

We remain proactive and innovative in our approach to asset retirement. Following our LSE IPO in 2017, we initiated meetings with state officials to develop a long-term plan for retiring our expanding portfolio of long-life wells. By collaborating with state regulators, we have designed our retirement activities to be equitable for all stakeholders, with a strong emphasis on environmental responsibility. Our asset retirement program demonstrates our strong commitment to a healthy environment and the surrounding communities. We anticipate continued investment and innovation in this area.

Asset retirements for the six months ended June 30, 2025 were as follows:

Total wells retired	213
3rd party-owned well retirements ^(a)	43
DEC-owned well retirements	170

(a) Includes 32 state and federal orphan wells and 11 wells for other operators.

The composition of the provision for asset retirement obligations at the reporting date was as follows for the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended	Year Ended
(In thousands)	June 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 648,578	3 \$ 506,648
Additions ^(a)	223,030	5 111,265
Accretion	24,130	30,868
Asset retirement costs	(8,60	7) (6,724)
Revisions to estimate ^(b)	4,610	6,521
Balance at end of period	891,753	648,578
LESS: Current asset retirement obligations	8,68.	6,436
Non-current asset retirement obligations	\$ 883,070	0 \$ 642,142

- (a) Refer to Note 4 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding acquisitions and divestitures
- (b) As of June 30, 2025, we performed normal revisions to our asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$4.6 million increase in the liability. This increase was primarily due to a lower discount rate as a result of a decrease in bond yield volatility over the first half of the year. As of December 31, 2024, we performed normal revisions to our asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$6.5 million increase in the liability. This increase was comprised of increases of \$94.9 million for cost revisions and a \$0.4 million increase attributed to retirement timing, which was partially offset by an \$88.8 million decrease attributable to a higher discount rate as an increase in bond yield volatility during the year.

When discounting the obligation, we apply a contingency allowance for annual inflationary cost increases to our current cost expectations and then discount the resulting cash flows using a credit adjusted risk free discount rate resulting in a net discount rate of 3.66% and 3.73% for the periods indicated, respectively. While the rate is comparatively small to the commonly utilized PV-10 metric in our industry, the impact is significant due to the long-life low-decline nature of our portfolio. Although productive life varies within our well portfolio, presently we expect all of our existing wells to have reached the end of their economic lives and be retired by approximately 2100. The anticipated future cash outflows for our asset retirement obligations on an undiscounted and discounted basis are set forth in the tables below as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024.

As of June 30, 2025:

(In thousands)	Not Later Than One Year	Later Than One Year and Not Later Than Five Years	Later Than Five Years	Total
Asset retirement obligations (undiscounted)	8,683	67,307	2,998,593	3,074,583
Asset retirement obligations (discounted)	8,683	59,082	823,988	891,753

As of December 31, 2024:

(In thousands)	Not Later Than One Year	Later Than One Year and Not Later Than Five Years	Later Than Five Years	Total
Asset retirement obligations (undiscounted)	6,436	27,913	2,432,934	2,467,283
Asset retirement obligations (discounted)	6,436	24,450	617,692	648,578

10

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Strategic Review

Cash Flows

The components of our cash flows were as follows during the periods presented:

	Six Months Ended						
(In thousands)	Ju	une 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	\$ Change	% Change		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	264,135 \$	160,810	\$ 103,325	64 %		
Net cash used in investing activities		(259,020)	(183,648)	(75,372)	41 %		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		12,638	22,568	(9,930)	(44) %		
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	\$	17,753 \$	(270)	\$ 18,023	(6675)%		

Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, net cash provided by operating activities of \$264 million increased \$103 million, or 64%, when compared to \$161 million in 2024. The change in this metric was predominantly attributable to the following:

An increase in hedged revenue, which was partially offset by increases in expenses, both of which are driven by the acquisitions completed during
the period. This net increase in net cash provided by operating activities was then partially offset by increases in costs associated with acquisitions
and other adjusting costs described above.

Commodity pricing is discussed above. Refer to the <u>APMs</u> section for additional information and a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to its nearest IFRS measure.

Net Cash Used in Investing Activities

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, net cash used in investing activities of \$259 million increased \$75 million, or 41%, from outflows of \$184 million in 2024. The change in this metric was primarily attributable to the following:

- A net increase in cash outflows of \$7 million for acquisition and divestiture activity resulted in cash outflows associated with acquisitions, net of
 proceeds from divestitures, of \$173 million during the six months ended June 30, 2025, compared to \$167 million for the six months ended June
 30, 2024. Refer to Note 4 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding
 acquisitions: and
- An increase of \$68 million in capital expenditures that were \$89 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to \$21 million for the six
 months ended June 30, 2024. This increase in capital expenditures was primarily driven by the development of proved undeveloped wells acquired
 in the Mayerick acquisition.

Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, net cash provided by financing activities of \$13 million decreased \$10 million, or 44%, as compared to \$23 million in 2024. The change in net cash provided by financing activities was primarily attributable to the following:

- A net increase in cash inflows of \$52 million related to debt activity. Debt activity resulted in proceeds, or net cash inflows of \$273 million (including \$2 billion in repayments, inclusive of the retirement of the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, Oaktree Seller's Notes, Term Loan I, and Term Loan II) in 2025 versus proceeds, or net cash inflows, of \$161 million (including \$1 billion in repayments, inclusive of the retirement of the ABS III Notes and ABS V Notes) in 2024. This increase was partially offset by net cash outflows for additional interest and debt issuance costs of \$61 million (cash outflows of \$123 million in 2025 related to interest and debt issuance costs versus outflows of \$62 million in 2024);
- An increase in cash inflows of \$117 million in proceeds from equity issuances as there were no issuances in 2024;
- An increase in cash inflows of \$15 million due to less dividends paid in 2025 as compared to 2024.
- A decrease in cash inflows of \$171 million for hedge modification payments in 2025 as compared to 2024;
- A decrease in cash inflows of \$27 million for the additional repurchase of shares in 2025 as compared to 2024.

Refer to Notes 9, 10 and 12 in the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding share capital, dividends and borrowings, respectively.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We may enter into off-balance sheet arrangements and transactions that give rise to material off-balance sheet obligations. As of June 30, 2025, our material off-balance sheet arrangements and transactions include operating service arrangements of \$409 million, primarily due to reserved capacity with pipeline companies, and \$35 million in letters of credit outstanding against our Credit Facility.

There are no other transactions, arrangements or other relationships with unconsolidated entities or other persons that are reasonably likely to

Contractual Obligations and Contingent Liabilities & Commitments

We have various contractual obligations in the normal course of our operations and financing activities. Significant contractual obligations as of June 30, 2025 were as follows:

(In thousands)	No	ot Later Than One Year	Later Than One Year and Not Later Than Five Years	Later Than Five Years	Total
Recorded contractual obligations					
Trade and other payables	\$	81,304	\$ — \$	– \$	81,304
Borrowings		216,423	1,598,471	905,680	2,720,574
Leases		19,685	64,022	_	83,707
Asset retirement obligation (undiscounted)(a)		8,683	67,307	2,998,593	3,074,583
Other liabilities ^(b)		198,849	18,602	_	217,451
Off-Balance Sheet contractual obligations					
Firm transportation ^(c)		66,164	112,694	229,981	408,839
Total	\$	591,108	\$ 1,861,096 \$	4,134,254 \$	6,586,458

- (a) Represents our asset retirement obligation on an undiscounted basis. On a discounted basis the liability was \$892 million as of June 30, 2025 as presented on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position.
- (b) Represents accrued expenses and net revenue clearing. Excludes asset retirement obligations and revenue to be distributed.
- (c) Represents reserved capacity to transport gas from production locations through pipelines to the ultimate sales meters.

We believe that our operational cash flows and existing liquidity will be sufficient to meet our contractual obligations and commitments over the next twelve months. Cash flows from operations were \$264 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025, which included partial year contributions from the Maverick and Summit acquisitions in 2025. Cash flows from operations were \$161 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024, which included less than a month of contributions from the Oaktree acquisition. As of June 30, 2025, we had current assets of \$487 million and available borrowings on our Credit Facility of \$392 million (excluding \$35 million in outstanding letters of credit) which could also be used to service our contractual obligations and commitments over the next twelve months.

Litigation & Regulatory Proceedings

We are involved in various pending legal issues that have arisen in the ordinary course of business. We accrue for litigation, claims, and proceedings when a liability is both probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated. As of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, we did not have any material amounts accrued related to litigation or regulatory matters.

For any matters not accrued for, it is not possible to estimate the amount of any additional loss or range of loss that is reasonably possible. However, based on the nature of the claims, management believes that current litigation, claims, and proceedings are not, individually or in aggregate, after considering insurance coverage and indemnification, likely to have a material adverse impact on our financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

We have no other contingent liabilities that would have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

Environmental Matters

Our operations are subject to environmental laws and regulations in all the jurisdictions where we operate, and we were in substantial compliance as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024. However, we are unable to predict the impact of additional environmental laws and regulations that may be adopted in the future, including whether they would adversely affect our operations. We can offer no assurance regarding the significance or cost of compliance associated with any new environmental legislation or regulation once implemented.

Principal Risks & Uncertainties

The Directors have reconsidered our principal risks and uncertainties and determined that the principal risks and uncertainties published in the Annual Report for the year ended December 31, 2024 remain appropriate and will continue to be appropriate for the remainder of 2025. The risks and associated risk management processes can be found in our 2024 Annual Report, which is available in the Investor Relations section of our website at www.div.energy.

The risks referred to and which could have a material impact on performance relate to:

- Corporate Strategy & Acquisition Risk;
- Cybersecurity Risk;
- Health & Safety Risk;
- Regulatory & Political Risk;
- Climate Risk;
- Commodity Price Volatility Risk; and
- Financial Strength & Flexibility Risk.

Going Concern

As outlined in Note 2 of the Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, the Directors have assessed our financial position at the time of approval of the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and determined that there is sufficient funding to support operations as a going concern for at least the next twelve months from the date of this report. In reaching this conclusion, they have considered the impacts of current conditions and severe but plausible risks and uncertainties that could impact our activities. Accordingly, the Directors continue to adopt the going concern basis in the preparation of the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

On behalf of the Board,

/s/ David E. Johnson
David E. Johnson Chairman of the Board August 11, 2025

13

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Financial Statements

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income (Unaudited)

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Unaudited

Audited Year Ended

Six Months Ended Six Months Ended June 30, 2025 Notes

June 30, 2024 December 31, 2024

Revenue	5	778,065	368,674	794,841
Operating expense	6	(345,605)	(196,112)	(428,902
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	6	(164,205)	(119,220)	(256,484
Gross profit		268,255	53,342	109,455
General and administrative expense	6	(90,254)	(58,326)	(129,119
Allowance for expected credit losses		_	_	(101
Gain (loss) on natural gas and oil property and equipment		64,073	7,210	25,678
Gain (loss) on sale of equity interest	4	_	_	(7,375
Unrealized gain (loss) on investment		6,355	2,433	(4,013
Gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments	8	(115,214)	(2,268)	(37,551
Operating profit (loss)		133,215	2,391	(43,026
Finance costs	12	(98,169)	(60,581)	(137,643
Accretion of asset retirement obligation	11	(24,130)	(14,667)	(30,868
Loss on early retirement of debt	12	(39,485)	(10,649)	(14,753
Other income (expense)		1,103	1,254	2,338
Income (loss) before taxation		(27,466)	(82,252)	(223,952
Income tax benefit (expense)	7	(6,460)	97,997	136,951
Net income (loss)		(33,926)	15,745	(87,001
Other comprehensive income (loss)		(138)	(1,905)	(1,822
Total comprehensive income (loss)	\$	(34,064) \$	13,840 \$	(88,823
Net income (loss) attributable to:				
Owners of Diversified Energy Company PLC		(34,481)	15,061	(88,272
Non-controlling interest		555	684	1,271
Net income (loss)	\$	(33,926) \$	15,745 \$	(87,001
Earnings (loss) per share attributable to owners of Diversified Energy Company PLC				
Earnings (loss) per share - basic	\$	(0.50) \$	0.32 \$	(1.8
3 ()!	\$	(0.50) \$	0.32 \$	(1.8
Farnings (loss) ner share - diluted	4	(0.50) \$	0.J2 P	(1.0
Earnings (loss) per share - diluted Weighted average shares outstanding - basic		68,821,946	47,202,283	48,031,91

14

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025 <u>Financial Statements</u>

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Financial Position (Unaudited) (Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

(Amounts in thousands) except share, per share and per unit data)					
			Unaudited		Audited
	Notes		June 30, 2025	Dece	ember 31, 2024
ASSETS					
Non-current assets:					
Natural gas and oil properties, net	4	\$	4,205,736	\$	2,905,702
Property, plant and equipment, net			540,119		449,540
Intangible assets			13,027		15,180
Restricted cash	3		82,841		34,843
Derivative financial instruments	8		54,393		28,439
Deferred tax asset			265,731		259,287
Other non-current assets			13,904		6,270
Total non-current assets		\$	5,175,751	\$	3,699,261
Current assets:					
Trade receivables, net		\$	334,382	\$	234,421
Cash and cash equivalents			23,743		5,990
Restricted cash	3		20,317		11,426
Derivative financial instruments	8		75,622		33,759
Other current assets			33,006		18,668
Total current assets		\$	487,070	\$	304,264

Total assets		\$	5,662,821	\$	4,003,525
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES					
Shareholders' equity:	9	+	20.605	+	12.762
Share capital		\$	20,695	>	13,762
Share premium	9		1,378,049		1,262,711
Merger reserve			247,416		- (110.000
Treasury reserve			(147,695)		(119,006
Share-based payment and other reserves			19,682		20,170
Retained earnings (accumulated deficit)			(801,968)		(724,960
Equity attributable to owners of the parent			716,179		452,677
Non-controlling interest			11,507		11,879
Total equity		\$	727,686	\$	464,556
Non-current liabilities:					
Asset retirement obligations	11	\$	883,070	\$	642,142
Leases			64,022		30,824
Borrowings	12		2,460,487		1,483,779
Deferred tax liability			7,764		8,011
Derivative financial instruments	8		594,793		608,869
Other non-current liabilities			18,602		5,384
Total non-current liabilities		\$	4,028,738	\$	2,779,009
Current liabilities:					
Trade and other payables		\$	81,304	\$	35,013
Taxes payable			40,914		33,498
Borrowings	12		216,423		209,463
Leases			19,685		13,776
Derivative financial instruments	8		168,369		163,676
Other current liabilities			379,702		304,534
Total current liabilities		\$	906,397	\$	759,960
Total liabilities		\$	4,935,135	\$	3,538,969
Total equity and liabilities		\$	5,662,821	\$	4,003,525

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements were approved and authorized for issue by the Board on August 11, 2025 and were signed on its behalf by:

/s/ D.E. Johnson David E. Johnson

Chairman of the Board

August 11, 2025

Other comprehensive income

(loss)

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity (Unaudited) (Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

(, ,		,						
	Notes	Share Capital	Share Premium	Merger Reserve	Treasury Reserve	Share- Based Payment and Other Reserves	Retained Earnings (Accumulated Deficit)	Equity Attributable to Owners of the Parent	Non- Controlling Interest	Total Equity
Balance as of January 1, 2025		\$ 13,762	\$1,262,711	\$ -	\$ (119,006)	\$ 20,170	\$ (724,960)	\$ 452,677	\$ 11,879	\$ 464,556
Net income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(34,481)	(34,481)	555	(33,926)
Other comprehensive income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(138)	(138)	_	(138)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		_	_	-	_	-	(34,619)	(34,619)	555	(34,064)
Issuance of share capital (equity placement)	9	2,129	115,338	-	_	_	_	117,467	-	117,467
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	9	5,490	_	247,416	-	_	_	252,906	-	252,906
Issuance of share capital (equity compensation)		-	_	-	-	6,244	(2,565)	3,679	-	3,679
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	9	_	_	_	7,418	(7,418)	_	_	_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	9	_	_	_	(2,458)	_	_	(2,458)	_	(2,458)
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	9	(686)	_	_	(33,649)	686	_	(33,649)	_	(33,649)
Dividends	10	_	_	_	_	_	(39,824)	(39,824)	_	(39,824)
Distributions to non- controlling interest owners		_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(927)	(927)
Transactions with shareholders		6,933	115,338	247,416	(28,689)	(488)	(42,389)	298,121	(927)	297,194
Balance as of June 30, 2025		\$ 20,695	\$1,378,049	\$247,416	\$ (147,695)	\$ 19,682	\$ (801,968)	\$ 716,179	\$ 11,507	\$ 727,686
Balance as of January 1, 2024		\$ 12,897	\$1,208,192	\$ -	\$ (102,470)	\$ 14,442	\$ (547,255)	\$ 585,806	\$ 12,604	\$ 598,410
Net income (loss)		_	-	_	_	_	15,061	15,061	684	15,745

(1,905)

(1,905)

(1,905)

Total comprehensive income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	13,156	13,156	684	13,840
Issuance of share capital (equity compensation)		_	_	_	_	5,167	(2,558)	2,609	_	2,609
Issuance of FBT shares	9				3,824	(3,824)	_	_		_
(equity compensation)	-					(5/021)				
Repurchase of shares (FRT)	9				(2,582)			(2,582)		(2,582)
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	9	(104)	_	_	(8,094)	104	-	(8,094)	_	(8,094)
Dividends	10						(54,967)	(54,967)		(54,967)
Distributions to non- controlling interest owners		_		_		_			(918)	(918)
Transactions with shareholders		(104)	_	_	(6,852)	1,447	(57,525)	(63,034)	(918)	(63,952)
Balance as of June 30, 2024		\$ 12,793	\$1,208,192 \$	_	\$ (109,322) \$	15,889 \$	(591,624) \$	535,928 \$	12,370	\$ 548,298

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

	Notes	Share Capital	Share Premium	Merger Reserve	Treasury Reserve	Share- Based Payment and Other Reserves	Retained Earnings (Accumulated Deficit)	Equity Attributable to Owners of the Parent	Non- Controlling Interest	Total Equity
Balance as of January 1, 2024		\$ 12,897	\$1,208,192	\$ -	\$ (102,470)	\$ 14,442	\$ (547,255)	\$ 585,806	\$ 12,604	\$ 598,410
Net income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(88,272)	(88,272)	1,271	(87,001)
Other comprehensive income (loss)		_	-	-	_	_	(1,822)	(1,822)	_	(1,822)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		_	_	_	_	_	(90,094)	(90,094)	1,271	(88,823)
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	9	1,185	54,519	_	_	_	_	55,704	_	55,704
Issuance of share capital (equity compensation)		_	_	_	_	10,002	(3,747)	6,255	_	6,255
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	9	_	_	_	4,594	(4,594)	_	_	_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	9	_	_	_	(5,229)	_	_	(5,229)	_	(5,229)
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	9	(320)	_	_	(15,901)	320	_	(15,901)	_	(15,901)
Dividends	10	_	_	_	_	_	(83,864)	(83,864)	_	(83,864)
Distributions to non- controlling interest owners		_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(1,996)	(1,996)
Transactions with shareholders		865	54,519	_	(16,536)	5,728	(87,611)	(43,035)	(1,996)	(45,031)
Balance as of December 31, 2024		\$ 13,762	\$1,262,711	s –	\$ (119,006)	\$ 20,170	\$ (724,960)	\$ 452,677	\$ 11,879	\$ 464,556

Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows (Unaudited) (Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

		Unaudit	Audited		
		Six Months	Ended	Year Ended	
	Notes	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net income (loss)	\$	(33,926) \$	15,745	\$ (87,001)	
Cash flows from operations reconciliation:					
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	6	164,205	119,220	256,484	
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	11	24,130	14,667	30,868	
Income tax (benefit) expense	7	6,460	(97,997)	(136,951)	
(Gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled derivative financial instruments	8	77,630	80,117	189,030	
Asset retirement costs	11	(10,341)	(4,300)	(8,375	
(Gain) loss on natural gas and oil properties and equipment	4	(64,073)	(7,210)	(25,678)	
(Gain) loss on sale of equity interest	4	_	_	7,375	
Unrealized (gain) loss on investment	4	(6,355)	(2,433)	4,013	
Finance costs	12	98,169	60,581	137,643	
Loss on early retirement of debt	12	39,485	10,649	14,753	
Non-cash equity compensation	6	4,377	3,669	8,286	
Working capital adjustments:					
Change in trade receivables and other current assets		41,418	8,247	(27,555)	
Change in other non-current assets		1,125	(2,920)	(923)	
Change in trade and other payables and other current liabilities		(77,032)	(34,443)	(6,204	
Change in other non-current liabilities		60	125	1,319	
Cash generated from operations		265,332	163,717	357,084	
Cash paid for income taxes		(1,197)	(2,907)	(11,421)	
Net cash provided by operating activities		264,135	160,810	345,663	
Cash flows from investing activities:				2.5/555	
Consideration for business acquisitions, net of cash acquired	4	(192,858)	_	_	
Consideration for asset acquisitions	4	(49,989)	(176,653)	(288,489)	
Proceeds from divestitures	4	69,625	9,933	59,048	
Expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment	-	(89,269)	(20,848)	(52,100)	
Proceeds on disposals of natural gas and oil properties and equipment		3,471	4,470	9,675	
Deferred consideration payments		5,171	(550)	(1,050)	
Net cash used in investing activities		(259,020)	(183,648)	(272,916	
Cash flows from financing activities:		(233,020)	(103,040)	(272,310	
Repayment of borrowings	12	(1,928,017)	(1,076,897)	(1,653,489)	
Proceeds from borrowings	12	2,201,133	1,238,348	1,844,768	
Penalty on early retirement of debt	12	2,201,133	(1,751)	(1,751)	
Cash paid for interest	12	(92,254)	(47,632)	(123,141)	
Debt issuance cost	12	, , ,	(13,988)		
Increase in restricted cash	12	(30,574) (18,999)	• • •	(20,267) (16,523)	
Decrease in restricted cash		, , ,	(16,523)	• • •	
Hedge modifications associated with ABS Notes	8,12	21,588	3,952	12,658	
<u> </u>	9	(171,134)	_	_	
Proceeds from equity issuance, net Proceeds from lease modifications	9	117,467	0.500	0.500	
		(0.744)	8,568	8,568	
Principal element of lease payments Dividends to shareholders	10	(9,714)	(6,411)	(14,343)	
Distributions to non-controlling interest owners	10	(39,824)	(54,967)	(83,864)	
Repurchase of shares by the EBT	9	(927)	(918)	(1,996)	
	9	(2,459)	(2,582)	(5,229)	
Repurchase of shares	9	(33,648)	(6,631)	(15,901)	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		12,638	22,568	(70,510)	
Net change in cash and cash equivalents		17,753	(270)	2,237	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period		5,990	3,753	3,753	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$	23,743 \$	3,483	\$ 5,990	

Notes to the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

	Page		Page
Note 1 - General Information	<u>19</u>	Note 9 - Share Capital	<u>30</u>
Note 2 - Basis of Preparation	<u>19</u>	Note 10 - Dividends	<u>32</u>
Note 3 - Material Accounting Policies	<u>21</u>	Note 11 - Asset Retirement Obligations	<u>32</u>
Note 4 - Acquisitions and Divestitures	<u>21</u>	Note 12 - Borrowings	<u>34</u>
Note 5 - Revenue	<u>24</u>	Note 13 - Fair Value and Financial Instruments	<u>41</u>
Note 6 - Expenses by Nature	<u>24</u>	Note 14 - Commitments & Contingencies	<u>42</u>
Note 7 - Taxation	<u>25</u>	Note 15 - Related Party Transactions	<u>42</u>
Note 8 - Derivative Financial Instruments	<u>26</u>	Note 16 - Subsequent Events	<u>43</u>

Note 1 - General Information

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Diversified Energy Company PLC (the "Parent" or "Company") and its wholly owned subsidiaries (the "Group") is an independent energy company engaged in the production, transportation and marketing of primarily natural gas related to its synergistic U.S. onshore upstream and midstream assets. The Group's assets are located within the Permian Basin, Central Region, Rockies (Wyoming), Southeast (Alabama and Florida), and Appalachian Basin of the U.S.

The Company was incorporated on July 31, 2014 in the United Kingdom and is registered in England and Wales under the Companies Act 2006 as a public limited company under company number 09156132. The Group's registered office is located at 4th floor Phoenix House, 1 Station Hill, Reading, Berkshire, RG1 1NB. UK.

In May 2020, the Company's shares were admitted to trading on the LSE's Main Market for listed securities under the ticker "DEC." In December 2023, the Company's shares were admitted to trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") under the ticker "DEC." As of June 30, 2025 the principal trading market for the Company's common shares was the NYSE.

Note 2 - Basis of Preparation

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Basis of Preparation

The Group's unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements for the six months ended June 30, 2025 (the "Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements") have been prepared in accordance with the International Accounting Standard 34, 'Interim Financial Reporting' ("IAS 34") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (the "IASB").

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements do not include all the information and disclosures required in the annual financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the Group's annual financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2024, which were prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB"). The principal accounting policies set out below have been applied consistently throughout the year and are consistent with prior year unless otherwise stated. The annual financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2025 will be prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB").

Unless otherwise stated, the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are presented in U.S. dollars, which is the Group's subsidiaries' functional currency and the currency of the primary economic environment in which the Group operates, and all values are rounded to the nearest thousand dollars except per share and per unit amounts and where otherwise indicated.

Transactions in foreign currencies are translated into U.S. dollars at the rate of exchange on the date of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the exchange rate at the date of the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. Where the Group's subsidiary has a different functional currency, their results and financial position are translated into the presentation currency as follows:

- Assets and liabilities in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position are translated at the closing rate at the date of that Consolidated Statement of Financial Position;
- Income and expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income are translated at average exchange rates (unless this is not a reasonable approximation of the cumulative effect of the rates prevailing on the transaction dates, in which case income and expenses are translated at the dates of the transactions); and
- All resulting exchange differences are reflected within other comprehensive income in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income.

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention, as modified by the revaluation of financial assets and liabilities (including derivative instruments) held at fair value through profit and loss or through other comprehensive income.

Segment Reporting

The Group is an independent owner and operator of producing natural gas and oil wells with properties located in various states throughout the United States. The Group's strategy is to acquire long-life producing assets, efficiently operate those assets to generate free cash flow for shareholders and then to retire assets safely and responsibly at the end of their useful life. The Group's assets consist of natural gas and oil wells, pipelines and a network of gathering lines and compression facilities which are complementary to the Group's assets.

19

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

In accordance with IFRS, the Group establishes segments on the basis on which those components of the Group are evaluated regularly by the chief executive officer, the Group's chief operating decision maker ("CODM"), when deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. When evaluating performance as well as when acquiring and managing assets the CODM does so in a consolidated and complementary fashion to vertically integrate and improve margins. Accordingly, when determining operating segments under IFRS 8, the Group has identified one reportable segment that produces and transports natural gas, NGLs and oil in the U.S.

Going Concern

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared on the going concern basis of accounting. The Directors continue to monitor and manage the Group's liquidity risk. While the Group's financial outlook is primarily assessed through the annual business planning process, it

is also reviewed monthly through regular Board discussions led by senior management, where performance and forward-looking scenarios are

To assess the appropriateness of the going concern assumption over the next twelve months, management has stress tested the Group's latest financial projections, incorporating a range of potential downside scenarios. These include principal risk exposures, potential commodity price declines, long-term demand variability, and loan facility availability. Management also considered cash preservation measures, such as reduced capital expenditure and

Based on this analysis, management concluded that the Group has sufficient cash and liquid resources to meet its obligations as they fall due and to continue operations for at least twelve months from the date of issuance of these Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. Accordingly, the Directors consider it appropriate to continue to apply the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of these unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Basis of Consolidation

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for the six months ended June 30, 2025, include the Parent and all of its subsidiary undertakings, which are defined as entities controlled by the Parent. Control exists when the Group has the power to direct an entity's activities in a manner that affects the return on investment.

The net assets and results of acquired businesses are included in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements from the date on which the Group obtains control. Similarly, the results of disposed businesses are included in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements up to the date on which control is relinquished.

All intra-Group transactions and balances are eliminated in consolidation.

The Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements reflect the corporate structure of the Group as of June 30, 2025, including all wholly owned

- Diversified Energy Company PLC ("DEC")
- Diversified Gas & Oil Corporation
- Diversified Production LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase IV Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase IV LLC
- Sooner State Joint ABS Holdings LLC(a)
- OCM Denali Holdings, LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase VI Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase VI LLC
- Diversified ABS VI Upstream LLC Oaktree ABS VI Upstream LLC
- DP Lion Equity Holdco LLC(b)
- DP Lion Holdco LLC
- Diversified ABS VIII Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS VIII LLC Diversified ABS III Upstream LLC
- Diversified ABS V Upstream LLC
- Diversified ABS IX Holdings LLC
- Diversified Mustang Holdco LLC
- Diversified ABS X Holdings LLC
- Diversified ABS X LLC
- Diversified ABS LLC
- Diversified ABS Phase II LLC Diversified ABS Phase X LLC
- Maverick Natural Resources, LLC
- Bluebonnet Resources, LLC
- Mayerick Natural Resources II, LLC

- Maverick Services, LLC
- Maverick ABS Holdco, LLC
- MNR ABS Holdings I, LLC
- MNR ABS Issuer I, LLC
- MNR ABS Agent Corp
- DP RBL Co LLC
- DP Bluegrass LLC
- Chesapeake Granite Wash Trust^(c)
- BlueStone Natural Resources II, LLC
- DP Legacy Central LLCDiversified Energy Marketing, LLC
- Maverick Asset Holdings LLC
- Maverick Permian LLC
- Maverick Permian Agent Corp
- Unbridled Resources, LLC
- · Wheeler Midstream, LLC
- MidPoint Mistream, LLC
- Unbridled Agent Corp
- Breitburn Operating LP
- Breitburn Transpetco LP LLC Transpetco Pipeline Company, LP
- Breitburn Transpetco GP LL
- Breitburn Oklahoma LLC
- Phoenix Production Company
- GTG Pipeline LLC
- · Maverick Operating GP, LLC

- DP Tapstone Energy Holdings, LLC
- DP Legacy Tapstone LLC
- DP Yellowjacket Holdco LLC
- · DM Yellowjacket Holdco LLC
- Tanos TX Holdco LLC
- · Diversified ABS IX Holdings LLC
- Diversified Mustang Holdco LLC
 Splendid Land, LLC^(d)
- Riverside Land, LLC^(d)
- Old Faithful Land, LLC^(d)
- Link Land, LLC^(d)
- Giant Land, LLC(d)
- Next LVL Energy, LLC
- Diversified Midstream LLC
- DM Mountaineer Holdings LLC
- Cranberry Pipeline Corporation
- · Coalfield Pipeline Company
- DM Bluebonnet LLC
- · Black Bear Midstream Holdings LLC
- Black Bear Midstream LLC
- Black Bear Liquids LLC
- Black Bear Liquids Marketing LLC
- DM Pennsylvania Holdco LLC
- · Diversified Energy Group LLC
- Diversified Energy Company LLC

(a) Owned 51.25% by Diversified Production LLC and 48.75% by OCM Denali Holdings LLC, both wholly owned subsidiaries of the Group.

- (b) Diversified Production, LLC holds 20% of the issued and outstanding equity of DP Lion Equity Holdco LLC. This entity is not consolidated within the Group's financial statements as of June 30, 2025. Refer to Note 12 for additional information.
- (c) Diversified Production, LLC holds 50.8% of the issued and outstanding common shares of Chesapeake Granite Wash Trust.
- Owned approximately 55% by Diversified Energy Company PLC.

20

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Note 3 - Material Accounting Policies

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The preparation of the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in compliance with IAS 34 requires management to make estimates and exercise judgment in applying the Group's accounting policies. In preparing the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, the significant judgements made by management in applying the Group's accounting policies and the key sources of estimation uncertainty were the same as those applicable to the Group Financial Statements for the year ended December 31, 2024.

Cash held on deposit for bonding purposes is classified as restricted cash and recorded within current and non-current assets. This cash is either (1) restricted by state governmental agencies for use if the operator abandons any wells, or (2) held as collateral by the Group's surety bond providers.

Additionally, the Group is required to maintain certain cash reserves for interest payments related to its asset-backed securitizations, as detailed in Note 12. These reserves typically cover one to six months of interest and any associated fees. The Group classifies restricted cash as either current or noncurrent, depending on the classification of the related asset or liability. The cash reserve is managed by an indenture trustee, who monitors the reserves monthly to ensure the correct amount is maintained. The deposit conditions restrict the Group from accessing the cash reserve on demand, meaning it no longer qualifies as cash and cash equivalents.

	June 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Cash restricted by asset-backed securitizations	\$ 89,340	\$ 45,880
Other restricted cash	13,818	389
Total restricted cash	\$ 103,158	\$ 46,269

Classified as:

Total	\$ 103.158 \$	46.269
Current asset	\$ 20,317 \$	11,426
Non-current asset	82,841	34,843

New or Amended Accounting Standards - Adopted

The following accounting standards, amendments, and interpretations became effective in the current year:

Standard	Amendment	Effective Date
IAS 21	The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates - Lack of Exchangeability	Annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2025

The application of these standards and interpretations effective for the first time in the current year has had no significant impact on the amounts reported in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Note 4 - Acquisitions & Divestitures

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The assets acquired in all acquisitions include the necessary permits, rights to production, royalties, assignments, contracts and agreements that support the production from wells and operation of pipelines. The Group determines the accounting treatment of acquisitions using IFRS 3.

2025 Acquisitions

Maverick Natural Resources, LLC ("Maverick") Business Combination

On March 14, 2025, the Group acquired Maverick. The Group determined the transaction did not have a significant concentration of assets and that it acquired an identifiable set of inputs, processes, and outputs. As a result, the Group concluded the transaction was a business combination. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$445,763, inclusive of customary purchase price adjustments. The purchase consideration consisted of the issuance of 21,194,213 new common shares direct to the unitholders of Maverick, and \$210,752 in cash. As part of the acquisition, the Group paid off on the acquisition date the \$201,533 balance outstanding on Maverick's credit facility and assumed \$518,394 of ABS Maverick Notes outstanding. Transaction costs associated with the acquisition were \$20,852. Refer to Notes 9 and 12 for additional information regarding share capital and debt.

In the period from its acquisition to June 30, 2025 the Maverick assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$227,122 and \$108,483, respectively. If the acquisition had occurred on January 1, 2025, revenue and net loss for the six months ended June 30, 2025 would have been \$941,336 and \$14,977, respectively.

21

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The fair value of the consideration transferred and the provisional fair value amounts of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as of March 14, 2025 were as follows:

Consideration paid	
Cash consideration	\$ 210,752
Fair value of common shares issued ^(a)	253,270
LESS: Cash acquired	(18,259)
Total consideration	\$ 445,763
Net assets acquired	
Natural gas and oil properties	\$ 1,116,987
Asset retirement obligations, asset portion	213,813
Property, plant and equipment	43,585
Restricted cash	62,048
Other non-current assets	28,861
Derivative financial instruments, net	4,830
Trade receivables, net	153,489
Other current assets	14,693
Asset retirement obligations, liability portion	(213,813)
Borrowings ^(b)	(719,927)
Other non-current liabilities	(38,231)
Trade and other payables	(40,332)
Other current liabilities	(180,240)
Net assets acquired	\$ 445,763

- (a) The fair value of the common shares issued was based on the closing price of the Group's common shares on March 14, 2025 of \$11.95.
- (b) Includes previously outstanding balance on the Maverick credit facility of \$201,533. This balance was paid in full upon the closing of the transaction.

The fair value of the natural gas and oil properties was based on estimated future production volumes, adjusted for risk characteristics associated with the classification of the reserves, and related future net cash flows discounted using a weighted average cost of capital. The Group utilized NYMEX strip pricing adjusted for inflation. Management utilized the assistance of a third-party valuation expert to estimate the fair value of the natural gas and oil properties acquired. Changes in the Group's assumptions used for acquisitions could result in a material change of the fair value of the acquired natural gas and oil properties. The Group considers the discount rate, commodity pricing, production and operating expense to be the assumptions most sensitive to the fair value of the acquired natural gas and oil properties. The table below represents the impact a 10% change in the discount rate,

commodity prices production and merating expense would have on the fair value of the acquired natural gas and oil properties provided this represents

Adjusted fair value of natural gas and oil properties	+10%	-10%
Discount rate	(58,417)	65,961
Pricing ^(a)	278,045	(278,045)
Production	254,387	(254,372)
Operating expense	(105,990)	105,990

(a) The Group performed the sensitivity analysis for changes in pricing by evaluating a 10% change in the forward curve as of the acquisition date.

Summit Natural Resources "Summit" Asset Acquisition

On February 27, 2025, the Group acquired certain upstream assets and related infrastructure within Virginia, West Virginia, and Alabama of the Appalachian Region from Summit. Given the concentration of assets, this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When making this determination, management performed an asset concentration test considering the fair value of the acquired assets. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$42,245, inclusive of transaction costs of \$430 and customary purchase price adjustments. The transaction was funded through proceeds from the new ABS X Notes collateralized, in part, by the acquired assets. Refer to Note 12 for additional information regarding debt.

22

Table of Contents	Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025	<u>Finan</u>	cial Statements
The assets acquired and liabilities assu	umed were as follows:		
Consideration paid			
Cash consideration ^(a)		\$	42,245
Total consideration		\$	42,245
Net assets acquired			
Natural gas and oil properties		\$	42,471
Asset retirement obligations, asset p	portion		9,223
Property, plant and equipment			88
Trade receivables, net			1,538
Asset retirement obligations, liability	y portion		(9,223)
Other current liabilities			(1.852)

⁽a) Includes deposit of \$4,550 paid in December 2024.

Other Acquisitions

Net assets acquired

During the six months ended June 30, 2025, the Group acquired certain midstream and upstream assets that are contiguous to its existing Central Region assets. The Group paid total purchase consideration of \$16,296, inclusive of customary purchase price adjustments and transaction costs. Given the concentration of assets, these transactions were considered asset acquisitions rather than business combinations.

\$

42,245

2025 Divestitures

During the six months ended June 30, 2025, the Group divested certain non-core undeveloped acreage across its operating footprint for consideration of \$69,625. The consideration received exceeded the carrying amount of the net assets divested resulting in a gain on natural gas and oil properties and equipment of \$64,123.

2024 Acquisitions

East Texas II Asset Acquisition

On October 29, 2024, the Group acquired certain developed producing assets in the East Texas area of the Central Region from a regional operator (the "Seller") (altogether, the "East Texas II transaction"). The Group assessed the acquired assets and determined that this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When making this determination, management evaluated IFRS 3 and concluded that the acquired assets did not meet the definition of a business. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$67,782, inclusive of transaction costs of \$744 and customary purchase price adjustments. The transaction was funded through a combination of cash consideration of \$40,329, drawing from a senior secured bank facility supported by the acquired assets and existing liquidity, and the issuance of 2,342,445 new common shares direct to the Seller. Refer to Notes 9 and 12 for additional information regarding share capital and debt, respectively. In the period from its acquisition to December 31, 2024 the East Texas II assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$4,889 and \$1,598, respectively.

Crescent Pass Energy ("Crescent Pass")

On August 15, 2024, the Group acquired certain upstream assets and related infrastructure in the East Texas area of the Central Region from Crescent Pass. The Group assessed the acquired assets and determined that this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When making this determination, management evaluated IFRS 3 and concluded that the acquired assets did not meet the definition of a business. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$97,678, inclusive of transaction costs of \$846 and customary purchase price adjustments. The transaction was funded through a combination of the issuance of 2,249,650 new common shares direct to Crescent Pass and cash consideration of \$69,265 from the new Term Loan II supported by the acquired assets. Refer to Notes 9 and 12 for additional information regarding share capital and debt, respectively. In the period from its acquisition to December 31, 2024 the Crescent Pass assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$10,283 and \$6,101, respectively.

Oaktree Capital Management, L.P. ("Oaktree") Working Interest Asset Acquisition

On June 6, 2024 the Group acquired Oaktree's proportionate working interest in the East Texas, Tapstone, Tanos and Indigo acquisitions. The Group assessed the acquired assets and determined that this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination. When

paiding this determination reargement, and lusted of Rank action cools and paid the medical particular proportion assumed of the purchase through a combination of existing and expanded liquidity and issued approximately \$83,348 in notes payable to Oaktree. Refer to Note 12 for additional information regarding debt. In the period from its acquisition to December 31, 2024 the Oaktree assets increased the Group's revenue and operating expense by \$65,708 and \$31,626, respectively.

Other Acquisitions

On December 30, 2024 the Group acquired certain upstream assets in the Central Region that are contiguous to its existing East Texas assets. The Group paid purchase consideration of \$1,181, inclusive of customary purchase price adjustments and transaction costs. Given the concentration of assets, this transaction was considered an asset acquisition rather than a business combination.

23

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

2024 Divestitures

During the year ended December 31, 2024, the Group divested certain non-core undeveloped acreage across its operating footprint for consideration of approximately \$59,048. The consideration received exceeded the carrying amount of the net assets divested resulting in a gain on natural gas and oil properties and equipment of \$26,312.

Note 5 - Revenue

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group extracts and sells natural gas, NGLs and oil to a variety of customers and operates most of the wells on behalf of customers and other working interest owners. Additionally, the Group offers gathering and transportation services, as well as asset retirement and other services to third parties. All revenue is generated within the U.S.

The following table reconciles the Group's revenue for the periods presented:

	S	ix Months Ended	S	ix Months Ended	Year Ended	
		June 30, 2025		June 30, 2024	Dece	ember 31, 2024
Natural gas	\$	435,082	\$	209,008	\$	464,600
NGLs		100,745		70,935		150,513
Oil		202,001		56,185		117,146
Total commodity revenue		737,828		336,128		732,259
Midstream		22,200		17,416		32,535
Other ^(a)		18,037		15,130		30,047
Total revenue	\$	778,065	\$	368,674	\$	794,841

⁽a) Includes \$6,243, \$7,776 and \$16,305 in third-party plugging revenue and \$11,794, \$7,354 and \$13,742 in other miscellaneous revenue streams for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

A significant portion of the Group's trade receivables stem from sales of natural gas, NGLs and oil as well as operational services. These receivables are uncollateralized and typically collected within 30 - 60 days.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, and the year ended December 31, 2024, no single customer accounted for more than 10% of total revenues.

Note 6 - Expenses by Nature

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The table below details the Group's expenses for the periods presented:

	Six	Months Ended	Six Months Ended	Year Ended		
	Ju	ıne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024		
LOE ^(a)	\$	204,623	\$ 98,511	\$ 231,651		
Production taxes ^(b)		39,750	19,993	36,043		
Midstream operating expense(c)		37,103	35,563	70,747		
Transportation expense (d)		64,129	42,045	90,461		
Total operating expense		345,605	196,112	428,902		
Depreciation and amortization		32,469	29,471	59,358		
Depletion		131,736	89,749	197,126		
Total depreciation, depletion and amortization		164,205	119,220	256,484		
Employees administrative costs and professional services ^(e)		47,092	40,482	86,885		
Costs associated with acquisitions ^(f)		27,966	3,724	11,573		
Other adjusting costs ^(g)		10,819	10,451	22,375		
Non-cash equity compensation ^(h)		4,377	3,669	8,286		
Total G&A		90,254	58,326	129,119		
Recurring allowance for credit losses ⁽ⁱ⁾		_	_	101		
Total expenses	\$	600,064	\$ 373,658	\$ 814,606		

Total employees and benefits expense	\$ 97,517 \$	82,896 \$	172,656
Benefits	15,898	14,778	29,252
Payroll taxes	6,245	5,456	10,380
Wages and salaries	\$ 75,374 \$	62,662	133,024
Aggregate remuneration (including Directors):			

- (a) LOE encompasses costs incurred to maintain producing properties. These costs include direct and contract labor, repairs and maintenance, emissions reduction initiatives, water hauling, compression, automobile, insurance, and materials and supplies expenses.
- (b) Production taxes consist of severance and property taxes. Severance taxes are typically paid on produced natural gas, NGLs and oil at fixed rates established by federal, state, or local taxing authorities. Property taxes are generally based on the valuation of the Group's natural gas and oil properties and midstream assets by the taxing jurisdictions.
- (c) Midstream operating expenses are daily costs incurred of operating the Group's owned midstream assets, including employee and benefit expenses.
- (d) Transportation expenses are the daily costs incurred from third-party systems to gather, process, and transport the Group's natural gas, NGLs, and oil.
- (e) Employees, administrative costs, and professional services include payroll and benefits for the Group's administrative and corporate staff, costs of maintaining administrative and corporate offices, costs of managing the Group's production operations, franchise taxes, public company costs, fees for audit and other professional services, and legal compliance.
- (f) Costs associated with acquisitions are related to the integration of acquisitions, which will vary for each acquisition. For acquisitions classified as business combinations, these costs include transaction costs directly associated with a successful acquisition. They also encompass costs related to transition service arrangements, where the Group pays the seller of the acquired entity a fee to manage G&A functions until full integration of the assets. Additionally, these costs include costs to cover expenses for integrating IT systems, consulting, and internal workforce efforts directly related to incorporating acquisitions into the Group's systems.
- (g) Other adjusting costs include items that affect the comparability of results or are not indicative of ongoing business trends. These costs consist of one-time projects, contemplated transactions or financing arrangements, contract terminations, deal breakage and/or sourcing costs for acquisitions, and unused firm transportation.
- (h) Non-cash equity compensation represents the expense recognition for share-based compensation provided to key members of the management team.
- (i) Allowance for credit losses consists of the recognition and reversal of credit losses.

Note 7 - Taxation

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group files a consolidated U.S. federal tax return, multiple state tax returns, and a separate UK tax return for the Parent entity. The consolidated taxable income includes an allocatable portion of income from the Group's previous co-investment with Oaktree and its investment in the Chesapeake Granite Wash Trust. Income taxes are provided for the tax effects of transactions reported in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and consist of taxes currently due plus deferred taxes related to differences between the basis of assets and liabilities for financial and income tax reporting.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, income tax expense or benefit was recognized based on management's estimate of the weighted average annual effective tax rate expected for the full financial year. The estimate of the annual effective tax rate is subject to variation due to several factors, including variability in expected annual pre-tax book income or loss by jurisdiction, tax credits, and changes in tax laws. Additionally, the effective tax rate can be more or less volatile based on the amount of pre-tax income or loss. For example, the impact of tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss.

The estimated average annual tax rate used for the six months ended June 30, 2025 was (24)%, compared to 119% for the six months ended June 30, 2024. For the six months ended June 30, 2025, we reported tax expense of \$6,460, a change of \$104,457, compared to a benefit of \$97,997 in 2024. The effective tax rate for June 30, 2025 was primarily impacted by the recognition of the federal marginal well tax credit available to qualified producers and due to management's estimate of the annual effective tax rate expected for the full financial year as previously discussed. The federal government provides these credits to encourage companies to continue producing lower-volume wells during periods of low prices to maintain the underlying jobs they create and the state and local tax revenues they generate for communities to support schools, social programs, law enforcement and other similar public services. The differences between the statutory U.S. federal income tax rate and the effective tax rates are summarized as follows:

	Six Month		
	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Expected tax at statutory U.S. federal income tax rate	21.0 %	21.0 %	21.0 %
State income taxes, net of federal tax benefit	4.4 %	2.1 %	3.7 %
Federal credits (a)	(50.2) %	96.9 %	41.3 %
Other, net	1.3 %	(0.9) %	(4.8) %
Effective tax rate	(23.5)%	119.1 %	61.2 %

(a) The impact and the presentation of the federal tax credits on our effective tax rate can be positive or negative based on our expected annual pre-tax income or loss. The Group expects pre-tax income for the year-ended December 31, 2025, while the Group expected and realized pre-tax loss for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

25

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The provision for income taxes in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income is summarized below:

	Six Mon	Year Ended			
	June 30, 2025		June 30, 2024	D	ecember 31, 2024
Income (loss) before taxation	\$ (27,466)	\$	(82,252)	\$	(223,952)
Effective tax rate	(23.5)%		6 119.1 %		61.2 %
	6,460		(97,997)		

Income tax (benefit) expense (136,951)

	Six M	lonths Ended	Six Months Ended	Year Ended	
	Jui	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Current income tax (benefit) expense					
Federal (benefit) expense	\$	6,053	\$ 4,568	\$ (18,238)	
State (benefit) expense		7,247	4,217	1,122	
Foreign - UK (benefit) expense		_	_	234	
Total current income tax (benefit) expense	\$	13,300	\$ 8,785	\$ (16,882)	
Deferred income tax (benefit) expense					
Federal (benefit) expense	\$	(7,120)	\$ (98,109)	(111,003)	
State (benefit) expense		500	(8,722)	(9,016)	
Foreign - UK (benefit) expense		(220)	49	(50)	
Total deferred income tax (benefit) expense	\$	(6,840)	\$ (106,782)) \$ (120,069)	
Total income tax (benefit) expense	\$	6,460	\$ (97,997)) \$ (136,951)	

The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development ("OECD") has proposed model rules for a global minimum tax of 15% of reported profits ("Pillar Two") that has been agreed upon in principle by over 140 countries. While the U.S. has not yet enacted rules implementing Pillar Two, the U.K. has. This is relevant to the Company as it is resident in the U.K. for corporation tax purposes. The Finance (No. 2) Act 2023 (the "UK Act") was enacted on July 11, 2023, and implements the OECD's Base Erosion & Profit Shifting ("BEPS") Pillar Two Income Inclusion Rule and a 'Qualifying Domestic Minimum Top-up Tax' for accounting periods beginning on or after December 31, 2023. The UK Act also includes a transitional safe harbor election for accounting periods beginning on or before December 31, 2026. Although the Pillar Two rules can lead to additional taxes, including taxes on our profits in the U.S., the Group anticipates qualifying for a transitional safe harbor under the Pillar Two rules. We have undertaken an assessment and evaluated the impact of these rules based on the Group's results for the year ended December 31, 2024 and the Group believes it will not have a material impact on its financial position, results of operations, or cash flows due to the availability of a transitional safe harbor for the year ended December 31, 2025. The Group will continue to evaluate the potential consequences of Pillar Two on its longer-term financial position. The Group has applied the exception to recognizing and disclosing information about deferred tax assets and liabilities related to Pillar Two income taxes.

Note 8 - Derivative Financial Instruments

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group faces volatility in market prices and basis differentials for natural gas, NGLs and oil, affecting the predictability of its cash flows from commodity sales. Additionally, the Group's cash flows related to interest payments on variable rate debt obligations can be impacted by fluctuations in interest rate markets, depending on its debt structure. To manage these, the Group utilizes various derivative financial instruments. As of June 30, 2025, these instruments included swaps, collars, basis swaps, and stand-alone put and call options. Below is a description of these instruments:

Swaps: When the Group sells a swap, it agrees to receive a fixed price for the contract while paying a floating market price to the

counterpart

Collars: Arrangemer

Arrangements that include a fixed floor price (purchased put option) and a fixed ceiling price (sold call option) based on an index price have no net costs overall. At the contract settlement date, (1) when the index price is higher than the ceiling price, the Group pays the counterparty the difference between the index price and ceiling price, (2) when the index price is between the floor and ceiling prices, no payments are due from either party, and (3) when the index price is below the floor price, the Group will receive the difference between the floor price and the index price.

Some collar arrangements may also include a sold put option with a strike price below the purchased put option. Known as a three-way collar, the structure operates similarly to the standard collar. However, when the index price settles below the sold put option, the Group pays the counterparty the difference between the index price and sold put option, effectively enhancing realized pricing by the difference between the price of the sold and purchased put options;

Basis swaps: Arrangements that guarantee a price differential for commodities from a specified delivery point. When the Group sells a basis swap, it receives a payment from the counterparty if the price differential exceeds the stated terms of the contract. Conversely, if the price

differential is less than the stated terms, the Group pays the counterparty;

26

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Put options:

The Group purchases and sells put options in exchange for a premium. When the Group purchases a put option, it receives from the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price falls below the strike price of the put option at the time of settlement. If the market price is above the put option's strike price, no payment is required from either party. Conversely, when the Group sells a put option, it pays the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price falls below the strike price of the put option at the time of settlement. If the market price is above the put option's strike price, no payment is required from either party;

Call options:

The Group purchases and sells call options in exchange for a premium. When the Group purchases a call option, it receives from the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price exceeds the strike price of the call option at the time of settlement. If the market price is below the call option's strike price, no payment is required from either party. When the Group sells a call option, it pays the counterparty the excess amount (if any) by which the market price exceeds the strike price of the call option at the time of settlement. If the market price is below the call option's strike price, no payment is required from either party; and

The Group may elect to enter into offsetting transactions for the above instruments for the purpose of cancelling or terminating certain positions.

The following tables summarize the Group's calculated net fair value of derivative financial instruments as of the reporting date as follows:

Weighted Average Price per Mcfe^(a)

	Volume			Sol	d P	urchased	Sold	Pι	ırchased	Basis	Fair	r Value at
Natural Gas Contracts	(MMBtu)	Sw	vaps	Put	s	Puts	Calls		Calls	Differential	June	e 30, 2025
For the remainder of 2025												
Swaps	123,767	\$	3.67	\$	- \$	_	\$ _	\$	_	\$ —	\$	(29,311)
Two-way collars	1,840		_		_	3.69	3.90		_	_		(253)
Three-way collars	3,680		_	2	.22	3.27	3.69		_	_		(1,425)

Stand-alone calls	5,301	_	_	_	3.66	_		(2,413)
Basis swaps	135,335	_	_	_	_	_	(0.58)	23,711
2026								
Swaps	229,735 \$	3.57 \$	- \$	(190,658)				
Two-way collars	7,300	_	_	3.43	5.36	_	_	(1,394)
Stand-alone calls ^(b)	19,777	_	_	_	3.70	_	_	(34,701)
Basis swaps	214,730	_	_	_	_	_	(0.59)	13,305
2027								
Swaps	205,839 \$	3.46 \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	– \$	(133,424)
Two-way collars	6,409	_	_	3.62	6.05	_	_	526
Stand-alone calls(b)	10,950	_	_	_	3.69	_	_	(30,988)
Basis swaps	163,693	_	_	_	_	_	(0.54)	1,326
2028								
Swaps	175,737 \$	3.27 \$	- \$	(111,518)				
Two-way collars	10,502	_	_	4.22	6.81	_	_	6,374
Stand-alone calls ^(b)	7,320	_	_	_	3.83	_	_	(7,568)
Purchased puts	7,978	_	_	3.17	_	_	_	2,905
Sold puts	7,978	_	3.17	_	_	_	_	(2,905)
Basis swaps	103,589	_	_	_	_	_	(0.75)	(5,214)
2029								
Swaps	139,339 \$	3.18 \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	– \$	(88,122)
Two-way collars	28,251	_	_	3.83	5.16	_	_	5,145
Stand-alone calls	7,300	_	_	_	3.69	_	_	(6,295)
Basis swaps	3,594	_	_	_	_	_	(0.40)	(526)
2030								
Swaps	79,042 \$	3.19 \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	- \$	– \$	(35,239)
Two-way collars	30,099	_	_	3.69	4.33	_	_	3,598
Three-way collars	6,276	_	1.90	3.20	3.96	_	_	(2,010)

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

			Weighted Average Price per Mcfe ^(a)											
	Volume			Solo	l P	urchased		Sold	Pι	ırchased		Basis	Fa	ir Value at
Natural Gas Contracts	(MMBtu)	S۱	waps	Put	•	Puts		Calls		Calls	Di	fferential	Jun	e 30, 2025
2031														
Swaps	49,704	\$	3.20	\$	- \$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(21,430)
Two-way collars	38,595		_		_	3.69		4.31		_		_		3,709
Three-way collars	5,909		_	1.	90	3.20		3.96		_		_		(2,078)
2032														
Swaps	47,503	\$	3.20	\$	- \$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(14,502)
Two-way collars	9,190		_		_	3.69		4.31		_		_		(1,617)
Three-way collars	2,824		_	1.	90	3.20		3.96		_		_		(814)
2033														
Swaps	22,706	\$	3.24	\$	- \$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(5,483)
Total natural gas contracts												•	\$	(669,289)

- (a) Rates have been converted from Btu to Mcfe using a Btu conversion factor of 1.0553.
- (b) Includes future cash settlements for deferred premiums.

Weighted	Average	Price	ner
TTCIGITCCU	Avciuge		PCI

		Bbl			
Volume			Sold	Fair V	alue at
(MBbls)		Swaps	Calls	June 3	0, 2025
3,969	\$	36.00 \$	_	\$	881
460		_	30.07		(1,651)
7,350	\$	33.85 \$	_	\$	(3,659)
913		_	27.83		(5,826)
6,402	\$	30.77 \$	_	\$	(3,105)
	(MBbls) 3,969 460 7,350 913	(MBbls) 3,969 \$ 460 7,350 \$	Volume (MBbls) Swaps 3,969 \$ 36.00 \$ 460 — 7,350 \$ 33.85 \$ 913 —	Volume (MBbls) Swaps Calls 3,969 \$ 36.00 \$ — 460 — 30.07 7,350 \$ 33.85 \$ — 913 — 27.83	Volume Sold Fair Value (MBbls) Swaps Calls June 3 3,969 \$ 36.00 \$ — \$ 460 — 30.07 30.07 7,350 \$ 33.85 \$ — \$ 913 — 27.83 27.83

Total NGI c contracts			ŧ	(16 252)
Swaps	1,074	\$ 25.94	\$ - \$	(1,992)
2029				
Swaps	1,386	\$ 28.97	<u>\$</u> _\$	(1,001)
2028				

	Volume		Sold	Purchased	Sold	Fair Value at
Oil Contracts	(MBbls)	Swaps	Puts	Puts	Calls	June 30, 2025
For the Remainder of 2025						
Swaps	3,163 \$	69.24 \$	- \$	- \$	_	\$ 21,191
Three-way collars	368	_	55.00	65.00	75.08	1,090
Sold calls	55	_	_	_	70.50	(67)
2026						
Swaps	4,896 \$	67.28 \$	- \$	- \$	_	\$ 27,796
Three-way collars	730	_	55.00	65.00	74.00	1,532
Sold calls	475	_	_	_	65.58	(2,240)
2027						
Swaps	4,236 \$	63.91 \$	- \$	- \$	_	\$ 8,934
Sold calls	365	_	_	_	65.00	(2,360)

28

<u>Table of Contents</u> Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

		Wei	ighted Avera	age Price per Bbl		
	Volume		Sold	Purchased	Sold	Fair Value at
Oil Contracts	(MBbls)	Swaps	Puts	Puts	Calls	June 30, 2025
2028						
Swaps	2,591 \$	62.23 \$	_	\$ - \$	_	\$ 679
Sold calls	366	_	_	_	65.00	(2,637)
2029						
Swaps	1,498 \$	61.62 \$	_	\$ - \$	_	\$ (428)
Sold calls	365	_	_	_	65.00	(1,144)
Total oil contracts			•		•	\$ 52,346

				Fa	ir Value at
Interest	Princip	al Hedged	Fixed Rate	Jur	ne 30, 2025
2025					
SOFR interest rate swap	\$	5,520	4.15 %	6 \$	149
Net fair value of derivative financial instruments				\$	(633,147)

When derivative assets and liabilities are with the same counterparty and a legal right of set-off exists under a master netting arrangement, netting their fair values for financial reporting purposes is permitted. The Directors have elected to present these derivative assets and liabilities on a net basis when these conditions are satisfied. The following table outlines the Group's net derivatives as of the periods presented:

Derivative Financial Instruments	Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	June 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Assets:			
Non-current assets	Derivative financial instruments	\$ 54,393	\$ 28,439
Current assets	Derivative financial instruments	75,622	33,759
Total assets		\$ 130,015	\$ 62,198
Liabilities:			
Non-current liabilities	Derivative financial instruments	\$ (594,793)	\$ (608,869)
Current liabilities	Derivative financial instruments	(168,369)	(163,676)
Total liabilities		\$ (763,162)	\$ (772,545)
Net assets (liabilities):			
Net assets (liabilities) - non-current	Derivative financial instruments	\$ (540,400)	\$ (580,430)
Net assets (liabilities) - current	Derivative financial instruments	(92,747)	(129,917)
Total net assets (liabilities)		\$ (633,147)	\$ (710,347)

The Group presents the fair value of derivative contracts on a net basis in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. Below is the impact of this presentation on the Group's recognized assets and liabilities as of the specified periods:

		As of June 30, 2025	
	nted without ts of Netting	Effects of Netting	As Presented with Effects of Netting
Non-current assets	\$ 180,813	\$ (126,420)	\$ 54,393
Current assets	133,840	(58,218)	75,622

Total assets Non-current liabilities	\$	314,653 \$ (721,214) \$	(184,638) \$ 126,421 \$	130,015 (594,793)
Current liabilities		(226,586)	58,217	(168,369)
Total liabilities	\$	(947,800) \$	184,638 \$	(763,162)
Total net assets (liabilities)	\$	(633,147) \$	– \$	(633,147)
·				
		•	•	

29

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

		As of December 31, 2024						
		resented without ffects of Netting	E	ffects of Netting		Presented with ects of Netting		
Non-current assets	\$	90,635	\$	(62,196)	\$	28,439		
Current assets		77,801		(44,042)		33,759		
Total assets	\$	168,436	\$	(106,238)	\$	62,198		
Non-current liabilities	\$	(671,300)	\$	62,431	\$	(608,869)		
Current liabilities		(207,483)		43,807		(163,676)		
Total liabilities	\$	(878,783)	\$	106,238	\$	(772,545)		
Total net assets (liabilities)	\$	(710,347)	\$	_	\$	(710,347)		

The Group recorded the following gains (losses) on derivative financial instruments in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income for the specified periods:

		Six Months	Year Ended	
	Ju	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements ^(a)	\$	(37,654) \$	77,749	\$ 151,289
Net gain (loss) on interest rate swaps ^(a)		70	100	190
Total gain (loss) on settled derivative instruments	\$	(37,584) \$	77,849	\$ 151,479
Gain (loss) on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments ^(b)		(77,630)	(80,117)	(189,030)
Total gain (loss) on derivative financial instruments	\$	(115,214) \$	(2,268)	\$ (37,551)

⁽a) Represents the cash settlement of hedges that settled during the period.

All derivatives are defined as Level 2 instruments because their valuation relies on inputs other than quoted prices, that are observable for the assets and liabilities.

Commodity Derivative Contract Modifications & Extinguishments

From time to time, such as when acquiring producing assets, completing ABS financings, or navigating changing price environments, the Group will opportunistically modify, offset, extinguish, or add to certain existing hedge positions. Modifications include the volume of production subject to contracts, the swap or strike price of certain derivative contracts, and similar elements of the derivative contract. The Group maintains distinct, long-dated derivative contract portfolios for its ABS financings. The Group also maintains a separate derivative contract portfolio related to its assets collateralized by the Credit Facility. The derivative contract portfolios for the Group's ABS financings and Credit Facility are reflected in the Group's Statement of Financial Position.

2025 Modifications & Extinguishments

In February 2025, the Group adjusted portions of its commodity derivative portfolio across its legal entities for approximately \$150,000 in connection with the completion of the ABS X financing arrangement. The Group made further adjustments to its commodity derivative portfolio for approximately \$21,134 for the retirement of the ABS I and Term Loan I financing arrangements. As these modifications were associated with borrowing transactions, they are presented as a financing activity in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows. For detailed information regarding the Group's financing arrangements, refer to Note 12.

The Group made no modifications in 2024.

Note 9 - Share Capital

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Company has one class of common shares which carry the right to one vote at annual general meetings of the Group. As of June 30, 2025, the Group had unlimited shares authorized and all shares in issue were fully paid.

Share capital represents the nominal (par) value of shares (£0.20) that have been issued. Share premium includes any premiums received on issue of share capital above par. Any transaction costs associated with the issuance of shares are deducted from share premium, net of any related income tax benefits. The components of share capital include:

Issuance of Share Capital

In March 2025, the Group announced the completion of its previously announced acquisition of Maverick. The transaction was funded in part through the issuance of 21,194,213 new common shares direct to the unitholders of Maverick. The total value of the stock consideration was \$253,271, excluding transaction costs of \$365, based on the Company's NYSE stock price on the closing date of the Maverick transaction.

In February 2025, the Company issued 8,500,000 new common shares at \$14.50 per share to raise gross proceeds of \$123,250, excluding transaction costs of \$5,783. The Group used the net proceeds to repay a portion of the debt incurred in connection with the Maverick acquisition.

⁽b) Represents the change in fair value of financial instruments, net of the carrying value of hedges that settled during the period.

In October 2024, the Company issued 2,342,445 new common shares direct to the Seller to fund a portion of the of the East Texas II transaction. The total value of the stock consideration was \$27,453, excluding transaction costs of \$82, based on the Company's NYSE stock price on the closing date of the East Texas II transaction.

In August 2024, the Company issued 2,249,650 new common shares direct to Crescent Pass to fund a portion of the Crescent Pass transaction. The total value of the stock consideration was \$28,413, excluding transaction costs of \$80, based on the Company's NYSE stock price on the closing date of the Crescent Pass transaction.

For detailed information regarding the acquisitions mentioned above, refer to Note 4.

Treasury Shares

The Group's holdings in its own equity instruments are classified as treasury shares. The consideration paid, along with any directly attributable incremental costs, is deducted from the Group's stockholders' equity until the shares are cancelled or reissued. No gain or loss is recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income upon the purchase, sale, issuance, or cancellation of treasury shares.

Employee Benefit Trust ("EBT")

In March 2022, the Group established the EBT to benefit its employees. The Group provides funding to the EBT to facilitate the acquisition of shares. These shares are held in the EBT to fulfill awards and grants under the Group's 2017 Equity Incentive Plan and the Employee Share Purchase Plan (the "ESPP"). Shares held in the EBT are treated in the same manner as treasury shares and are thus included in the Consolidated Financial Statements as Treasury Shares.

During the six months ended June 30, 2025 the EBT purchased 218,778 shares at an average price per share of \$11.24 (approximately £8.55) for a total consideration of \$2,458 (approximately £1,870). Additionally, the EBT issued 224,331 shares during the six months ended June 30, 2025 to settle vested share-based awards and ESPP purchases. As of June 30, 2025, the EBT held 640,545 shares.

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, the EBT purchased 197,160 shares at an average price per share of \$13.10 (approximately £10.41) for a total consideration of \$2,582 (approximately £2,053). Additionally, the EBT issued 116,300 shares during the six months ended June 30, 2024 to settle vested share-based awards and ESPP purchases. As of June 30, 2024, the EBT held 448,124 shares.

Repurchase of Shares

During the six months ended June 30, 2025, the Group repurchased 2,581,827 treasury shares at an average price per share of \$13.03 totaling \$33,649.

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, the Group repurchased 618,547 treasury shares at an average price per share of \$13.09 totaling \$8,094.

The following tables summarize the Group's share capital, net of customary transaction costs, for the periods presented:

	Number of Shares	Total	Share Capital	Total Share Premium
Balance as of January 1, 2025	50,649,844	\$	13,762 \$	1,262,711
Issuance of share capital (equity placement)	8,500,000		2,129	115,338
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	21,194,213		5,490	_
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	224,331		_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	(218,778)		_	_
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	(2,581,827)		(686)	_
Balance as of June 30, 2025	77,767,783		20,695	1,378,049
Balance as of January 1, 2024	47,556,462	\$	12,897 \$	1,208,192
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	116,300		_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	(197,160)		_	_
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	(618,547)		(104)	_
Balance as of June 30, 2024	46,857,055	\$	12,793 \$	1,208,192
Balance as of January 1, 2024	47,556,462	\$	12,897 \$	1,208,192
Issuance of share capital (acquisition consideration)	4,592,095		1,185	54,519
Issuance of EBT shares (equity compensation)	139,317		_	_
Repurchase of shares (EBT)	(418,151)		_	_
Repurchase of shares (share buyback program)	(1,219,879)		(320)	
Balance as of December 31, 2024	50,649,844	\$	13,762 \$	1,262,711

31

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Note 10 - Dividends

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The following tables summarize the Group's dividends declared and paid on the dates indicated:

Dividend per Share						Shares	Gross Dividends
Date Dividends Declared		USD	GBP	Record Date	Pay Date	Outstanding	Paid
November 12, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2224	February 28, 2025	March 31, 2025	59,149,844	\$ 17,153

April 9, 2025 \$ 0.290 £ 0.2125 May 30, 2025 June 30, 2025 78,174,894 22,671

Paid during the six months ended June 30, 2025 \$ 39,824

		Dividend per	r Share			Shares	Cro	ss Dividends
Date Dividends Declared		USD	GBP	Record Date	Pay Date	Outstanding	0.0	Paid
November 15, 2023	\$	0.875 £	0.6844	March 1, 2024	March 28, 2024	47,221,488	\$	41,319
April 10, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2283	May 24, 2024	June 28, 2024	47,062,984		13,648
Paid during the six months ende	d Jun	e 30, 2024					\$	54,967
May 9, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2211	August 30, 2024	September 27, 2024	49,005,036		14,211
August 15, 2024	\$	0.290 £	0.2279	November 29, 2024	December 27, 2024	50,642,261		14,686
Paid during the year ended Dece	mber	31, 2024					\$	83,864

On May 12, 2025 the Group proposed a dividend of \$0.29 per share. The dividend will be paid on September 30, 2025 to shareholders on the register on August 29, 2025. This dividend was not required to be approved by shareholders, thereby qualifying it as an "interim" dividend. No liability was recorded in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in respect of this interim dividend as of June 30, 2025.

Dividends are waived on shares held in the EBT.

Subsequent Events

On August 11, 2025 the Directors recommended a dividend of \$0.29 per share. The dividend will be paid on December 31, 2025 to shareholders on the register on December 1, 2025. This dividend was not required to be approved by shareholders, thereby qualifying it as an "interim" dividend. No liability has been recorded in the Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in respect of this dividend as of June 30, 2025.

Note 11 - Asset Retirement Obligations

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group records a liability for the present value of the estimated future decommissioning costs associated with its natural gas and oil properties. Although productive life of wells varies within the Group's portfolio, the Group currently anticipates that all existing wells will reach the end of their productive lives and be retired by approximately 2100, in alignment with the Group's reserve calculations. Additionally, the Group records a liability for the future decommissioning costs of its production facilities and pipelines when required by contract, statute, or constructive obligation. For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and year ended December 31, 2024, no state contractual agreements or statutes related to production facilities and pipelines are expected to impose material obligations on the Group.

In estimating the present value of future decommissioning costs for its natural gas and oil properties, the Group considers several factors, including the number and state jurisdictions of wells, current decommissioning costs by state and well type, and the Group's retirement plan, which is based on state requirements and the Group's capacity to retire wells over their productive lives. The Directors' assumptions are grounded in the current economic environment and are believed to provide a reasonable basis for estimating the future liability. However, actual decommissioning costs will ultimately depend on future market prices at the time the decommissioning services are performed. Additionally, the timing of decommissioning will vary based on when the fields cease to produce economically, which is influenced by future natural gas and oil prices, factors that are inherently uncertain.

The Group incorporates annual inflationary cost increases into its current cost expectations and then discounts the resulting cash flows using a creditadjusted risk-free discount rate. The inflationary adjustment is based on the U.S. long-term 10-year rate, sourced from consensus economics. In determining the discount rate of the liability, the Group considers treasury rates as well as the Bloomberg 15-year U.S. Energy BB and BBB bond index, which aligns economically with the underlying long-term and unsecured liability. Based on this evaluation, the net discount rates used in the calculation of the decommissioning liability were 3.66% and 3.73% for 2025 and 2024, respectively.

32

<u>Table of Contents</u>

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The composition of the provision for asset retirement obligations as of the reporting date is detailed below for the periods presented:

	Six Months End	Six Months Ended		ear Ended
	June 30, 202	5	Dece	mber 31, 2024
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 648,!	578	\$	506,648
Additions ^(a)	223,	036		111,265
Accretion	24,	130		30,868
Asset retirement costs	(8,	607)	ļ	(6,724)
Revisions to estimate ^(b)	4,	616		6,521
Balance at end of period	\$ 891,7	753	\$	648,578
LESS: Current asset retirement obligations	8,	683		6,436
Non-current asset retirement obligations	\$ 883,0)70	\$	642,142

(a) For further details regarding acquisitions and divestitures, refer to Note 4.

(b) As of June 30, 2025, the Group performed normal revisions to its asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$4,616 increase in the liability. This increase was primarily due to a lower discount rate as a result of a decrease in bond yield volatility over the first half of the year. As of December 31, 2024, the Group performed normal revisions to its asset retirement obligations, which resulted in a \$6,521 increase in the liability. This increase was comprised of a \$94,957 increase for cost revisions and a \$382 increase attributed to retirement timing. Partially offsetting the increase was a \$88,818 decrease attributable to a higher discount rate as a result of an increase in bond yield volatility during the year.

Changes to assumptions used in estimating the Group's asset retirement obligations could significantly affect the carrying value of the liability. A

reasonably possible adjustment in these assumptions could have the following impact on the Group's asset retirement obligations as of June 30, 2025:

ARO Sensitivity	,	Scenario 1 ^(a)	Scenario 2 ^(b)
Discount rate	\$	(226,059) \$	1,418,010
Timing		51,796	(56,787)
Cost		89,695	(89,695)

- (a) Scenario 1 assumes an increase of the BBB 15-year discount rate to approximately 7% (which is one of the highest rates observed since 2020), a 10% increase in cost and a 10% increase in timing by assuming the addition of one plugging rig, which would accelerate retirement plans. All of these scenarios have been either historically observed or are considered reasonably possible.
- (b) Scenario 2 assumes a decrease of the BBB 15-year discount rate to approximately 3% (which is one of the lowest rates observed since 2020), a 10% decrease in cost and a 10% decrease in timing by assuming the loss of one plugging rig, which would delay retirement plans. All of these scenarios have been either historically observed or are considered reasonably possible.

33

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Note 12 - Borrowings

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group's borrowings consisted of the following amounts as of the reporting date:

Instrument	Interest Rate	J	une 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Credit Facility	(8.16% and 8.63%, respectively) ^(a)		473,000	284,400
Term Loan I	(6.50%)		_	88,948
Term Loan II	(8.83%) ^(a)		_	83,851
ABS I Notes	(5.00%)		_	80,157
ABS II Notes	(5.25%)		_	102,431
ABS IV Notes	(4.95%)		71,772	79,653
ABS VI Notes	(7.50%) ^(b)		214,626	242,010
ABS VIII Notes	(7.28%)		566,526	585,747
ABS IX Notes	(6.89%)		71,390	75,316
ABS X Notes	(7.07%)		516,724	_
ABS Maverick Note	s (9.10%)		470,000	_
Nordic Bonds	(9.75%)		300,000	_
Other miscellaneou	s borrowings ^(c)		36,536	113,060
Total borrowings		\$	2,720,574	\$ 1,735,573
Less: Current porti	on of long-term debt		(216,423)	(209,463)
Less: Deferred fina	ncing costs		(42,725)	(34,115)
Plus: Market premi	ums		10,258	_
Less: Original issue	discounts		(11,197)	(8,216)
Total non-current	borrowings, net	\$	2,460,487	\$ 1,483,779

- (a) Represents the variable interest rate as of period end.
- (b) Includes \$132,576 for the assumption of Oaktree's proportionate share of the ABS VI debt as part of the Oaktree acquisition as of December 31, 2024. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.
- (c) Includes \$76,100 in notes payable issued as part of the consideration in the Oaktree acquisition as of December 31, 2024. Includes \$26,981 and \$30,000 in notes payable issued by a third party financial institution in November 2024, collateralized by two natural gas processing plants and various natural gas compressors and related support equipment in the Central Region, as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.

Credit Facility

The Group maintains a revolving loan facility (the "Credit Facility") with a lending syndicate, the borrowing base for which is redetermined semi-annually or as needed. The Group's wholly owned subsidiary, DP RBL Co LLC, serves as the borrower under the Credit Facility. The borrowing base is primarily determined by the value of the natural gas and oil properties that serve as collateral for the lending arrangement, and it may fluctuate due to changes in collateral, which can result from acquisitions or the establishment of ABS, term loans, or other lending structures.

In March 2025, in connection with the close of the Maverick acquisition, the Group amended and restated the credit agreement governing its Credit Facility. The amendment extended the maturity of the Credit Facility to March 2029 and increased the borrowing base to \$900,000, primarily resulting from the additional collateral acquired in the Maverick acquisition. There were no other material changes to pricing or terms. The Group utilized the proceeds from the upsized borrowing base to fund a portion of the Maverick acquisition and repay the outstanding principal on Term Loan II. Refer to Note 4 for additional information reparding acquisitions.

The Credit Facility has an interest rate of SOFR plus an additional spread that ranges from 2.75% to 3.75% based on utilization. Interest payments on the Credit Facility are paid on a quarterly basis. Available borrowings under the Credit Facility were \$391,961 as of June 30, 2025 which considers the impact of \$35,039 in letters of credit issued to certain vendors.

The Credit Facility contains certain customary representations and warranties and affirmative and negative covenants, including covenants relating to: maintenance of books and records; financial reporting and notification; compliance with laws; maintenance of properties and insurance; and limitations on incurrence of indebtedness, liens, fundamental changes, international operations, asset sales, making certain debt payments and amendments, restrictive agreements, investments, restricted payments and hedging. The restricted payment provision governs the Group's ability to make discretionary payments such as dividends, share repurchases, or other discretionary payments. DP RBL Co LLC must comply with the following restricted payments test in order to make discretionary payments (i) leverage is less than 1.5x and borrowing base availability is >15%, or (ii) leverage is between 1.5x and 2.0x, free cash flow must be positive and borrowing base availability must be >20%, and (iii) when leverage exceeds 2.0x for DP RBL Co LLC, restricted payments are prohibited.

Additional covenants require DP RBL Co LLC to maintain a ratio of total debt to EBITDAX of not more than 3.25 to 1.00 and a ratio of current assets (with certain adjustments) to current liabilities of not less than 1.00 to 1.00 as of the last day of each fiscal quarter.

As of June 30, 2025, the Group was in compliance with all covenants for the Credit Facility.

34

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Term Loan I

In May 2020, the Group acquired DP Bluegrass LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly owned subsidiary, to facilitate a securitized financing agreement for \$160,000, structured as a secured term loan (the "Term Loan I"). The Group issued Term Loan I at a 1% discount, resulting in net proceeds of \$158,400, which were used to fund the 2020 Carbon and EQT acquisitions. Term Loan I was secured by certain producing assets acquired in connection with these acquisitions.

Term Loan I accrued interest at an annual rate of 6.50% and had a maturity date of May 2030. Both interest and principal payments on Term Loan I were made on a monthly basis.

Term Loan II

In August 2024, the Group formed DP Yellow Jacket Holdco LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary to enter into a securitized financing agreement for a \$60,000 term loan and a \$5,000 revolving loan for a total borrowing base of \$65,000 (the "Term Loan II"). The proceeds from Term Loan II were used, in part, to fund the 2024 Crescent Pass acquisition.

In October 2024, the Group amended the Term Loan II and expanded the term loan to \$82,651 and the revolving loan to \$12,349 for a total borrowing base of \$95,000. This amendment was accounted for as an extinguishment, which resulted in a loss of \$2,470, recorded in 'loss on early retirement of debt' in the Statement of Comprehensive Income. The expanded borrowing capacity was used to fund a portion of the 2024 East Texas II acquisition, and the acquired assets additionally collateralized the expanded Term Loan II.

The Term Loan II was secured by the Crescent Pass and East Texas II assets and carried an interest at SOFR plus an additional spread ranging from 4.25% to 5.25% and was payable quarterly. The term loan was subject to fixed amortization with monthly principal payments of \$500 beginning in February 2025 and escalating to \$1,000 beginning in July 2025 with the remaining unpaid principal balance due upon maturity in August 2027. The Term Loan II was to be prepaid if the Group received cash in connection with an issuance of equity interest or ABS monetization.

ABS I Notes

In November 2019, the Group formed Diversified ABS LLC ("ABS I"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB-rated asset-backed securities for an aggregate principal amount of \$200,000 at par. The ABS I Notes are secured by specific upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group. At the time of the agreement, 85% of the natural gas production from these assets was hedged through long-term derivative contracts. The ABS I Notes carried an annual interest rate of 5% and had a legal final maturity date of January 2037, with an amortizing maturity date of December 2029. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS I Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS I generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it was required to pay between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow, contingent on certain performance metrics, as additional principal, with the remaining excess cash flow, if any, remaining with the Group. In particular, (a) with respect to any payment date prior to March 1, 2030, (i) if the debt service coverage ratio (the "DSCR") as of such payment date was greater than or equal to 1.25 to 1.00, then 25%, (ii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.25 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 1.15 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.15 to 1.00, the production tracking rate for ABS I was less than 80%, or the loan to value ratio was greater than 85%, then 100%, and (b) with respect to any payment date on or after March 1, 2030, 100%.

ABS II Notes

In April 2020, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase II LLC ("ABS II"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly owned subsidiary, to issue BBB-rated asset-backed securities in an aggregate principal amount of \$200,000. The ABS II Notes were issued at a 2.775% discount. The Group used the net proceeds of \$183,617, net of discount, capital reserve requirement, and debt issuance costs, to reduce the outstanding balance on its Credit Facility. The ABS II Notes were secured by specific upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group. At the time of the agreement, 85% of the natural gas production from these assets was hedged through long-term derivative contracts. The ABS II Notes carried an annual interest rate of 5.25% rate per annum and had a legal final maturity date of July 2037, with an amortizing maturity date of September 2028. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS II Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS II generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it was required to pay between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow, contingent on certain performance metrics, as additional principal, with the remaining excess cash flow, if any, remaining with the Group. In particular, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of any payment date was less than 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%, (ii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was greater than or equal to 1.15 to 1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was greater than or equal to 1.25 to 1.00, then 00%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS II was less than 80%, then 100%, else 0%; (c) if the loan-to-value ratio ("LTV") as of such payment date was greater than 65%, then 100%, else 0%; (d) with respect to any payment date after July 1, 2024 and prior to July 1, 2025, if LTV was greater than 40% and ABS II executed hedging agreements for a minimum period of 30 months starting July 2026 covering production volumes of at least 85% but no more than 95% (the "Extended Hedging Condition"), then 50%, else 0%; (e) with respect to any payment date after July 1, 2025 and prior to October 1, 2025, if LTV was greater than 40% or ABS II did not satisfy the Extended Hedging Condition, then 100%, else 0%; and (f) with respect to any payment date after October 1, 2025, if LTV was greater than 40% or ABS II did not satisfy the Extended Hedging Condition, then 100%, else 0%.

ABS III Notes

In February 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase III LLC ("ABS III"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$365,000 at par (the "ABS III Notes"). The ABS III Notes were secured by certain upstream producing and midstream assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group. The ABS III Notes carried an annual interest rate of 4.875% and had a legal final maturity date of April 2039, with an amortizing maturity date of November 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS III Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS III generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it was required to pay between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow, contingent on certain performance metrics, as additional principal, with the remaining excess cash flow, if any, remaining with the Group. In particular, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of any payment date was greater than or equal to 1.25 to 1.00, then 0%, (ii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.25 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 1.15 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR as of such payment date was less than 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS III (as described in the ABS III Indenture) was less than 80%, then 100%, else 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS III was greater than 65%, then 100%, else 0%.

35

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

ABS IV Notes

In February 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS IV LLC ("ABS IV"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$160,000 at par value (the "ABS IV Notes"). These notes are secured by a portion of the upstream producing assets acquired through the Blackbeard acquisition. The ABS IV Notes carry an annual interest rate of 4.95% and have a legal final maturity date of February 2037, with an amortizing maturity date of September 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS IV Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS IV generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it must allocate between 50% to 100% of the excess cash flow towards additional principal payments, depending on certain performance metrics, with any remaining excess cash flow retained by the Group. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR on any payment date is at least 1.25 to 1.00, then 0% of the excess cash flow is used for additional principal payments, (ii) if the DSCR is between 1.15 to 1.00 and 1.25 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR is below 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS IV is below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS IV exceeds 65%, then 100%, otherwise 0%.

ARS V Notes

In May 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase V LLC ("ABS V"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue BBB rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$445,000 at par value (the "ABS V Notes"). These notes were secured by a majority of the Group's remaining upstream assets in the Appalachian Region that were not included in previous ABS transactions. The ABS V Notes carry an annual interest of 5.78% and had a legal final maturity date of May 2039, with an amortizing maturity of December 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS V Notes were made on a monthly basis.

If ABS V generated cash flow exceeding the required payments, it allocated between 50% to 100% of this excess cash flow towards additional principal payments, depending on certain performance metrics, with any remaining excess cash flow retained by the Group. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR on any payment date was at least 1.25 to 1.00, then 0% of the excess cash flow was used for additional principal payments, (ii) if the DSCR was between 1.15 to 1.00 and 1.25 to 1.00, then 50%, and (iii) if the DSCR was below 1.15 to 1.00, then 100%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS V was below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS V exceeded 65%, then 100%, otherwise 0%.

ABS VI Notes

In October 2022, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase VI LLC ("ABS VI"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue, jointly with Oaktree, BBB+ rated asset-backed securities with a total principal amount of \$460,000. The Group's share amounted to \$235,750 before fees, reflecting its 51.25% ownership interest in the collateral assets (the "ABS VI Notes"). The ABS VI Notes were issued at a 2.63% discount and are primarily secured by the upstream assets jointly acquired with Oaktree in the Tapstone acquisition. The Group recorded its proportionate share of the ABS VI Notes in its Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. In June 2024, as part of the Oaktree acquisition, the Group assumed Oaktree's proportionate debt of \$132,576 associated with the ABS VI Notes. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.

The ABS VI Notes carry an annual interest rate of 7.50% and have a legal final maturity date of November 2039, with an amortizing maturity date of October 2031. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS VI Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS VI achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 50% to 100% of any excess cash flow towards additional principal payments. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of the applicable payment date is below 1.15 to 1.00, then 100% of the excess cash flow is used for additional principal payments, (ii) if the DSCR is between 1.15 to 1.00 and 1.25 to 1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the DSCR is at least 1.25 to 1.00, then 0%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS VI is below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 0%; and (c) if the LTV for ABS VI exceeds 75%, then 100%, otherwise 0%.

ABS VII Notes

In November 2023, the Group formed DP Lion Equity Holdco LLC ("ABS VII"), a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue Class A and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS VII Notes"). These notes are secured by certain upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region. The Class A Notes, rated BBB+, were issued with a total principal amount of \$142,000, while the Class B Notes, rated BB-, were issued with a total principal amount of \$20,000. The Class A Notes carry an annual interest rate of 8.243% and have a legal final maturity date of November 2043, with an amortizing maturity date of August 2032. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS VII Notes are made on a monthly basis.

In December 2023, the Group divested 80% of the equity ownership in ABS VII to outside investors, generating cash proceeds of \$30,000. Upon evaluating the remaining 20% interest in ABS VII, the Group determined that the governance structure does not allow it to exercise control, joint control, or significant influence over the entity. Consequently, ABS VII is not consolidated within the Group's financial statements. The Group's remaining investment in ABS VII, initially valued at \$7,500, was accounted for at fair value in accordance with IFRS 9, Financial Instruments ("IFRS 9").

ABS VIII Notes

In May 2024, the Group formed Diversified ABS VIII LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary, to issue Class A-1 and Class A-2 asset-backed securities (the "Class A-1 Notes," "Class A-2 Notes," and collectively the "ABS VIII Notes"). The Class A-1 Notes, rated A, were issued with a total principal amount of \$400,000, while the Class A-2 Notes, rated BBB+, were issued with a total principal amount of \$210,000. The proceeds from these issuances were used to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III and V notes, effectively retiring those notes from the Group's outstanding debt. Consequently, Diversified ABS III LLC & Diversified ABS V LLC were dissolved. The ABS VIII Notes are secured by the collateral that previously secured the ABS III and V notes, which includes certain upstream producing and midstream assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group, and the remaining upstream assets in the Appalachian Region that were not securitized by previous ABS transactions.

The Class A-1 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 7.076%, while the Class A-2 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 7.670%. These notes have a legal final maturity date of May 2044, with amortizing maturity of March 2033. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS VIII Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS VIII achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 25% to 100% of any excess cash flow towards additional principal payments. Specifically, (a) (i) if the DSCR as of the applicable payment date is below 1.45 to 1.00, then 100%, (ii) if the DSCR is between 1.45 to 1.00 and 1.50 to

1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the DSCR is at least 1.50 to 1.00, then 25%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS VIII is below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 25%; or (c) if the LTV for ABS VIII exceeds 75%, then 100%, otherwise 25%.

ABS IX Notes

In June 2024, the Group formed DP Mustang Holdco LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS IX," formerly "ABS Facility Warehouse"), to secure a bridge loan facility (the "ABS Facility Warehouse Notes"). The initial draw on the ABS Facility Warehouse Notes amounted to \$71,000, which included \$66,343 in net proceeds, \$3,060 in restricted cash interest reserve, and \$1,597 in debt issuance costs. The ABS Facility Warehouse Notes were secured by certain producing assets that previously collateralized the Credit Facility. It carried an interest rate of SOFR plus an additional 3.75% and had a legal final maturity date of May 2029. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS Facility Warehouse Notes were made on a monthly basis.

In September 2024, the Group issued Class A and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS IX Notes") with a total principal amount of \$76,500. The Class A Notes were issued with a total principal amount of \$71,000, while the Class B Notes were issued with a total principal amount of \$5,500. The proceeds from these issuances were used to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS Facility Warehouse Notes, effectively retiring it from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt amounting to \$1,634. The Class A Notes carry an annual interest rate of 6.555% and have an amortizing maturity date of December 2034. The Class B Notes carry an annual interest rate of 11.235% and have an amortizing maturity date of September 2030. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS IX Notes are made on a monthly basis.

ABS X Notes

In February 2025, the Group formed Diversified ABS Phase X LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS X"), to issue to issue Class A-1, Class A-2, and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A-1 Notes," "Class A-2 Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS X Notes") with a total principal amount of \$530,000. The Class A-1 Notes, rated A-, were issued with a total principal amount of \$200,000. The Class B Notes, rated BBB, were issued with a total principal amount of \$90,000. The Class B Notes, rated BBF, were issued with a total principal amount of \$90,000. The proceeds from these issuances were used to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, and Term Loan I, effectively retiring those notes from the Group's outstanding debt. The ABS X Notes are secured by certain upstream producing assets in the Appalachian Region owned by the Group, including those that previously collateralized the ABS I Notes, ABS II Notes, and Term Loan I. Excess proceeds from the issuance of the Notes were used to fund the Summit acquisition and for general corporate purposes. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding acquisitions.

The Class A-1 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 5.945%. The Class A-2 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 6.751%. The Class B Notes carry an annual interest rate of 10.398%. These notes have a legal final maturity date of February 2045. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS X Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS X achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 25% to 100% of any excess cash towards additional principal payments. Specifically, (a) (i) if the Senior DSCR as of the applicable payment date is below 1.45 to 1.00, then 100%, (ii) if the Senior DSCR as of such Payment Date is greater than or equal to 1.45 to 1.00 and less than 1.55 to 1.00, then 50%, or (iii) if the Senior DSCR as of such Payment Date is greater than or equal to 1.55 to 1.00, then 32.5%; (b) if the production tracking rate for ABS X is below 80%, then 100%, otherwise 32.5%; (c) if the Senior LTV is greater than 75% but less than or equal to 80%, then 50%, otherwise 32.5%; or if the Aggregate LTV is greater than 90%, then 100%.

ABS Maverick Notes

In February 2025, the Group formed Maverick ABS Holdings LLC, a limited-purpose, bankruptcy-remote, wholly-owned subsidiary ("ABS Maverick"), to hold the Class A-1, Class A-2, and Class B asset-backed securities (the "Class A-1 Notes," "Class A-2 Notes," "Class B Notes," and collectively the "ABS Maverick Notes") assumed as part of the Maverick acquisition. These Notes had a total principal amount of \$640,000 upon issuance. The Class A-1 Notes, rated A-2, were issued with a total principal amount of \$285,000. The Class A-2 Notes, rated BBB+, were issued with a total principal amount of \$260,000. The Class B Notes, rated BB-, were issued with a total principal amount of \$95,000. Upon acquisition, the ABS Maverick Notes carried a 1.6% market premium and are secured by certain upstream producing assets in the Western Anadarko Basin acquired in the Maverick acquisition. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding acquisitions.

The Class A-1 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 8.121%. The Class A-2 Notes carry an annual interest rate of 8.946%. The Class B Notes carry an annual interest rate of 12.436%. These notes have a legal final maturity date of December 2038. Both interest and principal payments on the ABS Maverick Notes are made on a monthly basis.

If ABS Maverick achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 0% to 100% of any excess cash towards additional principal payments on the Class A-1 Notes and Class A-2 Notes. Specifically, (a) with respect to any payment date occurring prior to excess allocation starting date, if, as of such payment date, (i) if no diversion or rapid amortization event is continuing, 0%, and (ii) if a diversion or rapid amortization event is continuing, 100%; and (b) with respect to any payment date on or after excess allocation starting date, 100%.

If ABS Maverick achieves certain performance metrics, it is required to allocate 0% to 100% of any excess cash towards additional principal payments on the Class B Notes. Specifically, (a) with respect to any payment date occurring prior to excess allocation starting date, (A) if, as of such payment date, (i) the DSCR is greater than or equal to 1.05 to 1.00, (ii) the production tracking rate is great than or equal to 85%, (iii) the LTV is less than (A) prior to 24 months since the issuance of the Class B Notes, 70%, (B) between 24 and 36 months since the issuance of the Class B Notes, 70%, (B) between 24 and 36 months since the issuance of the Class B Notes, 60%, and (C) at any other time when clauses (A) and (B) do not apply, 50%, and (iv) no rapid amortization event is continuing, then 0%, otherwise, 100%; and (b) with respect to any payment date occurring on or after the excess allocation starting date, 100%.

Nordic Bonds

In April 2025, the Group issued \$300,000 of new senior secured notes in the Nordic bond market at a 2% discount, resulting in net proceeds of \$294,000 (the "Nordic Bonds"). The proceeds were used for to repay existing indebtedness and for general corporate purposes. The Nordic Bonds mature in April 2029 and bear interest at a fixed rate of 9.75% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears.

37

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

The Nordic Bonds must comply with the following financial covenants (i) leverage ratio shall not exceed 3.5x, (ii) asset coverage ratio shall not be less than 1.20 to 1.00, (iii) book equity shall not be less than \$500,000, and (iv) liquidity shall not be less than 25% of the outstanding bonds.

The Nordic Bonds will be listed for trading on the Oslo Stock Exchange by January 2026

As of June 30, 2025, the Group was in compliance with all financial covenants for the Nordic Bonds.

Oaktree Seller's Note

In June 2024 the Group partially funded the purchase price of the Oaktree acquisition with deferred consideration in the form of an unsecured seller's

note from Oaktree (the "Oaktree Seller's Note"). The Group issued \$83,348 in notes at an annual interest rate of 8% and had a legal final maturity date of December 2025. Deferred interest and principal payments were scheduled in three installments: December 2024, June 2025, and December 2025.

In October 2024, the Group modified the terms of the Oaktree Seller's Note, increasing the rate to 9%, extending the maturity date to September 2026, and changing the payment schedule to monthly interest and principal payments. Refer to Note 4 for additional information regarding the Oaktree acquisition.

In April 2025, the Group used proceeds from the Nordic Bonds to repay the outstanding principal of the Oaktree Seller's Note, thereby retiring the notes from the Group's outstanding debt.

Early Retirement of Debt

In February 2025, the Group used proceeds from the ABS X Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I, thereby retiring the ABS I & II notes and Term Loan I from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$26,793. Concurrently, Diversified ABS Holdings LLC, Diversified ABS Phase II Holdings LLC, and DP Bluegrass Holdings LLC were dissolved. The ABS X Notes are secured by the collateral previously securing the ABS I & II notes, along with a portion of the collateral previously securing Term Loan I.

In March 2025, the Group used proceeds from the upsized borrowing base on the amended and restated credit agreement governing the Credit Facility, resulting in the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$12,514, to repay the outstanding principal on Term Loan II, thereby retiring Term Loan II from the Group's outstanding debt and resulting in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$178.

In May 2024, the Group utilized proceeds from the ABS VIII Notes to repay the outstanding principal of the ABS III & V notes, thereby retiring the notes from the Group's outstanding debt. The transaction resulted in a loss on the early retirement of debt of \$10,649. Concurrently, Diversified ABS Phase III LLC & Diversified ABS Phase V LLC were dissolved. The ABS VIII Notes are secured by the collateral previously securing the ABS III & V notes.

Debt Covenants

ABS IV, VI, VIII, IX, X, and Maverick Notes (Collectively, the "ABS Notes") and the Nordic Bond

The ABS Notes and Nordic Bond are governed by a series of covenants and restrictions typical for such transactions, including (i) the requirement for the issuer to maintain specified reserve accounts to ensure the payment of interest on the ABS Notes and Nordic Bond, (ii) provisions for optional and mandatory prepayments, specified make-whole payments under certain conditions, (iii) indemnification payments in the event that the assets pledged as collateral for the ABS Notes and Nordic Bond are found to be defective or ineffective, (iv) covenants related to recordkeeping, access to information and similar matters, and (v) compliance with all applicable laws and regulations, including the Employee Retirement Income Security Act ("ERISA"), environmental laws, and the USA Patriot Act (ABS IV only).

The ABS Notes and Nordic Bonds are also subject to customary accelerated amortization events as outlined in the indenture. These events include failure to maintain specified debt service coverage ratios, failure to meet certain production metrics, certain change of control and management termination events, and the failure to repay or refinance the ABS Notes and Nordic Bond on the applicable scheduled maturity date.

Additionally, the ABS Notes and Nordic Bonds are subject to customary events of default, which include non-payment of required interest, principal, or other amounts due, failure to comply with covenants within specified time frames, certain bankruptcy events, breaches of specified representations and warranties, failure of security interests to be effective, and certain judgments.

As of June 30, 2025, the Group was in compliance with all financial covenants for the ABS Notes and Nordic Bonds.

Sustainability-Linked Borrowings

Credit Facility

The Credit Facility contains three sustainability performance targets ("SPTs") that can influence the applicable margin on borrowings based on the Group's performance. These targets are:

- GHG Emissions Intensity: The target measures the Group's consolidated Scope 1 emissions and Scope 2 emissions, expressed as MT CO₂e per MMcfe;
- Asset Retirement Performance: This target tracks the number of wells the Group successfully retires during any fiscal year; and
- TRIR Performance: This target is based on the TRIR, calculated as the arithmetic average of the two preceding fiscal years and current period. The
 TRIR is computed by multiplying the total number of recordable cases (as defined by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration ("OSHA"))
 by 200,000 and then dividing by total hours worked by all employees during any fiscal year.

The goals set by the Credit Facility for each of these categories are aspirational and represent higher thresholds than those the Group has publicly set for itself. The economic impact of meeting or failing to meet these thresholds is relatively minor, with adjustments to the applicable margin level ranging from a reduction of five basis points to an increase of five basis points in any given fiscal year.

An independent third-party assurance provider is required to certify the Group's performance against the SPTs.

38

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

ABS IV

In connection with the issuance of the ABS IV Notes, the Group engaged an independent international provider of sustainability research and services to establish and maintain a "sustainability score" for the Group. If this score falls below a minimum threshold set at the time of issuance of the ABS IV Notes, the interest payable for the subsequent interest accrual period will increase by five basis points. This score is based on an overall assessment of the Group's corporate sustainability profile and is not contingent upon the Group meeting or exceeding specific sustainability performance metrics.

Additionally, the sustainability score is not influenced by the use of proceeds from the ABS IV Notes, and there are no restrictions on the use of these proceeds beyond the terms outlined in the Group's Credit Facility. The Group provides updated to the ABS IV note holders through monthly note holder statements, informing them of any change in the interest rate payable on the ABS IV Notes resulting from changes in the sustainability score.

ABS VI & ABS VIII

A "second party opinion provider" has certified that the terms of the ABS VI & ABS VIII notes align with the International Capital Markets Association ("ICMA") framework for sustainability-linked bonds. This framework applies to bond instruments whose financial and/or structural characteristics vary based on the achievement of predefined sustainability objectives, or SPTs. The framework comprises five key components (1) the selection of key performance indicators ("KPIs"), (2) the calibration of SPTs, (3) variation of bond characteristics depending on whether the KPIs meet the SPTs, (4) regular reporting of the status of the KPIs and whether the SPTs have been met, and (5) independent verification of SPT performance by an external reviewer, such as an auditor or environmental consultant. Unlike the ICMA's framework for green bonds, its framework for sustainability-linked bonds do not mandate a specific use of proceeds.

The ABS VI & ABS VIII notes contain two SPTs. The Group must achieve, and have certified by May 28, 2027 for the ABS VI Notes and by December 31, 2029 for the ABS VIII Notes, the following targets: (1) a reduction in Scope 1 and Scope 2 GHG emissions intensity to 2.85 MT $CO_2e/MMcfe$ for the ABS VI Notes and 2.73 MT $CO_2e/MMcfe$ or the ABS VIII Notes, and/or (2) a reduction in Scope 1 methane emissions intensity to 1.12 MT $CO_2e/MMcfe$ for the ABS VII Notes and 0.75 MT $CO_2e/MMcfe$ for the ABS VIII Notes. If the Group fails to meet or have these SPTs certified by an external verifier by the respective deadlines, the interest rate payable on the ABS VI & ABS VIII notes will increase by 25 basis points for each unmet or uncertified SPT. An independent third-party assurance provider will be required to certify the Group's performance against these SPTs by the applicable deadlines.

ABS X

The ABS X Notes contain two SPTs that can influence the applicable margin on borrowings based on the Group's performance. These targets are:

- GHG Emissions Intensity: The target measures the Group's consolidated Scope 1 emissions and Scope 2 emissions, expressed as MT CO2e per MMcfe; and
- Methane Emissions Intensity: This target measures the Group's consolidated Scope 1 emissions, expressed as MT CO2e per MMcfe.

Both targets must be met by December 2029.

The goals set by ABS X for each of these categories are aspirational and represent higher thresholds than those the Group has publicly set for itself. The economic impact of meeting or failing to meet these thresholds is relatively minor, with adjustments to the applicable margin level ranging from a reduction of 25 basis points to an increase of 25 basis points in any given fiscal year.

An independent third-party assurance provider is required to certify the Group's performance against the SPTs.

Compliance

As of June 30, 2025, the Group met or was in compliance with all sustainability-linked debt metrics.

Future Maturities

The table below presents a reconciliation of the Group's undiscounted future maturities of its total borrowings as of the reporting date:

	Ju	ne 30, 2025	Decem	nber 31, 2024
Not later than one year	\$	216,423	\$	209,463
Later than one year and not later than five years		1,598,471		940,780
Later than five years		905,680		585,330
Total borrowings	\$	2,720,574	\$	1,735,573

Finance Costs

The following table represents the Group's finance costs for each of the periods presented:

	-	Six Months	Year Ended	
	June	30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Interest expense, net of capitalized and income amounts ^(a)	\$	94,544 \$	52,494	\$ 120,773
Amortization of discount and deferred finance costs		3,427	8,087	16,870
Other		198	_	_
Total finance costs	\$	98,169 \$	60,581	\$ 137,643

(a) Includes payments related to both borrowings and leases.

39

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Interest Incurred

The table below represents the interest incurred related to the Group's debt structures for each of the periods presented:

	 Six Months	Year Ended	
	 June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Credit Facility	\$ 19,052	10,369	\$ 22,123
Term Loan I	938	3,398	6,531
ABS I Notes	652	2,419	4,571
ABS II Notes	978	3,557	6,787
ABS III Notes	_	5,507	5,507
ABS IV Notes	1,886	2,342	4,440
ABS V Notes	_	6,792	6,792
ABS VI Notes	9,534	7,170	17,953
ABS VIII Notes	21,053	3,948	25,375
ABS IX Notes	2,536	447	1,460
ABS X Notes	12,588	_	_
ABS Maverick Notes	13,229	_	_
Nordic Bonds	6,892	_	_
Other miscellaneous borrowings ^(a)	3,463	556	4,106
Total interest incurred on debt instruments	\$ 92,801	46,505	\$ 105,645

⁽a) Includes \$1,549, \$556, and \$3,947 of interest incurred on the Oaktree Seller's Note for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively. Includes \$1,717 and \$159 of interest incurred on other notes payable for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and the year ended December 31, 2024, respectively.

Fair Value

The table below represents the fair value of the Group's debt structures as of the periods presented:

As of
June 30, 2025 December 31, 2024
\$ 473,000 \$ 284,400

Term Loan I Term Loan II $^{(a)}$	_	86,277 83,851
ABS I Notes		76,821
ABS II Notes	_	98,273
ABS IV Notes	67,080	74,064
ABS VI Notes	213,319	240,150
ABS VIII Notes	583,127	593,653
ABS IX Notes	70,352	73,897
ABS X Notes	524,871	_
ABS Maverick Notes	470,695	_
Nordic Bond	298,220	_
Other miscellaneous borrowings	27,494	107,588
Total fair value of outstanding debt	\$ 2,728,158	\$ 1,718,974
(a) Carrying value approximates fair value.		

40

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Excess Cash Flow Payments

The table below represents excess cash flow payments based on the achievement of certain performance metrics related to the Group's debt structures for each of the periods presented:

		Six Mont	Year Ended	
		June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
ABS I Notes	\$	_	\$ 1,536	\$ 2,401
ABS VIII Notes		10,221	_	14,753
ABS IX Notes		2,724	_	884
ABS X Notes		8,626	_	
Total excess cash flow payments	s	21,571	\$ 1,536	\$ 18,038

Financing Activities

Reconciliation of borrowings arising from financing activities:

	Six Months Ended			Year Ended	
	Jur	ne 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Balance at beginning of period	\$	1,693,242 \$	1,276,627	\$ 1,276,627	
Acquired as part of an acquisition		719,927	215,924	215,924	
Proceeds from borrowings		2,201,133	1,238,348	1,844,768	
Repayments of borrowings		(1,928,017)	(1,076,897)	(1,653,489)	
Costs incurred to secure financing		(30,574)	(13,988)	(20,267)	
Amortization of discount and deferred financing costs		3,427	8,087	16,870	
Cash paid for interest		(92,254)	(47,632)	(123,141)	
Finance costs and other		110,026	54,091	135,950	
Balance at end of period	\$	2,676,910 \$	1,654,560	\$ 1,693,242	

Note 13 - Fair Value & Financial Instruments

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Fair Value

The fair value of an asset or liability is defined as the price that would be received to sell the asset or paid to transfer the liability in an orderly transaction occurring in the principal market (or most advantageous market if a principal market is not available) for that asset or liability. In estimating fair value, the Group employees valuation techniques that align with the market approach, income approach, and/or cost approach, ensuring consistent application of these techniques. The inputs to these valuation techniques include the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing an asset or liability. IFRS 13, Fair Value Measurement ("IFRS 13"), establishes a fair value hierarchy for valuation inputs, prioritizing quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities as the highest level of input, and unobservable inputs as the lowest level. The fair value hierarchy is defined as follows:

- Level 1: Inputs are unadjusted, quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities at the measurement date.
- **Level 2:** Inputs (other than quoted prices included in Level 1) can include the following:
 - (1) Observable prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities;
 - (2) Prices for identical assets or liabilities in markets that are not active;
 - (3) Directly observable market inputs for substantially the full term of the asset or liability; and
- (4) Market inputs that are not directly observable but are derived from or corroborated by observable market data. **Level 3:** Unobservable inputs which reflect the Directors' best estimates of what market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability at

Financial Instruments

Working Capital

The carrying values of cash and cash equivalents, trade receivables, other current assets, accounts payable, and other current liabilities in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position approximate fair value due to their short-term nature. For trade receivables, the Group applies the simplified approach permitted by IFRS 9, Financial Instruments ("IFRS 9"), which requires the recognition of expected lifetime losses from the initial recognition of the receivables. Financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value and subsequently measured at amortized cost.

For borrowings, derivative financial instruments, and leases the following methods and assumptions were used to estimate fair value:

41

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2025

Financial Statements

Borrowinas

The fair values of the Group's ABS Notes and Nordic Bond are considered to be a Level 2 measurement on the fair value hierarchy. The carrying value of the borrowings under the Group's Credit Facility (to the extent utilized) approximates fair value because the interest rate is variable and reflective of market rates. The Group also considers the fair value of its Credit Facility to be a Level 2 measurement within the fair value hierarchy.

Leases

The Group initially measures the lease liability at the present value of the future lease payments. The lease payments are discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease. If this rate cannot be readily determined, the Group uses its incremental borrowing rate to discount the ease payments.

Derivative Financial Instruments

The Group initially measures the fair value of its derivative financial instruments using a pricing model that incorporates market-based inputs. These inputs include, but are not limited to, the contractual price of the underlying position, current market prices, natural gas and liquids forward curves, discount rates such as the U.S. Treasury yields, SOFR curve, and volatility factors.

The Group classifies its derivative financial instruments into the fair value hierarchy based on the data used to determine their fair values. The Group's fixed price swaps (Level 2) are estimated using third-party discounted cash flow calculations, utilizing the NYMEX futures index for natural gas and oil derivatives, and OPIS for NGLs derivatives. For valuing its interest rate derivatives (Level 2), the Group employs discounted cash flow models. The net derivative values attributable to the Group's interest rate derivative contracts as of June 30, 2025 are based on (i) the contracted notional amounts, (ii) active market-quoted SOFR yield curves, and (iii) the applicable credit-adjusted risk-free rate yield curve.

The Group's call options, put options, and collars (Level 2) are valued using the Black-Scholes model, an industry standard option valuation model. This model accounts for inputs such as contract terms, including maturity, and market parameters, including assumptions of the NYMEX and OPIS futures, interest rates, volatility, and credit worthiness. Inputs to the Black-Scholes model, including the volatility input, are obtained from a third-party pricing source, with independent verification of the most significant inputs on a monthly basis. A change in volatility would result in a corresponding change in fair value measurement.

The Group's basis swaps (Level 2) are estimated using third-party calculations based on forward commodity price curves.

There were no transfers between fair value levels for the six months ended June 30, 2025.

The following table includes the Group's financial instruments as of the periods presented:

	Ju	ine 30, 2025	December 31, 2024
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	23,743	\$ 5,990
Trade receivables, net		334,382	234,421
Other non-current assets		13,904	6,270
Other non-current liabilities		(18,602)	(5,384)
Other current liabilities ^(a)		(371,019)	(298,098)
Derivative financial instruments at fair value		(633,147)	(710,347)
Leases		(83,707)	(44,600)
Borrowings		(2,728,158)	(1,718,974)
Total	\$	(3,462,604)	\$ (2,530,722)

⁽a) Includes accrued expenses, net revenue clearing, and revenue to be distributed. Excludes asset retirement obligations.

Note 14 - Commitments & Contingencies

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

Litigation & Regulatory Proceedings

The Group is involved in various pending legal issues that have arisen in the ordinary course of business. The Group accrues for litigation, claims and proceedings when a liability is both probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated. As of June 30, 2025, the Group did not have any material amounts accrued related to litigation or regulatory matters. For any matters not accrued for, it is not possible to estimate the amount of any additional loss, or range of loss that is reasonably possible, but, based on the nature of the claims, management believes that current litigation, claims and proceedings are not, individually or in aggregate, after considering insurance coverage and indemnification, likely to have a material adverse impact on the Group's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

The Group has no other contingent liabilities that would have a material impact on its financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Environmental Matters

The Group's operations are subject to environmental regulation in all the jurisdictions in which it operates, and it was in substantial compliance as of June 30, 2025. The Group is unable to predict the effect of additional environmental laws and regulations which may be adopted in the future, including whether any such laws or regulations would adversely affect its operations. The Group can offer no assurance regarding the significance or cost of compliance associated with any such new environmental legislation once implemented.

Note 15 - Related Party Transactions

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group had no related party activity in 2025 or 2024.

Note 16 - Subsequent Events

(Amounts in thousands, except share, per share and per unit data)

The Group determined the need to disclose the following material transactions that occurred subsequent to June 30, 2025, which have been described within each relevant footnote as follows:

Description	Footnote
Dividends	Note 10

43

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024

Additional Information

Additional Information

Alternative Performance Measures (Non-IFRS)

(Amounts in thousands, except per share and per unit data)

We utilize APMs to enhance the comparability of information across reporting periods and to more accurately assess cash flows. This is achieved by adjusting for uncontrollable or transactional factors that are not comparable period-over-period or by aggregating measures. This approach helps users of this Interim Report better understand the activity occurring across the Group. APMs are employed by the Directors for planning and reporting

purposes and should not be viewed as a replacement for IFRS. These APMs are non-IFRS measures. Additionally, these measures are used in discussions with the investment analyst community and credit rating agencies.

Adjusted EBITDA & Pro Forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA

As used herein, EBITDA represents earnings before interest, taxes, depletion, depreciation and amortization. Adjusted EBITDA includes adjusting for items that are not comparable period-over-period, namely, finance costs, accretion of asset retirement obligation, other (income) expense, (gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments, (gain) loss on natural gas and oil property and equipment, (gain) loss on sale of equity interest, unrealized (gain) loss on investment, costs associated with acquisitions, other adjusting costs, loss on early retirement of debt, non-cash equity compensation, (gain) loss on interest rate swaps, and items of a similar nature. Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA extends adjusted EBITDA by adjusting for acquisitions or other significant changes that impacted EBITDA over the last twelve months.

Adjusted EBITDA and pro form TTM adjusted EBITDA should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for operating profit or loss, net income or loss, or cash flows provided by operating, investing and financing activities. However, we believe such measure is useful to an investor in evaluating our financial performance because it (1) is widely used by investors in the natural gas and oil industry as an indicator of underlying business performance; (2) helps investors to more meaningfully evaluate and compare the results of our operations from period to period by removing the often-volatile revenue impact of changes in the fair value of derivative instruments prior to settlement; (3) is used in the calculation of a key metric in one of our Credit Facility financial covenants; and (4) is used by us as a performance measure in determining executive compensation. When evaluating this measure, we believe investors also commonly find it useful to evaluate this metric as a percentage of our total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, producing what we refer to as our adjusted EBITDA margin.

	 9	Six Months Ended	
	June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2024
Net income (loss)	\$ (33,926) \$	15,745	\$ (102,746)
Finance costs	98,169	60,581	77,062
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	24,130	14,667	16,201
Other (income) expense ^(a)	(465)	(755)	(502)
Income tax (benefit) expense	6,460	(97,997)	(38,954)
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	164,205	119,220	137,264
(Gain) loss on fair value adjustments of unsettled financial instruments	77,630	80,117	108,913
(Gain) loss on natural gas and oil property and equipment(b)	5,552	249	15,059
(Gain) loss on sale of equity interest	_	_	7,375
Unrealized (gain) loss on investment	(6,355)	(2,433)	6,446
Costs associated with acquisitions	27,966	3,724	7,849
Other adjusting costs ^(c)	10,819	10,451	11,924
Loss on early retirement of debt	39,485	10,649	4,104
Non-cash equity compensation	4,377	3,669	4,617
(Gain) loss on interest rate swap	(70)	(100)	(90)
Total adjustments	\$ 451,903 \$	202,042	\$ 357,268
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 417,977 \$	217,787	\$ 254,522
Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA ^(d)	\$ 964,028 \$	584,261	\$ 548,570

- (a) Excludes \$0.6 million, \$0.5 million, and \$0.6 million in dividend distributions received for our investment in DP Lion Equity Holdco during the six months ended June 30, 2025, June 30, 2024, and December 31, 2024, respectively.
- (b) Excludes \$70 million, \$7 million and \$34 million in cash proceeds received for leasehold sales during the six months ended June 30, 2025, June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2024, respectively, less \$6 million and \$14 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively.
- (c) Other adjusting costs for the six months ended June 30, 2025 were primarily associated with one-time personnel-related expenses and legal fees from certain litigation.

 Other adjusting costs for the six months ended June 30, 2024 were primarily associated with expenses associated with unused firm transportation agreements and legal and professional fees. Other adjusting costs for the six months ended December 31, 2024 were primarily associated with legal fees from certain litigation.
- (d) Includes adjustments for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2025 for the Maverick, Summit, East Texas II, and Crescent Pass acquisitions to pro forma results for a full twelve months of operations. Similar adjustments were made for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2024 for the Oaktree acquisition as well as for the trailing twelve months ended December 31, 2024 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions.

44

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024

Additional Information

Net Debt

As used herein, net debt represents total debt as recognized on the balance sheet less cash and restricted cash. Total debt includes our borrowings under the Credit Facility, borrowings under or issuances of, as applicable, our subsidiaries' securitization facilities, and other borrowings. We believe net debt is a useful indicator of our leverage and capital structure.

Net Debt-to-Adjusted EBITDA & Net Debt-to-Pro Forma TTM Adjusted EBITDA

As used herein, net debt-to-adjusted EBITDA, net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA, or "leverage" or "leverage ratio," is measured as net debt divided by adjusted EBITDA or pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA. We believe that this metric is a key measure of our financial liquidity and flexibility and is used in the calculation of a key metric in one of our Credit Facility financial covenants.

		As of				
	June 30, 2025			June 30, 2024	De	ecember 31, 2024
Total debt	\$	2,676,910	\$	1,654,560	\$	1,693,242
LESS: Cash and cash equivalents		23,743		3,483		5,990
LESS: Restricted cash ^{(a)(b)}		103,158		54,976		46,269
Net debt	\$	2,550,009	\$	1,596,101	\$	1,640,983
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	417,977	\$	217,787	\$	472,309
Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA(c)	\$	964,028	\$	584,261	\$	548,570
Net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted ${\tt EBITDA^{(d)}}$		2.6x		2.7x		3.0x

- (a) Includes adjustments for deferred financing costs and original issue discounts, consistent with presentation on the Statement of Financial Position
- (b) The increase of restricted cash as of June 30, 2025, is due to the addition of \$19 million and \$31 million in restricted cash for the ABS X Notes and ABS Maverick Notes, respectively, offset by \$4 million for the retirement of the ABS I & II notes.
- (c) Includes adjustments for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2025 for the Maverick, Summit, East Texas II, and Crescent Pass acquisitions to pro forma results for a full twelve months of operations. Similar adjustments were made for the trailing twelve months ended June 30, 2024 for the Oaktree acquisition as well as for the trailing twelve months ended December 31, 2024 for the Oaktree, Crescent Pass, and East Texas II acquisitions.
- (d) Does not include adjustments for working capital which are often customary in the market.

Total Revenue, Inclusive of Settled Hedges

As used herein, total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, accounts for the impact of derivatives settled in cash. We believe that total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, is useful because it enables investors to discern our realized revenue after adjusting for the settlement of derivative contracts.

Adjusted EBITDA Margin

As used herein, adjusted EBITDA margin is measured as adjusted EBITDA, as a percentage of total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges. Adjusted EBITDA margin encompasses the direct operating costs and the portion of general and administrative costs required to produce each Mcfe. This metric includes operating expense, employee costs, administrative costs and professional services, and recurring allowance for credit losses, which cover both fixed and variable cost components. We believe that adjusted EBITDA margin is a useful measure of our profitability and efficiency, as well as our earnings quality, because it evaluates the Group on a more comparable basis period-over-period, especially given our frequent involvement in transactions that are not comparable between periods.

		Six Months Ended					
	Jui	June 30, 2025		une 30, 2024	Dece	December 31, 2024	
Total revenue	\$	778,065	\$	368,674	\$	426,167	
Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative instruments ^(a)		(37,654)		77,749		73,540	
Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges	\$	740,411	\$	446,423	\$	499,707	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	417,977	\$	217,787	\$	254,522	
Adjusted EBITDA margin		56 % 49 %		% 51 %			

(a) Net gain (loss) on commodity derivative settlements represents cash paid or received on commodity derivative contracts. This excludes settlements on foreign currency and interest rate derivatives, as well as the gain (loss) on fair value adjustments for unsettled financial instruments for each of the periods presented.

45

Table of Contents

Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024

Additional Information

Free Cash Flow

As used herein, free cash flow represents net cash provided by operating activities, less expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment, and cash paid for interest. We believe that free cash flow is a useful indicator of our ability to generate cash that is available for activities beyond capital expenditures. The Directors believe that free cash flow provides investors with an important perspective on the cash available to service debt obligations, make strategic acquisitions and investments, and pay dividends.

	Six Months Ended				
	Jun	ie 30, 2025 J	une 30, 2024	December 31, 2024	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	264,135 \$	160,810	\$ 184,853	
LESS: Expenditures on natural gas and oil properties and equipment		(89,269)	(20,848)	(31,252)	
LESS: Cash paid for interest		(92,254)	(47,632)	(75,509)	
Free cash flow	\$	82,612 \$	92,330	\$ 78,092	

Adjusted Operating Cost & Adjusted Operating Cost per Mcfe

Adjusted operating cost and adjusted operating cost per Mcfe is a metric that allows us to measure the direct operating costs and the portion of general and administrative costs required to produce each Mcfe. Similar to adjusted EBITDA margin, this metric includes operating expenses, employee costs, administrative costs and professional services, and recurring allowance for credit losses, encompassing fixed and variable cost components.

Employees, Administrative Costs & Professional Services

As used herein, employees, administrative costs and professional services represents total administrative expenses, excluding costs associated with acquisitions, other adjusting costs, and non-cash expenses. We use this measure because it excludes items that affect the comparability of results or are not indicative of trends in the ongoing business.

	_	Six Months Ended				
		June 30, 2025	June 30, 2024 December 31,			
Total production (Mcfe)		182,298		135,763		153,823
Total operating expense	\$	345,605	\$	196,112	\$	232,790
Employees, administrative costs & professional services		47,092		40,482		46,403
Recurring allowance for credit losses		_		_		101
Adjusted operating cost	\$	392,697	\$	236,594	\$	279,294
Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe	\$	2.15	\$	1.74	\$	1.82

<u>Table of Contents</u> Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024

Additional Information

Glossary of Terms

£ British pound sterling

\$ U.S. dollar

ABS Asset-Backed Security

Adjusted EBITDA Adjusted EBITDA is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and

reconciled to IFRS measures.

Adjusted EBITDA margin

Adjusted EBITDA margin is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is

calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

Adjusted operating cost

Adjusted operating cost is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is

calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe Adjusted operating cost per Mcfe is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is

calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

APM Alternative Performance Measure

Bbl Barrel or barrels of oil or natural gas liquids

Board or BOD Board of Directors

Boe Barrel of oil equivalent, determined by using the ratio of one Bbl of oil or NGLs to six Mcf of natural gas. The ratio of one

barrel of oil or NGLs to six Mcf of natural gas is commonly used in the industry and represents the approximate energy equivalence of oil or NGLs to natural gas, and does not represent the economic equivalency of oil and NGLs to natural gas.

The sales price of a barrel of oil or NGLs is considerably higher than the sales price of six Mcf of natural gas.

Boepd Barrels of oil equivalent per day

Btu A British thermal unit, which is a measure of the amount of energy required to raise the temperature of one pound of

water one degree Fahrenheit.

CO₂ Carbon dioxide CO₂e CO₂ equivalent

DD&A Depreciation, depletion and amortization

EBITDA Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization

EBITDAX Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation, amortization and exploration expense

Employees, administrative costs and professional services Employees, administrative costs and professional services is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.

EPS Earnings per share

Free cash flow Free cash flow is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and

reconciled to IFRS measures.

G&A General and administrative expense

GBP British pound sterling

Henry Hub A natural gas pipeline delivery point that serves as the benchmark natural gas price underlying NYMEX natural gas futures

contracts.

IAS International Accounting Standards

IASB International Accounting Standards Board

IPO Initial public offering

IFRS International Financial Reporting Standards

Lease operating expense is defined as the sum of employee and benefit expenses, well operating expense (net),

automobile expense and insurance cost.

LSE	London Stock Exchange
LTIR	Lost time incident rate ("LTIR") is the number of work-related lost time incidents per 200,000 work hours.
MBbls	Thousand barrels
MBoe	Thousand barrels of oil equivalent
MBoepd	MBoe per day
Mcf	Thousand cubic feet of natural gas
Mcfe	Mcf equivalent
Mcfepd	Mcfe per day

Table of Contents	Diversified Energy Company PLC Interim Report 2024 <u>Additional Information</u>
Midstream	Midstream activities include the processing, storing, transporting and marketing of natural gas, NGLs and oil.
ММВое	Million barrels of oil equivalent
MMBtu	Million British thermal units
MMcf	Million cubic feet of natural gas
MMcfe	Million cubic feet of natural gas equivalent
Mont Belvieu	A mature trading hub with a high level of liquidity and transparency that sets spot and futures prices for NGLs.
MVA	Motor vehicle accident ("MVA") is the rate of preventable accidents per million miles driven.
MT	Metric ton
MT CO₂e	Metric ton of carbon dioxide equivalent
Net debt	Net debt is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
Net debt-to-adjusted EBITDA	Net debt-to-adjusted EBITDA, or "leverage" or "leverage ratio", is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
Net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA	Net debt-to-pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA, or "leverage" or "leverage ratio", is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
NGLs	Natural gas liquids, such as ethane, propane, butane and natural gasoline that are extracted from natural gas production streams.
NYMEX	New York Mercantile Exchange
Oil	Includes crude oil and condensate
OSHA	Occupational Safety and Health Administration
Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA	Pro forma TTM adjusted EBITDA is an APM. Refer to APMs within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
Realized sales price	The cash market price less all expected quality, transportation and demand adjustments.
SOFR	Secured Overnight Financing Rate
TRIR	Total recordable incident rate ("TRIR") is the number of work-related injuries per 200,000 work hours.
Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges	Total revenue, inclusive of settled hedges, is an APM. Refer to <u>APMs</u> within this Interim Report for information on how this metric is calculated and reconciled to IFRS measures.
ттм	Trailing twelve months
UK	United Kingdom
U.S.	United States
USD	U.S. dollar
WTI	West Texas Intermediate grade crude oil, used as a pricing benchmark for sales contracts and NYMEX oil futures contracts

Diversified Energy Announces Second Quarter Dividend

Diversified Energy Company PLC (LSE: DEC, NYSE:DEC) ("Diversified" or "the Company") is pleased to announce that the Board has declared an interim dividend of 29 cents per share in respect of 2Q25 for the three month period ended June 30, 2025.

Key dates related to this dividend include:

Record Date:December 1, 2025Payment Date:December 31, 2025Default Currency:US DollarCurrency Election Option:SterlingLast Date for Currency Election:December 8, 2025

Diversified will pay the dividend in U.S. dollars while continuing to make available to shareholders a sterling election. For those shareholders who wish to receive their dividend payment in sterling, and who have not yet completed a currency election form, the Company has made available a dividend election form on its website at https://ir.div.energy/dividend-information. Shareholders who wish to receive sterling should submit the currency election form to Computershare Investor Services no later than December 8, 2025.

Diversified will announce the sterling value of the dividend payable per share approximately two weeks prior to the payment date.

This announcement contains inside information for the purposes of Article 7 of the UK version of Regulation (EU) No. 596/2014 on Market Abuse ("UK MAR"), as it forms part of the UK domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018.

For further information, please contact:

Diversified Energy Company PLC

Doug Kris Senior Vice President, Investor Relations & Corporate Communications +1 973 856 2757 <u>dkris@dgoc.com</u>

www.div.energy

FTI Consulting
U.S. & UK Financial Public Relations

About Diversified Energy Company PLC

Diversified is a leading publicly traded energy company focused on natural gas and liquids production, transport, marketing, and well retirement. Through our unique differentiated strategy, we acquire existing, long-life assets and invest in them to improve environmental and operational performance until retiring

those assets in a safe and environmentally secure manner. Recognized by ratings agencies and organizations for our sustainability leadership, this solutio oriented, stewardship approach makes Diversified the Right Company at the Right Time to responsibly produce energy, deliver reliable free cash flow, a generate shareholder value.	